# UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

### Title

The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus Sebastes (Cuvier) : insights into speciation and biogeography of temperate reef fishes

### Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/7cw3r5cj

### Author

Hyde, John R.

# Publication Date 2007

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

### UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO

The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus Sebastes (Cuvier):

Insights into speciation and biogeography of temperate reef fishes.

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Marine Biology

by

John R. Hyde

Committee in charge:

Philip A. Hastings, Chair Ronald S. Burton Richard H. Rosenblatt Russell D. Vetter David S. Woodruff

2007

Copyright

John R. Hyde, 2007

All rights reserved.

The dissertation of John R. Hyde is approved, and is acceptable in quality and form for publication on microfilm:

Chair

University of California, San Diego

2007

Signature page	iii
Table of Contents	iv
List of Figures	vii
List of Tables	X
Acknowledgements	xiii
Vita	xvi
Abstract	xviii

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the g	genus
Abstract of Charter I	
Abstract of Chapter I	•••••
Introduction.	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Materials and Methods	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Sample Collection	•••••
DNA Extraction	••••••
PCR Amplification	•••••
Sequence alignment and phylogenetic analysis	•••••
Results	•••••
Nucleotide composition	
Maximum parsimony	
Bayesian Inferrence	
Construction of a clock-calibrated ultra-metric tree	
Discussion	
Species flocks	
Comparison to previous studies	
Convergent evolution of morphology	
Paleo-oceanography of the north Pacific and evolution of	
Sebastes	
Sea level change as a promoter of speciation	
What does the future hold for the genus <i>Sebastes</i> ?	
Summary	
Acknowledgements	

II.	Cryptic speciation in the vermilion rockfish (Sebastes miniatus) and	
	the role of bathymetry in the speciation process	í

Abstract of Chapter II	
Introduction	27
Methods	2
Sample Collection	29
DNA Extraction	29
PCR Amplification	3
Mitochondrial DNA	
Microsatellites	3
Phylogenetic analysis	
Microsatellite analyses	3
Morphometric comparisons	34
Results	
Phylogenetic and phylogeographic analyses	34
Microsatellite analyses	3
Hardy-Weinberg and linkage equilibrium	3.
Structure analysis	3
Genetic fixation measurements	3
Morphometric analysis	3
Discussion	3
Phylogeography	40
Cryptic species	4
Mitochondrial introgression	4
The role of upwelling, sea level recession and bathymetry in t	he
speciation process	43
Management implications	4′
Acknowledgements	4
Literature cited	64
Population structure and limited larval dispersal in the vermilion rockfish ( <i>Sebastes miniatus</i> ) as revealed by mtDNA analysis	6
Abstract of Chapter III	
Introduction	7
Materials and Methods	
Sample collection	
DNA extraction	
PCR amplification	7
Genetic analyses	7
Measures of molecular diversity	7
Population structure and gene flow	7
Statistical parsimony and nested clade phylogeographic	7
analysis	/ ד
Upplotype and puploatide diversity	·····/·
Deputation subdivision of revealed by mtDNA accurate	ל/ל יר
ropulation subdivision as revealed by miDNA sequence	۲۷۲۵ به
Nactod alada physic concentration and states	×1

III.

	Discussion	80
	Phylogeography and population structure	80
	Management implications	83
	Acknowledgements	
	Literature cited	93
IV.	Multiple paternity and the maintenance of genetic diversity in th	e
	live-bearing rockfishes, genus <i>Sebastes</i>	96
	Abstract of Chapter IV	97
	Introduction	99
	Materials and Methods	102
	Sample collection	102
	Aquarium studies	102
	Wild caught fish	102
	DNA extraction	103
	PCR amplification of microsatellites	103
	Determination of paternity	104
	Modeling the effect of multiple paternity on $F_{IS}$ and genetic	
	diversity	
	Results	105
	Aquarium husbandry studies	105
	Wild-caught specimens	106
	Discussion	107
	Genetic diversity	
	Inbreeding depression	
	Population ramifications	111
	Acknowledgements	
	Literature cited	121

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Chapter	Page
	I.	
Figure 1-1	Graphical presentation of the number of nucleotide substitutions at 1st (black), 2nd (dark gray), and 3rd (light gray) codon sites as a function of uncorrected p-distance. Used as an evaluation tool to check for saturation of substitution sites in protein coding genes. Saturation would be indicated as a plateau in substitution number at increasing genetic distance.	10
Figure 1-2	Maximum parsimony 50% majority rule consensus tree of 204 equally parsimonious trees. Tree length is 5581 steps. Numbers above nodes indicate bootstrap support values >50%. Current morphology based sub-generic classification (Kendall, 2000) is indicated to the right of the species name with "Type" species in bold.	12
Figure 1-3	Consensus tree with maximum posterior probability generated from Bayesian posterior analysis using MrBayes v3.1. Numbers above nodes indicate Bayesian posterior probabilities >50%. Color spectrums next to species names indicate common range in reference to Fig. 4. Revised sub-generic names are listed below nodes	13
Figure 1-4	Biogeographic map of the north Pacific. Provinces correspond to those proposed by Briggs (1974) and Brusca and Wallerstein (1979) with areas of disagreement represented by overlap of provinces. Arrows indicate general direction of major ocean and basin currents	17
Figure 1-5	Hypothesized chronogram for the evolution of <i>Sebastes</i> generated using Bayesian derived branch lengths adjusted with a penalized likelihood method as implemented in r8s (Sanderson, 2002). Paleo sea levels are 100 kyr averaged data adapted from Miller et al. (2005). Diatom mass accumulation rate graphs are adapted from Barron (1998) and are included as proxies for primary production. Labeled nodes are referenced in the text.	18
Figure 1-6	Paleo sea levels (black) relative to the present, (Miller et al. 2005) averaged over 100,000 year intervals, are plotted on the right axis. Cumulative speciation events (gray) from the clock-calibrated tree analysis (Fig. 5) were binned over 100 kyr intervals and plotted on the left axis. The overall species accumulation trend is consistent	

### II.

Figure 2-1	Map showing sampling locations for vermilion rockfish used in this study. Bathymetry is color coded with yellow (0-100m) and red (100-300m). Arrows indicate sampling sites and are color coded by collection depth to match the colored depth contours. Haplotypic (i.e., Type 1, Type 2) and genotypic assignment (i.e., Group A, Group B) for each sample group are presented as pie charts. The consensus Bayesian posterior tree of all haplotypes is presented for each sample group, haplotypes present in each group are indicated with an A or B, corresponding to genotypic assignment of individuals at that haplotype
Figure 2-2	Sub-tree of Bayesian derived phylogenetic tree based upon cytochrome <i>b</i> sequence data from all northeast Pacific <i>Sebastes</i> spp. Branch lengths represent genetic distance and measures of posterior support $>50$ are presented
Figure 2-3	A. Primary component axis of principal component analysis of individual genotypes from this study. Samples are color-coded based upon mitochondrial clade membership (Green = <i>S. miniatus</i> Type 2, Red = <i>S. miniatus</i> Type 1, Blue = <i>S. pinniger</i> )60
Figure 2-3	B. Output of population assignment from Structure analysis considering the most likely number of populations (k=3). Assignment probability of individual fish are represented by individual vertical bars on a scale of 0-1. Samples are grouped by mitochondrial clade and Type 2 samples are separated into two depth bins
Figure 2-4	Frequency histograms for selected microsatellite loci62
Figure 2-5	Underwater photographs of <i>Sebastes miniatus</i> Type 1 (depth ~30m) and <i>S. miniatus</i> Type 2 (depth ~150m)
Figure 2-6	Hypothesized pattern of larval release, juvenile settlement, and ontogenetic migration to adult habitat for <i>S. miniatus</i> Type 1 (A.) and <i>S. miniatus</i> Type 2 (B.). Truncation or loss of the ontogenetic migration present in scenario A. can result in the retention and establishment of reproductive populations near juvenile habitat (scenario B)

# III.

Figure 3-1	Sampling locations for vermilion rockfish used in this study with pie charts depicting relative mitochondrial haplotype content at each site. Hypothesized phylogeographic breaks are indicated with arrows90
Figure 3-2	Plots of linearized (Slatkin 1995) genetic distance (F <sub>ST</sub> ), between pair-wise comparisons of sampling sites, in relation to geographic distance. Relationships are presented for all sampling sites (A.), all sites except Santa Barbara (B.), and sites within the Oregonian biogeographic province (C.)
Figure 3-3	Statistical parsimony network among 27 <i>S. miniatus</i> haplotypes, rooted with a single <i>S. pinniger</i> haplotype. Node size is proportional to haplotype frequency and the colored pie charts indicate the relative contribution of individual sampling sites

## IV.

Figure 4-1	Bayesian derived phylogeny for <i>Sebastes</i> spp. and other members of the scorpaenid subfamily, Sebastinae (adapted from Hyde & Vetter 2007). Species names in red, with arrows were found to have multiple paternity within a single brood. Species names in green showed no evidence for multiple paternity in this study	118
Figure 4-2	Genotypic data from all possible mate pairings were sampled with replacement for 1000 iterations, using Resampling Stats (Simon 1997) and used to construct composite offspring genotypes. Means and standard deviations of the inbreeding coefficient, F <sub>IS</sub> (Weir & Cockerham 1984) are plotted for both <i>S. rastrelliger</i> and <i>S.</i>	
	ruberrimus	119
Figure 4-3	Genotypic data from all possible mate pairings were sampled with replacement for 1000 iterations, using Resampling Stats (Simon 1997) and used to construct composite offspring genotypes. Means and standard deviations of the average number of alleles per brood, across all examined loci, are plotted for both <i>S. rastrelliger</i> and <i>S. ruberrimus</i>	120

### LIST OF TABLES

Table	Chapter	Page
	I.	
Table 1-1	Collection information and GenBank accession numbers for specimens used in this study	6
Table 1-2	PCR primers used in this study for DNA amplification	9
Table 1-3	Nucleotide base composition and character number for genes used in this study	9
Table 1-4	Pairwise comparisons of uncorrected p-distance between species at selected genes expressed as a ratio to cytochrome <i>b</i>	9
Table 1-5	List of valid subgenera (Kendall, 2000), type species, and descriptive authority.	15

### II.

Table 2-1	Collection data for samples used in this study. Samples of vermilion rockfish are binned in depths < and > 100m. Percentage of Type 1 and Type 2 haplotypes (see Figure 2-1) present in each sample are noted. Detailed collection data are available from the authors	.51
Table 2-2	Molecular diversity values for individual microsatellite loci. Sra loci are from Westerman et al. (2005) and Spi loci are from Gomez- Uchida et al. (2003). Groups correspond to those produced through Structure (Pritchard et al. 2000) analysis. Microsatellite repeat motif, number of alleles (A), expected heterozygosity ( $H_E$ ), observed heterozygosity ( $H_O$ ), inbreeding coefficient ( $F_{IS}$ ), and associated p-value ( <i>p</i> ) are presented.	.52
Table 2-3	Probability of Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium by sampling site (A.), species (B.), mitochondrial clade (C.), and Structure determined groups (D.)	.53
Table 2-4	Likelihood output from Structure v2.1. Values of k represent the putative number of source populations contained within the sample of genotypes. The most likely value of k is the value after which the likelihood surface plateaus.	.54

Table 2-5	Pairwise comparisons of $F_{ST}$ and associated <i>p</i> -values between sampling depths (A.), mitochondrial clade groups (B.), and groups determined by Structure analysis (C.). Shallow refers to samples collected in depths <100m while deep refers to samples collected in depths >100m	55
Table 2-6	Morphometric comparisons between types/species of vermilion rockfish, means and standard deviations (SD) presented. Significance was tested with a two-tailed t-test. Individual measures are expressed in relation to standard length (SL) of individual fish	56
Table 2-7	Depth and common occurrence of recent species pairs. Hypothesized divergence times from Hyde and Vetter (2007). "*" indicates species pairs that exhibit incomplete mtDNA lineage sorting	57
	III.	
Table 3-1	Measures of molecular diversity for <i>Sebastes miniatus</i> . Site # refers to map points in Figure 3-1. "*" indicates values signicant at the $\alpha$ =0.05 level.	86
Table 3-2	Pairwise $F_{ST}$ comparisons between sampling sites below diagonal and associated <i>p</i> -values above diagonal. Values significant at the $\alpha = 0.05$ level are highlighted in bold.	87
Table 3-3	Calculations of average larval dispersal distance based upon isolation by distance regression from all sample sites (A.) and sites within the Oregonian Province (B.). Various values for adult density per km of linear coastline (D.) and associated dispersal values are presented	88
Table 3-4	Results of adjacent pooling AMOVA. For each hypothesized	

### IV.

 

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This dissertation would not have been possible without the assistance of countless individuals. However, in the interest of space I will mention only those that made the greatest contribution. First and foremost, I would like to thank Russ Vetter for his support, both financial and intellectual, of my research. Without the resources provided by him and the Southwest Fisheries Science Center this dissertation would not have been possible. I am greatly indebted to Philip Hastings for taking me into his lab and providing me with a great deal of support and knowledge. The members of the "Fish Lab" (Matt Craig, Brad Erisman, Hsiu-Chin Lin, HJ Walker, Jr., and Cindy Klepadlo) provided thoughtful discussions on everything fishy, invaluable assistance in specimen collection, entertainment, and friendship. Additional thanks are due to the remainder of my advisory committee: Ron Burton, Richard Rosenblatt, and David Woodruff. Richard Rosenblatt was an unending source of knowledge, always willing to share his thoughts to better my research and writing skills.

I owe a special debt of gratitude to everyone at the Southwest Fisheries Science Center, without their assistance, support, and friendship this dissertation would not have been possible. The resources, both physical and intellectual, available at this center are amazing. In particular, several people deserve recognition. Without the friendship and help of Nick Kellar I may still be toiling away in the local biotech industry, probably much more wealthy but not nearly as happy. Geoff Moser kindled my interest in rockfish and was always happy to lend his time to stare at grainy underwater pictures trying to identify what I had tried to take a picture of. Carol Kimbrell did her best to keep myself

xiii

and my data in-line, despite my best efforts to the contrary. Eric Lynn went out of his way to help when I needed assistance, advice, or supplies. Larry Robertson graciously allowed me use of the experimental aquarium for my research and without his assistance Chapter IV would not have been possible. Carrie LeDuc was always happy to lend advice, though often contrary to my own opinion, and provided invaluable material and intellectual support.

Numerous people aided in the collection of samples used in my research and are acknowledged at the end of the relevant chapters. However, a couple people deserve additional mention. Yoshiaki Kai and Tetsuji Nakabo, Kyoto University, graciously provided nearly all my samples from the northwest Pacific and shared their knowledge on these species. Steve Grossberg, probably the best rockfish fisherman I know, donated his time and resources to provide countless specimens. Kevin Clifford, Oregon Coast Aquarium, donated his time and resources to provide samples that were a primary component of Chapter IV.

The graduate department at Scripps was always willing to help out with funding and paperwork issues. In particular I would like to thank Alice Zheng, Denise Darling, Dawn Huffman, and Becky Burrola for always being there when I needed them and providing information on academic requirements that nobody else seemed to know.

Lastly I would like to thank my friends and family for their love and support throughout my life and my graduate career. In particular, my wife Carolyn, who was always willing to assist me in my field collections, no matter the weather or the amount of water inside the boat. My parents provided me with a love for nature and gave me the resources to pursue that love and my need to understand it.

xiv

Chapter I, in full, is a reprint of the material as it appears in the journal, Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 2007, Hyde, J.R. and Vetter, R.D., doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-author listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

Chapter II, in full, has been submitted for publication as it appears to the journal, Molecular Ecology, 2007, Hyde, J.R., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-authors listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

Chapter III, in full, has been submitted for publication as it appears to the journal, Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 2007, Hyde, J.R., Vetter, R.D. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-author listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

Chapter IV, in full, has been submitted for publication as it appears to the journal, Marine Ecology Progress Series, 2007, Hyde, J.R., Kimbrell, C.A., Robertson, L., Clifford, K., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-authors listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

### VITA

### **Education:**

- 1997 B.S., University of California, San Diego
- 2007 Ph.D., University of California, San Diego

### **Research Experience:**

1996 Fishery Technician, California Department of Fish and Game

1997-1998 Research Associate, Sterogene Bioseparations, Carlsbad, CA

1998-2001 Fishery Biologist, National Marine Fisheries Service, La Jolla, CA

### **Publications:**

Mesnick, S.L., Taylor, B.L., Nachenberg, B., Rosenberg, A., Peterson, S., Hyde, J.R., Dizon, A.E. 1999. Genetic relatedness within groups and the definition of sperm whale stock boundaries from the coastal waters off California, Oregon and Washington. Admin. Rep. LJ-99-12. Southwest Fisheries Science Center, National Marine Fisheries Service, P.O. Box 271, La Jolla, CA. 10 pp.

LeDuc, R., Perryman, W.L., MacDonald, M., Hyde, J., Brownell Jr., R.L. 2000. Progress report on the Eastern North Pacific right whale research during July 1999. Paper SC/52/OS13 presented to the International Whaling Commission. 7p.

LeDuc, R.G., Perryman, W.L., Gilpatrick, J.W., Hyde, J.R., Stinchcomb, C., Carretta, J.V., Brownell Jr., R.L. 2001. A note on recent surveys for right whales in the southeastern Bering Sea. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management. no. 2: 287-289.

LeDuc, R.G., Weller, D.W., Hyde, J., Burdin, A.M., Rosel, P.E., Brownell Jr., R.L., Wursig, B., Dizon, A.E. 2002. Genetic differences between Western and Eastern Pacific gray whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*). Journal of Cetacean Research and Management. 4(1): 1-5.

Mesnick, S.L., Evans, K., Taylor, B.L., Hyde, J.R., Escorza-Trevino, S., Dizon, A.E. 2003. Sperm Whale Social Structure: Why it Takes a Village to Raise a Child. In Animal Social Complexity. Harvard University Press. pp.170-174.

Taylor, C.A., Chereskin, T., Hyde, J., Vetter, R. 2004. Distributions of larval rockfishes, *Sebastes*, identified using molecular methods, suggest a pattern of retention near natal habitat in the Southern California Bight. CalCOFI Reports.45:152-165.

Hyde, J.R., Lynn, E., Humphreys Jr., R., Musyl, M., West, A.P., Vetter, R. 2005. Shipboard identification of fish eggs and larvae by multiplex PCR, and description of eggs of blue marlin, shortbill spearfish, and wahoo. Mar Ecol Prog Ser. 286: 269-277

Hyde, J.R., Humphreys Jr., R., Musyl, M., Lynn, E., Vetter, R. 2006. A central north Pacific spawning ground for striped marlin, *Tetrapturus audax* (Philippi, 1887). Bull Mar Sci. 79(3). 683-690.

Hyde, J.R., Vetter R.D. 2007. The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution, doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

### **Conference participation:**

2001 Poster presentation, 14<sup>th</sup> Biennial Conference on the Biology of Marine Mammals

2002 Poster presentation, 2<sup>nd</sup> Annual Conference for the Center for Marine Biodiversity and Conservation

2003 Oral Presentation, 27<sup>th</sup> Annual Larval Fish conference; American Fisheries Society Early Life History Section

2003 Oral Presentation, Western Society of Naturalists conference

2004 Oral presentation, Western Groundfish conference

2004 Invited Speaker, Rockfish Workgroup, National Marine Fisheries Service, Seattle.

2005 Oral Presentation, American Fisheries Society conference

2005 Poster presentation, American Fisheries Society conference

2005 Oral presentation, 4th International Billfish Symposium

2005 Invited speaker, Northwest Fisheries Science Center, National Marine Fisheries Service

### ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier): Insights into speciation and biogeography of temperate reef fishes.

by

John R. Hyde

Doctor of Philosophy in Marine Biology University of California, San Diego, 2007

Philip A. Hastings, Chair

Dispersal and speciation in the marine environment have long been key topics in evolutionary biology and more recently in conservation biology. The genus *Sebastes*, with approximately 110 species, is found throughout most of the world's cold-temperate seas. Their breadth of phenotypic and species diversity, ecological dominance, and importance to world fisheries has made them a focus of intensive study by countless researchers. In this dissertation, DNA sequence and microsatellite data were used to investigate patterns of speciation, distribution, and mating habits.

In Chapter I, DNA sequence data from seven mitochondrial and two nuclear genes, were used to evaluate possible geographic origin, patterns and timing of dispersal, speciation patterns and drivers, and inter-species relationships. The data support a middle

xviii

Miocene origin for *Sebastes* spp. in deep habitats of the Northwest Pacific followed by dispersal into the Northeast Pacific and eventually into the southern hemisphere, driven by progressive cooling and strengthening of major ocean currents. Previous hypothesized relationships, shown to be mostly poly- or para- phyletic, were revised in light of the findings.

Chapter I provided evidence for two new "cryptic" species. In Chapter II, sequence of the mitochondrial cytochrome *b* gene, in combination with nine microsatellite loci, was used to evaluate the geographic and bathymetric range of the vermilion rockfish species complex, as well as test for reproductive isolation between the putative species. Genetic analyses supported the presence of two species, separated primarily by depth of adult occurrence. This finding, in association with distribution patterns of 12 recent species pairs, suggests a novel speciation mode based upon the loss/truncation of an ontogenetic migration phase.

In Chapter III, DNA sequence data from Chapter II was used to evaluate patterns of population connectivity and gene flow within the vermilion rockfish. A range-wide analysis showed high levels of genetic heterogeneity, likely driven by limited larval dispersal and barriers to gene flow across major oceanographic features.

Patterns of paternity and mating system were investigated in Chapter IV using microsatellite loci. Paternity analyses were performed on larvae from both captive and wild populations, representing most major lineages found in Chapter I. Ten of the 17 examined species, showed evidence for multiple sires within a single brood. The implications for genetic diversity produced by this polygynandrous mating system are discussed.

xix

I.

The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus Sebastes (Cuvier)



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com



Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

MOLECULAR PHYLOGENETICS AND EVOLUTION

www.elsevier.com/locate/ympev

### The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier)

John R. Hyde <sup>a,b,\*</sup>, Russell D. Vetter <sup>b</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Scripps Institution of Oceanography, 9500 Gilman Drive, La Jolla, CA 92093-0203, USA <sup>h</sup> Southwest Fisheries Science Center, NOAA/NMFS, 8604 La Jolla Shores Dr., La Jolla, CA 92037, USA

Received 12 September 2006; revised 4 December 2006; accepted 7 December 2006

#### Abstract

The evolutionary relationships of the livebearing rockfishes of the genus Sebastes have been a point of interest since their original description. With over 65 species found in the northeast Pacific (NEP), 27 in the northwest Pacific (NWP), seven in the Gulf of California (GC), four in the north Atlantic (NA) and at least two in the southern hemisphere (SH), they represent a fascinating lineage for studies of spatial and temporal patterns of dispersal, vicariance and speciation in the marine environment. Previous studies of Sebastes species have attempted to reconstruct their phylogeny using allozyme patterns or portions of a single mitochondrial gene while incompletely sampling the genus, resulting in a partial picture with low statistical support. In this study, genetic analyses using sequence data (5581 characters) from seven mitochondrial genes (cytochrome b, cytochrome c oxidase subunit 1, 12S rRNA, 16S rRNA, tRNA proline, tRNA threonine and the control region) and two nuclear genes (recombination activating gene 2 and internal transcribed spacer 1), along with a near complete sampling of species, have produced a well supported phylogenetic hypothesis of the relationships between Sebastes species as well as clarifying their position within the scorpaenid subfamily, Sebastinae. Though studies of similar magnitude have been conducted at the family and subfamily level, this represents the most detailed and extensive examination of biogeography and marine speciation within a single, widely distributed marine fish genus. Both Bayesian posterior and maximum parsimony analyses produced highly similar phylogenies suggesting an origin for Sebastes at high-latitudes in the NWP. The majority of previously proposed sub-generic groupings based upon morphology are found to be either paraor polyphletic. Using Bayesian-derived genetic distance measures together with rate smoothing techniques, a molecular clock was applied to the phylogeny. The clock-calibrated data suggest that Sebastes originated in the middle Miocene, concordant with fossil data, and began substantial diversification and dispersal in synchrony with high-latitude cooling and establishment of productive upwelling systems across the north Pacific (NP) in the late Miocene. Contrary to contemporary taxonomic criteria that often group Asian and North American species based on common morphology, the molecular phylogenies tend to indicate geographically circumscribed lineages with no evidence for repeated long distance dispersal between disjunct biogeographic provinces (e.g., Asian species nested within a North American lineage). No examples of large-scale glacial vicariance as would be suggested by Asian and North American sibling species were observed. To the contrary, sibling species tended to be in geographic proximity. While occasional long distance dispersal may occur, such as the single colonization of the SH, and thermal barriers presently exist between the NP, NA, GC, and SH taxa, the observable patterns in Sebastes suggest colonization occurs by stepwise invasion of newly available habitat when temperature conditions permit. Colonization events are spread throughout the sub-generic lineages. Vicariant isolation processes may occur on smaller geographic scales perhaps due to local isolating mechanisms such as glacial advance and retreat, sea level change, and ocean currents. Allopatric differences may be enhanced by a tendency for female mate choice and assortative mating in these livebearing species. The ongoing process of thermal advance and retreat is reflected in contemporary patterns of phylogeographic population genetic structure within species and may be enhanced under climate warming. Published by Elsevier Inc.

Keywords: Sebastes; Rockfish; Sebastinae; Scorpaenidae; Evolution; Speciation; Phylogeny

\* Corresponding author. Address: Scripps Institution of Oceanography, 9500 Gilman Drive, La Jolla, CA 92093-0203, USA. Fax: +1 858 546 7003. *E-mail address*: jrhyde@ucsd.edu (J.R. Hyde).

1055-7903/\$ - see front matter Published by Elsevier Inc. doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

#### 1. Introduction

The processes of genetic divergence, reproductive isolation, and species formation in the marine environment are poorly understood. Typically, marine species are characterized by large population sizes, extensive planktonic dispersal, and large geographic ranges; all processes that tend to limit genetic differentiation and species formation (Palumbi, 1994). For marine fishes, the study of speciation is compounded by the great age and deep genetic separation typical of most fish taxa (Grant and Bowen, 1998). Phylogenetic lineage reconstruction is often obscured or poorly supported due to saturation and back mutation at informative genetic loci while paleo-geographic landmarks are often so distant they do not provide good mileposts for estimating the timing of speciation events. Differences in the rates of nucleotide substitution based on body size, metabolic rate and generation time can confound molecular clock comparisons between distant fish taxa (Martin et al., 1992; Martin and Palumbi, 1993). The genus Sebastes has attracted the attention of marine evolutionary biologists because of: (1) The comparatively recent (Miocene) origin of the genus (Wourms, 1991), (2) The incredible richness and ecological diversity of species (Love et al., 2002), (3) A variety of well defined paleo-geographic colonization events that can serve as calibration points for molecular clocks, (4) Phylogenetically informative levels of inter-specific genetic variance (Seeb, 1986; Rocha-Olivares et al., 1999a,b), (5) A wide array of recently evolved sibling species pairs (Orr and Blackburn, 2004; Narum et al., 2004; Gharrett et al., 2005), and (6) High levels of intra-specific genetic structure that can be correlated with ocean currents (Rocha-Olivares and Vetter, 1999) and alterations in sea level and ice cover (Buonaccorsi et al., 2002). Studies using innovative analytical approaches to the study of marine speciation, such as the "ancient species flocks" concept, have already been applied to Sebastes (Johns and Avise, 1998; Ruber and Zardoya, 2005) but limited species numbers, sample size, genetic loci, and paleo-oceanographic information have severely limited the full understanding of the radiation of the genus and its utility in understanding general mechanisms of marine speciation.

Sebastes is the most speciose scorpaenid genus with approximately 110 species known worldwide (Eitner et al., 1999; Love et al., 2002; Kai et al., 2003; Orr and Blackburn, 2004; Nelson, 2006). Together with *Helicolenus, Hozukius*, and *Sebastiscus* they are grouped into the scorpaenid subfamily Sebastinae. This group is notable for possession of a developed swimbladder with associated musculature (Hall-acher, 1974) as well as the evolution of viviparity (Wourms, 1991). Species of *Sebastes* occur in cold-temperate waters throughout the northeast Pacific (NEP) ( $n \sim 70$  species) (Love et al., 2002), northwest Pacific (NWP) ( $n \sim 33$  species) (Kai et al., 2002a,b, 2003), north Atlantic (NA) (n=4 species) (Nedreaas et al., 1994; Johansen et al., 2000, 2002; Roques et al., 2002), and across the southern hemisphere (SH) ( $n \sim 2$  species) (Rocha-Olivares et al., 1999c). Along both coasts of

North America, many species are heavily exploited in both commercial and recreational fisheries (Love et al., 2002).

Morphologically and ecologically, Sebastes species are notable for their diversity in form and function. They can be found from tide pools (i.e., S. rastrelliger) to depths in excess of 1000 m (i.e., S. cortezi) (Chen, 1975; Love et al., 2002). Body shape, size, and head spination seem strongly correlated with the life history parameters of individual species or clades. Mobile, semi-pelagic species (e.g., S. brevispinis, S. goodei, S. jordani, S. owstoni and S. paucispinis) tend to have an elongated body, greatly reduced head spines, and a general drab to dusky coloration. Sedentary, benthic species (e.g., S. chrysomelas, S. hubbsi, S. levis, S. oblongus, S. serriceps, and S. simulator) have more typical scorpaenid morphologies with deep bodies, strong head spination, and distinctive, often striking color patterns. With over 100 species, intermediates between these morphologic extremes are common.

Ecologically, Sebastes species show a wide range of roles. Near-shore species are partitioned by depth, benthic habitat relief, and relationship to macro-algal environments (e.g., stands of *Macrocystis pyrifera*). Further offshore, this trend continues with species partitioned again by depth, benthic relief, and substrate type (e.g., soft sediment, cobble, boulder fields, etc.) (Allen, 1982; Gunderson and Vetter, 2005). To further add complexity to the habitat partitioning by adults, many species show strong ontogenetic shifts in affinity. In the extreme example, S. diploproa juveniles may spend up to a year associated with drifting surface algal rafts, followed by a period of mid-water residence, eventually settling as adults onto soft bottom habitat in depths to almost 800 m (Boehlert, 1977; Love et al., 2002). A common pattern in the NEP is recruitment of pelagic juveniles to near-shore environments, often kelp (Macrocystis and *Nereocystis*) and seagrass (*Phyllospadix* and *Zostera*) beds, followed by a transition to adult habitat ranging from kelp forest (e.g., S. atrovirens), deep soft sediment (e.g., S. saxicola), to deep offshore high relief reefs (e.g., S. paucispinis) (Love et al., 1991). Once settled, adult Sebastes spp. tend to show strong site fidelity (Mitamura et al., 2002; Starr et al., 2002).

Despite their broad geographic distribution and diversity in form and function, *Sebastes* species are limited to cool-temperate, upwelling driven systems. Warm, oligotrophic waters represent a significant barrier to their spread. Short-term disruptions of upwelling events (e.g., ENSO events) can have profound effects upon reproduction and survival (Eldridge et al., 1991; Boehlert and Yoklavich, 1984; Ventresca et al., 1995; Woodbury, 1999). On local scales, larval and pelagic juvenile distributions can be strongly influenced by the unique physical parameters of these upwelling systems (Moser and Boehlert, 1991; Moser and Smith, 1993; Ross and Larson, 2003).

The phylogeny and evolution of the group has been the subject of much debate and has resulted in a great deal of confusion (see Kendall, 2000; for a comprehensive and entertaining review). Early studies on the relationships

between species used both morphologic (e.g., head spination, body shape, gas bladder musculature, and color patterns) as well as meristic characters to identify up to 23 subgeneric lineages (several sub-genera have at times been raised to genera) within the currently recognized genus Sebastes. These groupings have been variously lumped and split by different authors, mostly based upon their personal belief on the scoring of character states and the inclusion and weighting of phylogenetic characters. Clearly, the presence of such great morphological variation coupled with the propensity of Sebastes species for ecological partitioning of different habitats suggests that there could be a fair amount of convergent evolution of body shape and morphology. Additionally, though certain morphologic characters, such as the presence of particular head spines, may seem like novel features, larvae of all examined Sebastes species typically possess a full or nearly full, scorpaenid compliment of head spines, some of which are subsequently lost during development (Moser, 1996). Character states that are lost during ontogeny may confuse relational studies unless scored at appropriate life stages.

More recently, protein and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) data have been used to test the validity of several of these sub-genera and to provide an overview of the bio-geography of the genus (Seeb, 1986; Rocha-Olivares et al., 1999a,b; Kai et al., 2003). The majority of the species (n = 75) have had a portion of their mitochondrial cytochrome *b* gene (751 bases) sequenced and subjected to phylogenetic analyses (Rocha-Olivares et al., 1999a,b; Kai et al., 2003). The relationships hypothesized by these studies have both supported (Rocha-Olivares et al., 1999b) and refuted (Kai et al., 2003; Li et al., 2006) previous classifications.

These mtDNA-based studies have helped provide valuable information on the possible area of origin and timing of speciation events for Sebastes as well as evidence of their relation to other members of the subfamily Sebastinae (Rocha-Olivares et al., 1999b; Kai et al., 2003). However, to better understand the pattern and timing of dispersal and speciation it is necessary to more completely sample the genus and collect data from additional mitochondrial and nuclear loci. This approach is necessary to corroborate phylogenetic hypotheses and to improve statistical support of groupings by increasing the number of informative characters available for analysis (Zwickl and Hillis, 2002). Unfortunately, many remaining species have proven difficult to obtain for genetic analysis because of their rarity. In some cases the only known specimens have been fixed in formalin and thus are not ideal for genetic analysis (i.e., Lea and Fitch, 1972, 1979; Chen, 1975). Obtaining genetic data from these rare, often type, specimens in museum collections, while difficult, is a necessity to ultimately answer questions on the relationships between members of the genus and to understand the radiation of the genus as well as the role of environmental factors such as the advent of ocean cooling and development of upwelling systems.

One of the primary motivations for this study was to test Barsukov's (1981) hypothesis of origin for Sebastes in the NWP as there are no other extant genera of Sebastinae in the NEP. Traditional use of the fossil record to infer origin is difficult due to the relatively recent origin of the genus and the paucity of fossil data. The best fossil deposits of Sebastes spp. are found in the late Miocene diatomite deposits in Lompoc, California (Jordan and Gilbert, 1920; Barsukov, 1989) and Tertiary deposits in Japan (Niino, 1951). Species diversity "hot spots", likely due to the interaction between cold and warm temperate waters in these areas, occur on both sides of the Pacific, one centered off Japan and the other in the southern California bight. The Goldilocks dilemma of temperate reef fishes is that expansion to the south is blocked by waters that are too warm while expansion to the north is blocked by cold Arctic waters. Clearly this was not always the case as disjunct lineages exist in the NA, Gulf of California (GC), and the SH.

In this paper we will provide the most comprehensive and robust phylogenetic analysis of *Sebastes* to date. Clades with high statistical support will be used to reconcile past disagreements over the correct placement of species within sub-generic classifications. Additionally, genetic distance metrics will be applied to these groups in an attempt to understand the timing and possible mechanisms of speciation. Finally sibling species will be examined to evaluate the role of vicariance and dispersal in speciation processes and how this may relate to previously hypothesized evolutionary patterns (e.g., Barsukov, 1981).

This study examined 101 species, 103 individuals and nine loci and as such represents, to our knowledge, the most detailed and extensive examination of biogeography and marine speciation within a single, widely distributed marine fish genus. As such, *Sebastes* presents a unique opportunity to examine the paleo-biogeography of fish colonization of the NP during the past 10 million years.

#### 2. Materials and methods

#### 2.1. Sample collection

Fish were collected using various techniques including hook and line, bottom trawl, pole spear, trap, and surface dip netting. In most cases, specimens were captured fresh and identified to species using Phillips (1957), Chen (1971, 1975), Miller and Lea (1972), Eschmeyer et al. (1983), Kramer and O'Connell (1988), Masuda et al. (1992), Love et al. (2002), and Nakabo (2002). Tissues from the majority of the NWP species were kindly donated by Y. Kai and T. Nakabo, Kyoto University, Japan. Tissues, either white muscle or pectoral fin, were preserved in 95% un-denatured ethanol pending genetic analysis. In a few cases, DNA was obtained from formalin-fixed museum specimens. Due to the difficulty of obtaining sufficient genetic data from formalin-fixed specimens, all species in this analysis that had DNA extracted from fixed specimens were ultimately replaced with ethanol-preserved larvae

(i.e., *S. rufinanus*) or pelagic juveniles (i.e., *S. cortezi, S. peduncularis*, and *S. sinensis*) that were positively identified to species by comparison of morphology and DNA sequence to reference museum specimens (J. Hyde, unpublished data). Collection location and sample data are provided in Table 1.

The dataset consists of 97 currently recognized species of Sebastes, two new cryptic species (S. miniatus Type 1 and S. saxicola N, J. Hyde unpublished data), a single species from each of the three other Sebastinae genera, and one Sebastolobus species as an outgroup. Previous phylogenetic studies of the Scorpaeniformes (Smith and Wheeler, 2004) have shown that the Sebastinae is a valid subfamily and that Sebastolobus is an appropriate outgroup for this subfamily. Several nominal NWP Sebastes species were not included in this analysis as they are not reciprocally monophyletic at the examined mitochondrial genes, forming species complexes that are still undergoing lineage sorting (Y. Kai, 2005, pers. comm.). In these cases, a single species from each of the complexes was used for the analyses: (nominal species used in this study in brackets): [S. hubbsi]-S. longispinis; S. cheni-[S. inermis]-S. ventricosus; S. chalcogrammus—S. nigricans—S. nudus—[S. pachycephalus]; S. ijimae-[S. vulpes]-S. zonatus. Though S. carnatus and S. chrysomelas in the NEP are still undergoing mitochondrial lineage sorting (Alesandrini and Bernardi, 1999), the work of Narum et al. (2004) shows that these are valid species and we therefore feel they warrant inclusion in this analysis. Additionally, the inclusion of this species pair allows us to roughly approximate the minimum time necessary for sympatric species to reach reciprocal monophyly of mitochondrial lineages at the examined genes. Other than members of the four NWP complexes, only five of the currently recognized 110 Sebastes species are missing from this analysis; S. itinus, S. koreanus, S. nivosus, S. varispinis, and S. wakiyai.

#### 2.2. DNA extraction

#### 2.2.1. Ethanol preserved specimens

DNA was extracted from ethanol preserved tissue using various protocols, most often using a standard proteinase K digestion followed by a lithium chloride:chloroform nucleic acid purification and subsequent ethanol precipitation (Gemmel and Akiyama, 1996). DNA from the remaining samples was extracted using either the DNeasy kit (Qiagen) following the manufacturer's protocol or by use of a Chelex<sup>TM</sup> (Bio-Rad Laboratories) boiling technique (Hyde et al., 2005).

#### 2.2.2. Formalin preserved specimens

Amplifiable DNA was extracted from formalin-fixed tissues using a modified antigen retrieval method based upon the protocol of Shi et al. (2002). This technique was successful for specimens that had been preserved for several months to nearly 100 years (J. Hyde unpublished data). Briefly, tissue was soaked overnight in 95% ethanol to help remove residual formalin. Approximately 100 mg of tissue was allowed to air dry and then placed in a boil-proof 1.5 ml tube containing  $180\,\mu L$  of the extraction buffer (28.6 mM citric acid, 28.6 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 28.6 mM H<sub>3</sub>BO<sub>3</sub>, pH 11). The sample was then placed in an autoclave and subjected to high temperature (~120 °C) and pressure for 20 min after which the pressure was allowed to slowly vent in order to minimize boiling of the sample. The alkaline buffer in conjunction with the high temperature and pressure is believed to reverse the fixative's cross-linking effect on the proteins, allowing them to be better digested by the proteinase. Once the sample had cooled to room temperature, 1.5 µL of 3 M sodium acetate (pH 5.2) was added to lower the pH to an acceptable level for proteinase K digestion. At this point the protocol followed that of the manufacturer for the QiaAmp DNA extraction kit (Qiagen) with a few exceptions. After digestion of the tissue with the proteinase K, 0.5 µL of 3 M sodium acetate (pH 5.2) and 1 µL of carrier RNA (1 µg/µL) (Qiagen) was added to help facilitate adsorption of DNA to the silica matrix of the spin column. DNA was eluted in 50 µL of the provided elution buffer.

#### 2.3. PCR amplification

DNA was amplified from seven mitochondrial genes (cytochrome *b* (cytb), cytochrome *c* oxidase subunit 1 (cox1), 12 S rRNA, 16S rRNA, tRNA proline, tRNA threonine and the non-coding mitochondrial control region). Additionally, two nuclear genes (recombination activating gene 2 (RAG2) and internal transcribed spacer 1 (ITS1)) were sequenced. In the case of DNA extracted from formalin preserved tissue, small fragments (200–300 bp) were amplified and subsequently assembled from cytb only. Primer information is presented in Table 2.

For all primer pairs, 10 µL reaction volumes containing (67 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.8, 16.6 mM (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 10 mM βmercapto-ethanol, 2 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 800 µM dNTPs, 0.4 µM each primer, 0.5 units Taq DNA polymerase (New England Biolabs), and 1 µL of DNA template) were amplified using the following temperature profile in a PTC200 DNA Engine (MJ Research); 94 °C (2:00), 35 cycles of [94 °C (0:30), 59 °C (1:00), 72 °C (1:00)], followed by 3 min at 72 °C. All PCR batches contained at least one no template negative control to monitor for possible DNA contamination. Products were electrophoresed through a 2% (w/v) agarose gel in 1× Tris-Borate-EDTA buffer, stained with ethidium bromide and visualized via an UV-transilluminator. Reactions were digested using ExoSAP-IT (USB Corp.) to remove unincorporated primers and deoxynucleotides prior to cycle sequencing. Products had both strands individually cycle sequenced with BigDye v.1.1 Dye Terminators (Applied Biosystems) and analyzed on an ABI 3100 automated capillary sequencer (Applied Biosystems). DNA sequences from both strands were aligned and edited using Sequencher v4.5 (Gene-Codes, Inc.).

Anticipanti network         Display         Devil         Devil <thdevil< th="">         Devil         <thdevil< th="">         Devil         Devil<th>Genus</th><th>Species</th><th>Collection location</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th>GenBank A</th><th>pression Nos</th><th>S.</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></thdevil<></thdevil<>	Genus	Species	Collection location				GenBank A	pression Nos	S.						
Michan         Bern         Synth Distribution         <			Collection number	Latitude (N)	Longitude (W)	Date	cytb	D-loop	cox1	12S rRNA	16S rRNA	ITS1	RAG2	tRNA Thr and H	Pro
International services         Number of services         Num	<i>Helicolenus</i>	avius	SWFSC 112-37	Tokvo, Japan		90116	DO678505	DO678608	DO678402	DO678196	DO678299	D0678711	DO678807	DO678910	
Observed         Style         Color         Decisity         D	<i>Iozukius</i>	emblemarius	FAKU 81635	34.05	135.35	NA	DO678499	DO678602	DO678396	DO678190	D0678293	DO678705	DO678801	DO678904	
Minter         Wirks (16)-5         536         17,7         900000         D067811         D067811         D067812         D067821         D067821 <thd077821< th=""> <thd077821< th="">         D067</thd077821<></thd077821<>	ebastes	aleutianus	SWFSC 4-71	41.23	124.42	950709	DO678418	DO678521	DQ678315	DO678109	DQ678212	DO678624	DQ678720	DQ678823	
minuto         WHSC 562         333         III-33         COMTD D0678-10         D067811         D078811		alutus	SWFSC 121-65	55.69	157.47	990604	DQ678416	DQ678519	DQ678313	DQ678107	DQ678210	DQ678622	DQ678718	DQ678821	
meriania         Wirks G-2         310         111/3         0005/81         0005/81         0005/81         0007/81         0		atrovirens	SWFSC 166-27	32.83	117.25	020717	DQ678423	DQ678526	DQ678320	DQ678114	DQ678217	DQ678629	DQ678725	DQ678828	
mmon         SWPS (G.2)         349         1116         90003         DOGRNJ1         DOGRNJ1 <thdogrnj1< th="">         DOGRNJ1&lt;</thdogrnj1<>		auriculatus	SWFSC 36-82	33.00	117.28	020304	DQ678513	DQ678616	DQ678410	DQ678204	DQ678307	NA	DQ678815	DQ678918	
Monoli         SWNS         US         -1311         Onics J         DORFSID         DORFSID         DORFSID         DORFSID         DOFFSID         DOFFSID <thdoffsid< t<="" td=""><td></td><td>aurora</td><td>SWFSC 42-2</td><td>34.91</td><td>121.05</td><td>980609</td><td>DQ678417</td><td>DQ678520</td><td>DQ678314</td><td>DQ678108</td><td>DQ678211</td><td>DQ678623</td><td>DQ678719</td><td>DQ678822</td><td></td></thdoffsid<>		aurora	SWFSC 42-2	34.91	121.05	980609	DQ678417	DQ678520	DQ678314	DQ678108	DQ678211	DQ678623	DQ678719	DQ678822	
bronklik         FAL         D05         D0		babcocki	SWFSC 179-35	58.63	-151.19	990623	DQ678422	DQ678525	DQ678319	DQ678113	DQ678216	DQ678628	DQ678724	DQ678827	
brendik         Studi         1291         00040         DOGRS40         DOGR840         DOGR8		baramenuke	FAKU 81605	39.48	141.32	NA	DQ678491	DQ678594	DQ678388	DQ678182	DQ678285	DQ678697	DQ678793	DQ678896	
brengini         WFSC 19.4         MI         LUG         WORT DOGRST		boreal is	SIO 01-186	36.44	121.91	010904	DQ678506	DQ678609	DQ678403	DQ678197	DQ678300	DQ678712	DQ678808	DQ678911	
approx         SWFSC 10-31         South Africa         9001         DG67821         DG67811         DG67812         DG77812         DG78812		brevispinis	SWFSC 92-4	48.41	126.05	980731	DQ678419	DQ678522	DQ678316	DQ678110	DQ678213	DQ678625	DQ678721	DQ678824	
animate         SWER (14;4)         (14)         (10)         (0)		capensis	SWFSC 10-91	South Africa		9601	DQ678420	DQ678523	DQ678317	DQ678111	DQ678214	DQ678626	DQ678722	DQ678825	
Intentions         SWERC (15-4)         4.13         1006         0.067833         D067813         D067833         D067834         D067834         D067834         D067834         D067834         D067834		carnatus	SWFSC 147-86	31.42	116.67	001029	DQ678424	DQ678527	DQ678321	DQ678115	DQ678218	DQ678630	DQ678726	DQ678829	
Advonsitions         SWFSC (5:4)         3.25         11:73         0.005         DeGR832         DeGR832 <thdegr832< th="">         &lt;</thdegr832<>		courinus	SWFSC 124-4	43.13	124.45	990830	DQ678425	DQ678528	DQ678322	DQ678116	DQ678219	DQ678631	DQ678727	DQ678830	
Approvalues         Name         Description         Description <thd< td=""><td></td><td>chlorostictus</td><td>SWFSC 156-89</td><td>32.85</td><td>117.30</td><td>0205</td><td>DQ678435</td><td>DQ678538</td><td>DQ678332</td><td>DQ678126</td><td>DQ678229</td><td>DQ678641</td><td>DQ678737</td><td>DQ678840</td><td></td></thd<>		chlorostictus	SWFSC 156-89	32.85	117.30	0205	DQ678435	DQ678538	DQ678332	DQ678126	DQ678229	DQ678641	DQ678737	DQ678840	
diam         UW 4322-47         373         1654         90023         D0678415         D0678415         D0678415         D0678415         D0677815         D0677811         D0677815         D0677811<		chrysomelas	SWFSC 163-11	33.22	119.50	010328	DQ678426	DQ678529	DQ678323	DQ678117	DQ678220	DQ678632	DQ678728	DQ678831	
ornelutes         WIFSC 15:41         0.33         116.08         00112         D0678345         D0678315         D0678315         D0678315         D0678335         D0678343         D0678343 <thd077843< th=""> <thd077843< th="">         D067</thd077843<></thd077843<>		ciliatus	UW 043242-#27	53.73	165.54	960525	DQ678515	DQ678618	DQ678412	DQ678206	DQ678309	NA	DQ678817	DQ678920	
contral         SWFSC 13-4.0         8.08         11.34         0.061897         D.067891         D.067881         D.0678841         D.0678841 <thd.0678841< th=""> <thd.0678841< th=""> <thd.077881< td="" th<=""><td></td><td>constellatus</td><td>SWFSC 153-81</td><td>30.33</td><td>116.08</td><td>001027</td><td>DQ678436</td><td>DQ678539</td><td>DQ678333</td><td>DQ678127</td><td>DQ678230</td><td>DQ678642</td><td>DQ678738</td><td>DQ678841</td><td></td></thd.077881<></thd.0678841<></thd.0678841<>		constellatus	SWFSC 153-81	30.33	116.08	001027	DQ678436	DQ678539	DQ678333	DQ678127	DQ678230	DQ678642	DQ678738	DQ678841	
cumeri         SWFSC 134-10         5678         122.12         200111         Diorsk3-1         Diorsk3-1 <thdiorsk3-1< th="">         Diorsk3-1         Diorsk3-1&lt;</thdiorsk3-1<>		cortezi	SWFSC 225-76	28.98	113.43	050408	DO678497	DO678600	DO678394	DO678188	DO678291	DO678703	DO678799	DO678902	
dift         SWFSC 114-21         3405         119.00         99027         DQ678321         DQ678231         DQ678231         DQ678231         DQ678231         DQ678231         DQ678331         DQ678341         DQ678341 <thdq678341< th=""> <thdq678341< th="">         DQ6783</thdq678341<></thdq678341<>		crameri	SWFSC 134-40	36.78	122.12	920111	DO678437	DO678540	DO678334	DO678128	D0678231	DO678643	DO678739	DO678842	
diploprote         SWFSC 143-51         3679         12.13         920112         DQ678341         DQ678335         DQ678313         DQ678331         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678341         DQ678341         DQ678344         DQ678341         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678341         DQ678344         DQ678344 <thdq77834< th=""> <thdq678344< th="">         D</thdq678344<></thdq77834<>		dalli	SWFSC 114-21	34.05	119.00	990227	DO678427	DO678530	DO678324	DO678118	DO678221	DO678633	DO678729	DO678832	
divigants         SWFSC 59-67         #24         12.17         980730         Dör5843         Dör5833         Dör5813         Dör5843         Dör5843 <thdör5843< th=""> <thdör5843< th=""> <thdö< td=""><td></td><td>diploproa</td><td>SWFSC 143-51</td><td>36.79</td><td>122.13</td><td>920112</td><td>DO678438</td><td>DO678541</td><td>DO678335</td><td>DO678129</td><td>D0678232</td><td>DO678644</td><td>DO678740</td><td>DO678843</td><td></td></thdö<></thdör5843<></thdör5843<>		diploproa	SWFSC 143-51	36.79	122.13	920112	DO678438	DO678541	DO678335	DO678129	D0678232	DO678644	DO678740	DO678843	
emplanes         SWFSC 7:84         4792         122.58         950413         D6678343         D6678343 <thd677834< th=""> <thd6678343< th="">         D667</thd6678343<></thd677834<>		elongatus	SWFSC 89-67	48.24	125.17	980730	DO678434	DO678537	DQ678331	DQ678125	DQ678228	DO678640	DQ678736	DQ678839	
ensigne         UW 2003-016         3.2.61         117.31         5.081         DQ678341         DQ678343         DQ678343         DQ678344         DQ678345         DQ678345 <thdq678345< th=""> <thdq678345< th=""> <thdq6< td=""><td></td><td>emphaeus</td><td>SWFSC 7-84</td><td>47.92</td><td>122.58</td><td>950413</td><td>DQ678439</td><td>DQ678542</td><td>DQ678336</td><td>DQ678130</td><td>DQ678233</td><td>DQ678645</td><td>DQ678741</td><td>DQ678844</td><td></td></thdq6<></thdq678345<></thdq678345<>		emphaeus	SWFSC 7-84	47.92	122.58	950413	DQ678439	DQ678542	DQ678336	DQ678130	DQ678233	DQ678645	DQ678741	DQ678844	
artomedias         SWFSC 3-50         37.24         12.72         950x25         De678341         De678345         De678345 <thd678355< th=""> <thd678355< th="">         De6</thd678355<></thd678355<>		ensifer	UW 2003-016	32.61	117.31	50817	DQ678440	DQ678543	DQ678337	DQ678131	DQ678234	DQ678646	DQ678742	DQ678845	
ess         SWFSC 176-11         32.80         117.80         0.00330         Dq678345         Dq678315         Dq678345         Dq		entomelas	SWFSC 3-50	37.24	122.72	950626	DQ678441	DQ678544	DQ678338	DQ678132	DQ678235	DQ678647	DQ678743	DQ678846	
acxul         SWFSC 144-75         28.98         113.43         9503.27         DQ678345         DQ678345 <thdq678345< th=""> <thdq678345< th=""> <thdq6< td=""><td></td><td>803</td><td>SWFSC 176-11</td><td>32.80</td><td>117.80</td><td>020303</td><td>DQ678442</td><td>DQ678545</td><td>DQ678339</td><td>DQ678133</td><td>DQ678236</td><td>DQ678648</td><td>DQ678744</td><td>DQ678847</td><td></td></thdq6<></thdq678345<></thdq678345<>		803	SWFSC 176-11	32.80	117.80	020303	DQ678442	DQ678545	DQ678339	DQ678133	DQ678236	DQ678648	DQ678744	DQ678847	
farciants         SWFSC 14-29         North Atlantic         980213         Dq678341         Dq678341         Dq678345         Dq678345         Dq67785         Dq67785         Dq67785         Dq67785         Dq67785         Dq67785         Dq67785         Dq677855         Dq677851		exsul	SWFSC 144-75	28.98	113.43	950327	DQ678443	DQ678546	DQ678340	DQ678134	DQ678237	DQ678649	DQ678745	DQ678848	
furmeus         FAKU 81606         3948         141.32         NA         DQ678461         DQ678283         DQ678281         DQ678281         DQ678788         DQ678891           furritus         SWFSC 20-72         3691         112.18         980615         DQ678546         DQ678545         DQ678545         DQ678545         DQ678545         DQ678754         DQ678745         DQ678754         DQ678754         DQ678545         DQ678759         DQ678759         DQ678759         DQ678759         DQ678759         DQ678759         DQ678759         DQ678765         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678795         DQ678865         DQ678875         DQ678795         DQ678865         DQ678865         DQ678865         DQ678875         DQ678865		fasciatus	SWFSC 14-29	North Atlant	ic	980213	DQ678444	DQ678547	DQ678341	DQ678135	DQ678238	DQ678650	DQ678746	DQ678849	
Juridus         SWFSC 20-72         3.6.91         112.18         980615         Dq678345         Dq678135         Dq678239         Dq678651         Dq678651         Dq678651         Dq678651         Dq678851         Dq678851 <thd678851< th=""> <thd678525< th="">         Dq6</thd678525<></thd678851<>		flammeus	FAKU 81606	39.48	141.32	NA	DQ678486	DQ678589	DQ678383	DQ678177	DQ678280	DQ678692	DQ678788	DQ678891	
gilli         SWFSC 129-60         32.75         117.75         000405         Dq57844         Dq678341         Dq678240         Dq678521         Dq678541         Dq678541         Dq678551         Dq678552         Dq678551         Dq678552         Dq678572         Dq6785731         Dq678591         Dq6785831         Dq678552         Dq678752         Dq678751         Dq678531         Dq678851         Dq678851         Dq678851         Dq678852         Dq678732         Dq678731         Dq678732         Dq678732 <thdq678332< th=""> <thdq678832< th=""> <thdq6< td=""><td></td><td>flavidus</td><td>SWFSC 20-72</td><td>36.91</td><td>122.18</td><td>980615</td><td>DQ678445</td><td>DQ678548</td><td>DQ678342</td><td>DQ678136</td><td>DQ678239</td><td>DQ678651</td><td>DQ678747</td><td>DQ678850</td><td></td></thdq6<></thdq678832<></thdq678332<>		flavidus	SWFSC 20-72	36.91	122.18	980615	DQ678445	DQ678548	DQ678342	DQ678136	DQ678239	DQ678651	DQ678747	DQ678850	
glaucus         FAKU 83532         43         144.38         NA         DQ67848B         DQ678589         DQ678355         DQ678252         DQ678869         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678893         DQ678935         DQ678895         DQ678893		gilli	SWFSC 129-60	32.75	117.75	000405	DQ678446	DQ678549	DQ678343	DQ678137	DQ678240	DQ678652	DQ678748	DQ678851	
gooderi         SWFSC 155-75         32.60         117.42         0.20331         Dq678364         Dq678358         Dq678152         Dq678565         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678763         Dq678791         Dq678831         Dq678791         Dq678831         Dq678791         Dq678831         Dq678791         Dq678831         Dq678832 <thdq678831< th=""> <thdq678831< th=""> <thd< td=""><td></td><td>glaucus</td><td>FAKU 82532</td><td>43</td><td>144.38</td><td>NA</td><td>DQ678488</td><td>DQ678591</td><td>DQ678385</td><td>DQ678179</td><td>DQ678282</td><td>DQ678694</td><td>DQ678790</td><td>DQ678893</td><td></td></thd<></thdq678831<></thdq678831<>		glaucus	FAKU 82532	43	144.38	NA	DQ678488	DQ678591	DQ678385	DQ678179	DQ678282	DQ678694	DQ678790	DQ678893	
Inclumation         SWFSC 128-68         32.87         117.87         000318         DQ678599         DQ678293         DQ678729         DQ678792         DQ678792         DQ678792         DQ678792         DQ678793         DQ678801           hubbrin         SWFSC 128-68         32.87         117.30         02.05         DQ678540         DQ678393         DQ678391         DQ6787391         DQ6787393         DQ678835         DQ678		goodei	SWFSC 155-75	32.60	117.42	020331	DQ678461	DQ678564	DQ678358	DQ678152	DQ678255	DQ678667	DQ678763	DQ678866	
Inophinsi         SWFSC 156-91         3.2.85         117.50         0.205         Dq678551         Dq678138         Dq678531         Dq678653         Dq678653         Dq678653         Dq678653         Dq678852         Dq678852         Dq678853         Dq678853         Dq678853         Dq678853         Dq678863         Dq678864         Dq678863         <		helvomaculatus	SWFSC 128-68	32.87	117.87	000318	DQ678496	DQ678599	DQ678393	DQ678187	DQ678290	DQ678702	DQ678798	DQ678901	
Inthis         FAKU 130191         NA         NA         NA         Dq678501         Dq678298         Dq678795         Dq678707         Dq678803         Dq678805         Dq678803         Dq678805         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678803         Dq678835         Dq678835 <td></td> <td>hopkinsi</td> <td>SWFSC 156-91</td> <td>32.85</td> <td>117.30</td> <td>0205</td> <td>DQ678447</td> <td>DQ678550</td> <td>DQ678344</td> <td>DQ678138</td> <td>DQ678241</td> <td>DQ678653</td> <td>DQ678749</td> <td>DQ678852</td> <td></td>		hopkinsi	SWFSC 156-91	32.85	117.30	0205	DQ678447	DQ678550	DQ678344	DQ678138	DQ678241	DQ678653	DQ678749	DQ678852	
inermis FAKU 86581 NA NA NA DQ678483 DQ678386 DQ678380 DQ67817 DQ67869 DQ678689 DQ678785 DQ67888 Biocurdus FAKU 86581 NA NA DQ678483 DQ678380 DQ678380 DQ678281 DQ678791 DQ67890 DQ67890 D067890 D067890 D067891 DQ67890 D067891 DQ67890 D067891 DQ67890 D067891 DQ67890 D067891 DQ67890 D067891 D067890 D067891 D067890 D067891 D067890 D067839 D067824 D0677791 D067891 D067890 D067883 Joureri FAKU 130109 NA NA NA DQ678481 D0678592 D0678364 D0678342 D0678242 D0678791 D0678791 D0678892 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B467 13405 115.27 NA NA DQ678349 D0678552 D0678364 D0678342 D0678791 D0678791 D0678892 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B467 13405 115.27 960808 D0678552 D0678354 D0678342 D0678243 D0678731 D0678793 D0678854 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B466 22.66 117.97 030115 D0678354 D0678354 D0678342 D0678243 D0678243 D0678753 D0678854 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B491 20678242 D0678354 D0678354 D0678342 D0678243 D0678753 D0678854 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B491 20678242 D0678354 D0678354 D0678342 D0678243 D0678753 D0678854 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B491 20678243 D0678354 D0678354 D0678342 D0678243 D0678354 D0678354 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B491 20678243 D0678354 D0678354 D0678354 D0678245 D0678355 D0678855 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B491 20807800 D0678354 D0678354 D0678354 D0678245 D0678355 D0678855 Ieruiginosus SWFSC B491 20807824 D0678354 D0678354 D0678354 D0678355 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678355 D0678355 D0678335 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678333 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678335 D0678333 D06783		hubbsi	FAKU 130191	NA	NA	NA	DQ678501	DQ678604	DQ678398	DQ678192	DQ678295	DQ678707	DQ678803	DQ678906	
<i>iracundus</i> FAKU 81604 39.48 141.32 NA DQ678495 DQ678598 DQ678392 DQ678289 DQ678701 DQ678797 DQ678900 <i>jorduni</i> SWFSC 110-84 38.90 122.58 930223 DQ67834 DQ678531 DQ678345 DQ678139 DQ678542 DQ67854 DQ678759 DQ678833 <i>jorduni</i> FAKU 130109 NA NA NA DQ678489 DQ678351 DQ678345 DQ678180 DQ678243 DQ67869 DQ678789 DQ678834 <i>kiyomatsui</i> FAKU 181567 34.05 1135.35 NA DQ678499 DQ678384 DQ678384 DQ678180 DQ678532 DQ6787789 DQ678892 <i>lenitginosus</i> SWFSC 895 29.16 113.27 960808 DQ678352 DQ678384 DQ678140 DQ678243 DQ6787581 DQ678759 DQ678854 <i>levis</i> SWFSC 164-66 32.66 117.97 030115 DQ678545 DQ678545 DQ678341 DQ678243 DQ678542 DQ678754 DQ678545 DQ678854 Dq678345 Dq678545 DQ678753 DQ678854 Dq678854 Dq678243 DQ678555 DQ678752 DQ678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 DQ678555 DQ678758 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678758 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678758 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678755 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678248 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678248 Dq678555 Dq678855 Dq678856 Dq678856 Dq678854 Dq678854 Dq678248 Dq678248 Dq678255 Dq678855 Dq678856 Dq678855 Dq678855 Dq678856 D		inermis	FAKU 86581	NA	NA	NA	DQ678483	DQ678586	DQ678380	DQ678174	DQ678277	DQ678689	DQ678785	DQ678888	
<i>jordani</i> SWFSC 110-84 58.90 122.58 9.302.3 DQ678448 DQ678551 DQ678345 DQ678139 DQ678542 DQ678654 DQ678550 DQ678833 Jornati FAKU 130109 NA NA NA DQ678489 DQ678324 DQ678348 DQ678391 DQ678394 DQ678394 DQ678394 DQ678394 DQ678349 DQ678342 DQ678349 DQ678345 DQ678349 DQ678345 DQ678349 DQ678345 DQ678342 DQ678342 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678354 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678342 DQ678345 DQ678354 DQ678345 DQ678354 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678342 DQ678354 DQ678354 DQ678345 DQ678354 DQ678345 DQ678354 DQ678354 DQ678354 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ678355 DQ678345 DQ678345 DQ678355 DQ		iracundus	FAKU 81604	39.48	141.32	NA	DQ678495	DQ678598	DQ678392	DQ678186	DQ678289	DQ678701	DQ678797	DQ678900	
<i>joyneri</i> FAKU 130109 NA NA NA DQ678489 DQ678592 DQ678386 DQ678283 DQ678283 DQ678695 DQ678791 DQ678894 <i>kyomuasui</i> FAKU 13667 3405 135.35 NA DQ678349 DQ678349 DQ678344 DQ678178 DQ678243 DQ678659 DQ6787851 DQ678892 <i>knyomuasui</i> SWFSC 8459 29.16 118.27 96080 DQ678345 DQ678346 DQ678346 DQ678345 DQ678655 DQ678751 DQ678855 DQ678855 <i>levis</i> SWFSC 164-66 32.66 117.97 030115 DQ678341 DQ678345 DQ678348 DQ678348 DQ678552 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678855 DQ678855 DQ678855 DQ678855 <i>nacdonaldi</i> SWFSC 36-91 32.60 117.42 020312 DQ678351 DQ678354 DQ678348 DQ678244 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678855 DQ678835 DQ67883 DQ678835 DQ678833 DQ678835 DQ678835 DQ678835 DQ678835 DQ678835 DQ678833 DQ678833 DQ678833 DQ678833 DQ678835 DQ678833 DQ678833 DQ678833 DQ678835 DQ678835 DQ678835 DQ67833 DQ67833 D		jordani	SWFSC 110-84	58.90	122.58	930223	DQ678448	DQ678551	DQ678345	DQ678139	DQ678242	DQ678654	DQ678750	DQ678853	
kiyomatsui FAKU 81567 34.05 135.35 NA DQ678487 DQ678590 DQ678344 DQ678281 DQ678281 DQ678693 DQ678789 DQ678892 lenitginosus SWFSC 8-89 29.16 118.27 960808 DQ678449 DQ678552 DQ678346 DQ678140 DQ678243 DQ678555 DQ678554 DQ678554 DQ678555 DQ678554 DQ678555 DQ678545 DQ678555 DQ678245 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678141 DQ678245 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678142 DQ678554 DQ678554 DQ678245 DQ678545 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678142 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678142 DQ678255 DQ678555 DQ678245 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678142 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678142 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678119 DQ678255 DQ678555 DQ678519 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678245 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678519 DQ678555 DQ678535 DQ678555 DQ678519 DQ678555 DQ678519 DQ678555 D0		joyneri	FAKU 130109	NA	NA	NA	DQ678489	DQ678592	DQ678386	DQ678180	DQ678283	DQ678695	DQ678791	DQ678894	
lentiginosus SWFSC 8-89 29.16 118.27 960808 DQ678449 DQ678552 DQ678446 DQ678246 DQ678243 DQ678655 DQ678551 DQ678554 DQ678554 DQ678555 DQ678854 letis SWFSC 164-66 32.66 117.97 0.30115 DQ678450 DQ678553 DQ678141 DQ678244 DQ678256 DQ678555 DQ678555 DQ678855 macdonaldi SWFSC 36-91 32.60 117.42 0.20312 DQ678451 DQ678554 DQ678345 DQ678142 DQ678245 DQ678555 DQ678753 DQ678556 macdonaldi SWFSC 26-74 49.08 126.20 980806 DQ678428 DQ678331 DQ678319 DQ678212 DQ678232 DQ678730 DQ678833		kiyomatsui	FAKU 81567	34.05	135.35	NA	DQ678487	DQ678590	DQ678384	DQ678178	DQ678281	DQ678693	DQ678789	DQ678892	
levis SWFSC 164-66 32.66 117.97 030115 DQ678450 DQ678553 DQ678347 DQ678244 DQ678244 DQ678556 DQ678552 DQ678855 macdonaldi SWFSC 36-91 32.60 117.42 020312 DQ678451 DQ678554 DQ678348 DQ678142 DQ678245 DQ678573 DQ678555 DQ678856 maliger SWFSC 26-74 49.08 126.20 980806 DQ678428 DQ678331 DQ678232 DQ678119 DQ678232 DQ678530 DQ678533		lentiginosus	SWFSC 8-89	29.16	118.27	908096	DQ678449	DQ678552	DQ678346	DQ678140	DQ678243	DQ678655	DQ678751	DQ678854	
macdonalai SWFSC 36-91 32.60 117.42 020312 DQ678451 DQ678554 DQ678348 DQ678142 DQ678245 DQ678557 DQ678553 DQ678556 malger SWFSC 26-74 49.08 126.20 980806 DQ678242 DQ678531 DQ678232 DQ678232 DQ678232 DQ678232 DQ678233		levis	SWFSC 164-66	32.66	117.97	030115	DQ678450	DQ678553	DQ678347	DQ678141	DQ678244	DQ678656	DQ678752	DQ678855	
maliger SWFSC 26-74 49.08 126.20 98.08.06 DQ678428 DQ678531 DQ678235 DQ678219 DQ678232 DQ678232 DQ678730 DQ678533		macdonaldi	SWFSC 36-91	32.60	117.42	020312	DQ678451	DQ678554	DQ678348	DQ678142	DQ678245	DQ678657	DQ678753	DQ678856	
		maliger	SWFSC 26-74	49.08	126.20	980806	DQ678428	DQ678531	DQ678325	DQ678119	DQ678222	DQ678634	DQ678730	DQ678833	

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Please cite this article in press as: Hyde, J.R., Vetter, R.D., The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier), Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

Table 1

Table 1 (coi	ntinued)												
Genus	Species	Collection location				GenBank A	ccession No:	s.					
		Collection number	r Latitude (N)	Longitude (W)	Date	cytb	D-loop	coxl	12S rRNA	16S rRNA	ISTI	RAG2	tRNA Thr and Pro
	matsubarae	FAKU 81639	34.05	135.35	NA	DQ678498	DQ678601	DQ678395	DQ678189	DQ678292	DQ678704	DQ678800	DQ678903
	melanops	SWFSC 37-50	35.65	121.52	981114	DQ678453	DQ678556	DQ678350	DQ678144	DQ678247	DQ678659	DQ678755	DQ678858
	melanosema	UW 112698	32.92	117.53	040221	DQ678514	DQ678617	DQ678411	DQ678205	DQ678308	NA	DQ678816	DQ678919
	melanostictus	SWFSC 7-92	36.28	121.97	950802	DQ678414	DQ678517	DQ678311	DQ678105	DQ678208	DQ678620	DQ678716	DQ678819
	melanostomus	SWFSC 129-66	32.75	117.75	000405	DQ678454	DQ678557	DQ678351	DQ678145	DQ678248	DQ678660	DQ678756	DQ678859
	mentella	SWFSC 12-36	69.67	18.93	950626	DQ678455	DQ678558	DQ678352	DQ678146	DQ678249	DQ678661	DQ678757	DQ678860
	miniatus type l	SWFSC 156-86	32.83	117.25	020527	DQ678456	DQ678559	DQ678353	DQ678147	DQ678250	DQ678662	DQ678758	DQ678861
	miniatus type 2	SWFSC 159-72	32.83	117.25	020527	DQ678457	DQ678560	DQ678354	DQ678148	DQ678251	DQ678663	DQ678759	DQ678862
	minor	FAKU 83713	44	145	ΝA	DQ678502	DQ678605	DQ678399	DQ678193	DQ678296	DQ678708	DQ678804	DQ678907
	moseri	SIO 95-33	32.63	117.96	950901	DQ678509	DQ678612	DQ678406	DQ678200	DQ678303	DQ678715	DQ678811	DQ678914
	mystinus	SWFSC 118-37	34.01	119.39	990703	DQ678458	DQ678561	DQ678355	DQ678149	DQ678252	DQ678664	DQ678760	DQ678863
	nebulosus	SWFSC 151-60	45.85	124.00	000616	DQ678429	DQ678532	DQ678326	DQ678120	DQ678223	DQ678635	DQ678731	DQ678834
	nigrocinctus	SWFSC 7-71	56.33	136.00	960105	DQ678459	DQ678562	DQ678356	DQ678150	DQ678253	DQ678665	DQ678761	DQ678864
	norvegicus	SWFSC 12-24	69.67	18.93	940712	DQ678452	DQ678555	DQ678349	DQ678143	DQ678246	DQ678658	DQ678754	DQ678857
	notius	SWFSC 8-91	25.59	113.37	960814	DQ678460	DQ678563	DQ678357	DQ678151	DQ678254	DQ678666	DQ678762	DQ678865
	oblongus	FAKU 130128	NA	NA	NA	DQ678503	DQ678606	DQ678400	DQ678194	DQ678297	DQ678709	DQ678805	DQ678908
	oculatus	SWFSC 10-78	N35.5	32.59		DQ678421	DQ678524	DQ678318	DQ678112	DQ678215	DQ678627	DQ678723	DQ678826
	ovalis	SWFSC 161-60	33.03	118.56	010326	DO678431	DO678534	DO678328	DO678122	D0678225	DO678637	DO678733	DO678836
	owstoni	FAKU 83264	SW Sea of Ja	pan	ΝA	DQ678493	DO678596	DO678390	DO678184	DQ678287	DO678699	DQ678795	DQ678898
	pachycephalus	FAKU 130088	NA	NA	ΝA	DO678490	DO678593	DO678387	DO678181	D0678284	DO678696	DO678792	DO678895
	paucispinis	SWFSC 153-79	30.33	116.08	001027	DO678462	DO678565	DO678359	D0678153	D0678256	DO678668	DO678764	DO678867
	peduncularis	SWFSC 225-68	28.98	113.43	050408	DO678504	DO678607	DO678401	D0678195	D0678298	DO678710	DO678806	DO678909
	phillipsi	SWFSC 128-62	32.87	117.87	000318	DO678463	DO678566	DO678360	D0678154	D0678257	DO678669	DO678765	DO678868
	pinniger	SWFSC 76-19	45.74	124.20	980716	DO678464	DO678567	DO678361	D0678155	D0678258	DO678670	DO678766	DO678869
	polyspinis	SWFSC 121-69	58.40	-153.65	990620	DO678512	DO678615	DO678409	D0678203	D0678306	A N	DO678814	DO678917
	proviger	SWFSC 89-65	48.24	125.17	980730	DQ678465	DQ678568	DQ678362	DQ678156	DQ678259	DQ678671	DQ678767	DQ678870
	rastrelliger	NA	32.85	117.32	0101	DQ678430	DQ678533	DQ678327	DQ678121	DQ678224	DQ678636	DQ678732	DQ678835
	reedi	SWFSC 74-11	45.08	124.71	980712	DQ678415	DQ678518	DQ678312	DQ678106	DQ678209	DQ678621	DQ678717	DQ678820
	rosaceus	SWFSC 163-20	33.22	119.50	010328	DO678466	DO678569	DO678363	DO678157	DO678260	DO678672	DO678768	DQ678871
	rosenblatti	SWFSC 146-85	32.45	119.15	940526	DQ678467	DQ678570	DQ678364	DQ678158	DQ678261	DQ678673	DQ678769	DQ678872
	ruberrimus	SWFSC 132-12	45.74	124.61	980715	DQ678468	DQ678571	DQ678365	DQ678159	DQ678262	DQ678674	DQ678770	DQ678873
	rubrivinctus	SWFSC 126-77	32.85	117.32	990416	DQ678469	DQ678572	DQ678366	DQ678160	DQ678263	DQ678675	DQ678771	DQ678874
	rufinanus	SWFSC LT22	32.42	119.96	9904	DQ678508	DQ678611	DQ678405	DQ678199	DQ678302	DQ678714	DQ678810	DQ678913
	rufus	SWFSC 176-33	32.80	117.80	020303	DQ678470	DQ678573	DQ678367	DQ678161	DQ678264	DQ678676	DQ678772	DQ678875
	saxicola type N	SWFSC 128-83	36.83	122.16	921120	DQ678433	DQ678536	DQ678330	DQ678124	DQ678227	DQ678639	DQ678735	DQ678838
	saxicola type S	SWFSC 181-43	32.67	117.33	0210	DQ678432	DQ678535	DQ678329	DQ678123	DQ678226	DQ678638	DQ678734	DQ678837
	schlegeli	FAKU 130219	NA	NA	NA	DQ678481	DQ678584	DQ678378	DQ678172	DQ678275	DQ678687	DQ678783	DQ678886
	scythropus	FAKU 81566	34.05	135.35	NA	DQ678485	DQ678588	DQ678382	DQ678176	DQ678279	DQ678691	DQ678787	DQ678890
	semicinctus	SWFSC 155-99	32.67	117.31	020525	DQ678471	DQ678574	DQ678368	DQ678162	DQ678265	DQ678677	DQ678773	DQ678876
	serranoides	SWFSC 147-84	32.67	117.25	001015	DQ678472	DQ678575	DQ678369	DQ678163	DQ678266	DQ678678	DQ678774	DQ678877
	serriceps	SWFSC 153-60	30.37	116.08	001027	DQ678473	DQ678576	DQ678370	DQ678164	DQ678267	DQ678679	DQ678775	DQ678878
	simulator	SWFSC 187-15	32.61	117.31	050123	DQ678507	DQ678610	DQ678404	DQ678198	DQ678301	DQ678713	DQ678809	DQ678912
	sinensis	SWFSC 225-80	28.98	113.43	050408	DQ678511	DQ678614	DQ678408	DQ678202	DQ678305	NA	DQ678813	DQ678916
	spinorbis	SWFSC 144-68	28.98	113.43	950328	DQ678474	DQ678577	DQ678371	DQ678165	DQ678268	DQ678680	DQ678776	DQ678879
	steindachneri	FAKU 83715	44	145	NA	DQ678484	DQ678587	DQ678381	DQ678175	DQ678278	DQ678690	DQ678786	DQ678889
	taczanowskii	SWFSC 14-57	41.77	140.72	960721	DQ678494	DQ678597	DQ678391	DQ678185	DQ678288	DQ678700	DQ678796	DQ678899
	thompsoni	FAKU 130111	NA	NA	NA	DQ678482	DQ678585	DQ678379	DQ678173	DQ678276	DQ678688	DQ678784	DQ678887
	trivittatus	SWFSC 126-75	39.64	141.95	9904	DQ678492	DQ678595	DQ678389	DQ678183	DQ678286	DQ678698	DQ678794	DQ678897

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

#### 2.4. Sequence alignment and phylogenetic analysis

Sequence alignments between species were accomplished using ClustalW (Higgins et al., 1994) as implemented in MEGA v3.1 (Kumar et al., 2004) with the default settings. Additional manipulation and alignment optimizations were done manually. The propensity of the control region and ITS1 for insertions and deletions made automated sequence alignment nearly impossible. A small portion of ITS1 that was difficult to unambiguously align was removed from analysis. Sequence alignment, including gap characters, produced a data matrix containing 5581 nucleotides. Of these, 3682 sites are constant, 1134 are parsimony informative, and 765 are variable and parsimony uninformative (see Table 3).

Pairwise comparisons of uncorrected *p*-distance for each gene were conducted between all species pairs using PAUP\*(v4.b10) (Swofford, 2001). These distances were used to evaluate the relative evolutionary rate of the different genes examined. Using cytb distance as a reference, ratios to individual gene distance were examined. The means and standard deviations of these measures are presented in Table 4.

As a heuristic examination for saturation of substitution sites, plots were generated to compare substitution number at 1st, 2nd, and 3rd codon positions versus total uncorrected genetic distance. An unsaturated dataset should show a linear relationship between substitution number at a particular codon position and increasing genetic distance. In the case of saturation of substitution sites one would expect to see a plateau in this relationship at larger genetic distances. The three protein coding genes (cytb, cox1, and RAG2) were examined in this fashion and did not show evidence for saturation (see Fig. 1).

#### 2.4.1. Maximum parsimony

Gene partitions were subjected to a partition homogeneity test as implemented in PAUP\* using 1000 replicates, each including 10 random sequence addition replicates. Test results indicated that there was no significant conflict in phylogenetic signal between gene partitions, so all sequence data was concatenated and analyzed as a single unit in parsimony analyses. Maximum parsimony analysis was conducted using PAUP\*. Character state optimization was set to ACCTRAN, multi-state characters treated as polymorphic, gaps treated as a "5th base", TBR branch swapping was employed, and multiple saved trees and "max trees" were set to automatically increase if needed. The "5th base" rather than "missing" setting for gaps was chosen as gaps often prove to be informative phylogenetic characters. This was observed to be the case with preliminary analyses showing that several otherwise highly supported clades contain one or more synapomorphic gap characters (J. Hyde unpublished data). All other settings were left at the default values. Heuristic tree searches were done using 1000 replicates of random sequence addition.

Please cite this article in press as: Hyde, J.R., Vetter, R.D., The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus Sebastes (Cuvier), Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. (2007), doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

	umbrosus	SWFSC 153-62	30.37	116.08	001027 DQ678475 DQ678578 DQ678372 DQ678166 DQ678269 DQ678681 DQ678777 DQ678880
	variabilis	UW 043203-#40	54.11	161.73	960601 DQ678510 DQ678613 DQ678407 DQ678201 DQ678304 NA DQ678812 DQ678915
	variegatus	SWFSC 178-3	43.38	124.55	950315 DQ678476 DQ678579 DQ678373 DQ678167 DQ678270 DQ678682 DQ678778 DQ678881
	viviparus	SWFSC 35-88	Iceland		991020 DQ678477 DQ678580 DQ678374 DQ678168 DQ678271 DQ678683 DQ678779 DQ678882
	vulpes	FAKU 130099	NA	NA	NA DQ678478 DQ678581 DQ678375 DQ678169 DQ678272 DQ678684 DQ678780 DQ678883
	wilsomi	SWFSC 174-76	55.4	134.44	9901 DQ678479 DQ678582 DQ678376 DQ678170 DQ678273 DQ678685 DQ678781 DQ678884
	zacentrus	SWFSC 20-99	37.24	122.83	980616 DQ678480 DQ678583 DQ678377 DQ678171 DQ678274 DQ678686 DQ678782 DQ678885
Sebastiscus	marmoratus	SWFSC 112-51	Tokyo, Japa	n	990116 DQ678516 DQ678619 DQ678413 DQ678207 DQ678310 NA DQ678818 DQ678921
Sebastolobus	alascanus	SWFSC IIF10	33.03	117.37	9003 DQ678500 DQ678603 DQ678397 DQ678191 DQ678294 DQ678706 DQ678802 DQ678905
Institutional i tions follow L	abbreviations fol eviton et al. (198	llow Leviton et al. (19 85) except for SWFS(	85) except for C which corres	SWFSC which sponds to the So	h corresponds to the Southwest Fisheries Science Center, La Jolla, California. NA, not available. Institutional abbrevia- southwest Fisheries Science Center, La Jolla, California. NA, not available.

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter / Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

PCR primers used in th	nis study for DNA amplificati	on	
Amplified region	Primer	Sequence 5'-3'	Reference
Control region	D-RF	CCT GAA AAT AGG AAC CAA ATG CCA G	This study
	Thr-RF	GAG GAY AAA GCA CTT GAA TGA GC	This study
cytb	Glu-RF2	AAC CAT CGT TGT TAT TCA ACT ACA AGA ACC	This study
	RevThr-RF2	TTT ACA AGA CCA GGG CTC TG	This study
cox1	Cox1-RF-R	CCT GAG AAT AGT GGG AAT CAG TG	This study
	Cox1-Tyr-RF-F	TAC AAT CCA TCG CTT AAA AAC TCA GC	This study
16S	16SA	CGC CTG TTT ATC AAA AAC AT	Palumbi et al. (1991)
	16SB	CCG GTC TGA ACT CAG ATC ACG T	Palumbi et al. (1991)
12S	12SA	AAA CTG GGA TTA GAT ACC CCA CTA T	Palumbi et al. (1991)
	12SB	GAG GGT GAC GGG CGG TGT GT	Palumbi et al. (1991)
RAG2	RAG2-RF-F	GTA GAG CTC CTC GGA GTC TTC GAG	This study
	RAG2-RF-R	ACC ATG GAT AGC CGT GGC TGC	This study
ITS1	18d	CAC ACC GCC CGT CGC TAC TAC CGA TT	Hillis and Dixon (1991)
	5.8c	GTG CGT TCG AAG TGT CGA TGA TCA A	Hillis and Dixon (1991)

Table 3

Table 2

Nucleotide base composition and character number for genes used in this study

Gene	А	С	G	Т	No. of characters	No. of parsimony informative characters
cytb	0.25046	0.29186	0.15671	0.30097	1141	349
tThr-tPro	0.27044	0.2648	0.19134	0.27342	143	14
dloop	0.39439	0.16457	0.12436	0.31667	512	224
12s	0.27726	0.28893	0.23748	0.19633	387	34
168	0.29114	0.25299	0.23125	0.22462	590	32
cox1	0.24112	0.26372	0.189	0.30616	1161	265
rag2	0.22359	0.27522	0.2816	0.2196	713	42
its1	0.18092	0.32951	0.31269	0.17688	934	174
				Total	5581	1134

Table 4

Pairwise	comparisons	of	uncorrected	p-distance	between	species	a
selected g	enes expressed	as	a ratio to cyto	ochrome b			

Gene	Mean ratio	SD
dloop	1.85885458	0.94247422
coxl	0.69475085	0.15226424
12S	0.31133226	0.14986064
16S	0.13326596	0.08049313
RAG2	0.16529698	0.23730285
ITS1	0.25389092	0.18723527

This is used as a metric to compare relative evolutionary rates between different gene regions.

In addition to the standard heuristic search for the most parsimonious trees, a parsimony ratchet (Nixon, 1999) was implemented to further search treespace. The parsimony ratchet has been shown to quickly and thoroughly search treespace often finding shorter trees in much less time than simple heuristic searches. This was accomplished through 200 iterations of the random re-weighting of 15% of the characters and subsequent short heuristic searches. When compared to the unperturbed dataset this method acts to "warp" tree space, facilitating the rapid exploration of many tree islands at the expense of thorough searching of any one island. The key element of this method is that the ratchet proceeds only to progressively better islands. In analysis of the Sebastes dataset, 20 independent runs of the parsimony ratchet were done using PAUP\* and batch files generated using PAUPrat (Sikes and Lewis, 2001). The

batch files were edited to treat multi-state characters as polymorphic and gaps as "5th bases". Saved trees from all runs were combined and filtered for the shortest trees. These trees were then combined into a single 50% majorityrule consensus tree.

To assess statistical support values for the nodes, a nonparametric bootstrap resampling scheme was applied in PAUP\*. Trees were assembled by stepwise addition using 10 random sequence addition replicates for each of 1000 bootstrap iterations. To reduce computational time, max trees were limited to 1000 trees saved per iteration. Though there was some minor tree buffer overflow, the trees saved from the majority of the replicates were well below this ceiling suggesting that any effect on the results is likely negligible.

#### 2.4.2. Bayesian posterior analysis

In addition to the maximum parsimony analysis, the genetic data was subjected to a Bayesian posterior analysis. Genetic data were evaluated for evolutionary model testing using MrModeltest v2.2 (Nylander, 2004) as implemented using the PAUP\* framework. This program uses both the hierarchical likelihood ratio test (Huelsenbeck and Crandall, 1997) and Akaike (Akaike, 1974) information criterion to test the fit of the data to 24 different evolutionary models. This analysis was done both on the concatenated sequence data and on the individual genes. In all but one case the model chosen was a general time reversible (GTR)

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter / Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx



Fig. 1. Graphical presentation of the number of nucleotide substitutions at 1st (black), 2nd (dark gray), and 3rd (light gray) codon sites as a function of uncorrected *p*-distance. Used as an evaluation tool to check for saturation of substitution sites in protein coding genes. Saturation would be indicated as a plateau in substitution number at increasing genetic distance.

model (Rodriguez et al., 1990) considering an empirically derived proportion of invariant sites (I) and gamma shape distribution ( $\Gamma$ ). The one exception, RAG2, fit the Hasegawa et al., 1985) (HKY) + I +  $\Gamma$  model best. MrBayes v3.1.1 (Huelsenbeck and Ronquist, 2001; Ronquist and Huelsenbeck, 2003) was used to generate a Bayesian inferred phylogenetic hypothesis using Metropolis coupled Markov chain Monte Carlo analysis. The results of the MrModeltest analysis showed that although the same evolutionary model fit most of the genes, both I and  $\Gamma$  varied between them. For this reason, the data was partitioned into eight unlinked sets each with its own estimation of I and  $\Gamma$  (tRNA threenine and tRNA proline were analyzed together). All partitions except RAG2 were set to nst = 6, Dirichlet (1,1,1,1), and the program empirically estimated both I and  $\Gamma$ . The RAG2 partition settings were the same as above with the exception of nst = 4, corresponding to the HKY + I +  $\Gamma$  model.

Two independent runs of four Markov chains each were allowed to proceed for 4,000,000 cycles. Each run consisted of a single "cold" chain and three "heated" chains with a temp setting of 0.3. The heated chains act to flatten the likelihood surface being explored by the chains so as to avoid becoming trapped in local minima and to facilitate state changing between the chains. The utilization of two independent runs serves as a diagnostic tool for checking the status of the analysis. When the "average standard deviation of split frequencies" between the two runs decreases towards zero it is indicated that the runs have both converged upon the same region of tree space and the analysis has reached stationarity, giving an accurate representation of the posterior probability distribution. In addition to this diagnostic, the first 25% of the analysis was discarded to eliminate the inclusion of data from the "burn-in" phase of the analysis where the posterior probabilities may have not yet reached stationarity.

#### 3. Results

#### 3.1. Nucleotide composition

Nucleotide base composition analyses showed similar results to other studies of mitochondrial genes. As noted by Rocha-Olivares et al. (1999a,b) and Kai et al. (2003) for *Sebastes* there is a strong anti-g bias in the cytochrome b gene. This same bias is seen in the cytochrome c oxidase I, tRNA proline, and tRNA threonine genes. The

mitochondrial control region shows both a strong anti-c and anti-g bias. In contrast, internal transcribed spacer 1 shows a strong anti-a and anti-t bias. Base composition values and number of characters for each gene are presented in Table 3.

#### 3.2. Maximum parsimony

Both standard heuristic and ratchet-based parsimony analyses produced shortest trees of the same length (7621 steps). Standard heuristic searches were fairly short and seemed to perform comparably to the ratchet method. This is likely due to the large number of parsimony informative characters in the dataset (n = 1134) facilitating resolution of the phylogeny despite the relatively large number of taxa. Fig. 2 presents the 50% majority rule consensus tree of 204 equally parsimonious trees obtained by combining trees from both the standard heuristic and ratchet searches with a consistency index (Kluge and Farris, 1969) of 0.35 and retention index (Farris, 1989) of 0.58, when uninformative characters are retained. Prior to combining the trees from these two analyses, a Kishino-Hasegawa test was applied in PAUP\* to test for any significant difference between trees from both methods. As no significant difference was found, the trees were combined. In fact, both methods of tree searching produced the same set of 204 equally parsimonious trees. This strong concordance between methods suggests that tree space had been thoroughly searched and that the saved trees represent the true most parsimonious set of trees. Bootstrap support values >50 are noted above the branch at all nodes (see Fig. 2).

#### 3.3. Bayesian inference

The MCMC analysis was stopped after 4,000,000 cycles as the "average standard deviation of split frequencies diagnostic" indicated that the two runs had converged on the same region of treespace. The Bayesian analysis produced a credible set of 20,708 trees. The consensus tree with the maximum posterior probability (see Fig. 3) is very similar in topology to that produced using maximum parsimony (see Fig. 2). Minor differences in topologies are possibly due to the inability for current distance-based metrics such as maximum likelihood and Bayesian inference to incorporate alignment gaps in analyses, instead coding these characters as missing (Felsenstein, 1981). Despite the exclusion of these potentially informative gap characters, most posterior support values (Fig. 3) are similar to or greater than the bootstrap values (Fig. 2) from the maximum parsimony analysis.

#### 3.4. Construction of a clock calibrated ultra-metric tree

In order to better understand the timing of speciation events, an ultra-metric tree was constructed using branch length measures obtained from the consensus tree generated during the Bayesian posterior analysis. Bayesianderived branch lengths were chosen as they were derived from a parameter-rich model that independently analyzed each data partition. This should act to minimize rate inconsistencies between genes, reducing biases that are present in currently available likelihood and distance based programs (Huelsenbeck et al., 2002). The included branch length measures represent the average of the branch lengths from the posterior distribution of credible trees. The outgroup, Sebastolobus alascanus, was removed from this analysis in order to minimize the effect of unequal evolutionary rate between it and the ingroup taxa. Raw branch length data were run through the program r8s v1.7 (Sanderson, 2003) in order to determine node age and correct for inconsistency of evolutionary rate between lineages. Branch length correction was accomplished using the penalized likelihood function (Sanderson, 2002) with a truncated Newton method with bound constraints. The penalty function was set to additive. A cross validation analysis was conducted to choose the proper rate smoothing parameter (parameters between 0.1 and 1000 were assessed). The best smoothing parameter was determined to be around 1.05.

The tree was age calibrated by setting the most recent common ancestor to S. alutus and S. norvegicus at 3 million years ago (MYA). This calibration point was previously used by Rocha-Olivares et al. (1999a,b) for cytb data as high-latitude cooling and reduced sea level caused a cessation of favorable conditions for genetic interchange between the NA and NP at this time. Both Bayesian inference and maximum parsimony analyses supported S. alutus, from the NP, as the sister taxon to the four closely related Atlantic species. The resulting chronogram was drawn using Mesquite v1.1 (Maddison and Maddison, 2002) and is presented in Fig. 5. In addition to the presented chronogram, data on diatom mass accumulation rates (MAR) at three NP sites and historic eustatic sea level are presented on the same time scale. Data were adapted from Barron's (1998) study of diatom deposition rates throughout the NP and Miller et al.'s (2005) studies of paleo-sea level fluctuation.

#### 4. Discussion

This study represents the most robust and comprehensive phylogenetic analysis of the rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes.* Both maximum parsimony and Bayesian inference analyses of the genetic data produce similar and wellsupported phylogenies. These studies provide supported phylogenetic hypotheses for relationships between individual species, relationships between clades (sub-genera), as well as the relationship between *Sebastes* species and the other members of Sebastinac. The extraordinary amount of new genetic data, some of it extracted from rare formalin fixed material, is a database so rich it cannot be discussed fully in this paper and invites analyses by other scientists interested in the general properties of marine speciation. The application of a molecular clock, based on multiple genes, constrained within a single taxonomic lineage, and





Fig. 2. Maximum parsimony 50% majority rule consensus tree of 204 equally parsimonious trees. Tree length is 5581 steps. Numbers above nodes indicate bootstrap support values >50%. Current morphology based sub-generic classification (Kendall, 2000) is indicated to the right of the species name with "Type" species in bold.



J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Fig. 3. Consensus tree with maximum posterior probability generated from Bayesian posterior analysis using MrBayes v3.1. Numbers above nodes indicate Bayesian posterior probabilities >50%. Color spectrums next to species names indicate common range in reference to Fig. 4. Revised sub-generic names are listed below nodes.

anchored by known paleo-oceanographic events is a particularly important result.

Maximum likelihood methods were not employed in this paper due to computational constraints and the similarity in method to Bayesian inference. Though maximum likelihood has proved amenable to analyses of single genes, we believe that the analysis of multiple genes under this methodology, each with different evolutionary rates, introduces unacceptable biases. When multiple genes are analyzed together, Bayesian inference should prove superior given its ability to set optimal model parameters for each data partition (Castoe et al., 2004). Current maximum likelihood models are unable to accommodate such model optimization across multiple genetic loci, instead creating a single model for the data as a whole (Huelsenbeck et al., 2002).

When considering statistical support for clades, it is important to consider known biases associated with these measures. Bootstrap resampling of phylogenies has been shown to be an overly conservative measure of support and tends to decrease with increasing number of analyzed taxa (Cummings et al., 2003). Conversely, Bayesian posterior probability may tend to overestimate support, (Cummings et al., 2003; Simmons et al., 2003) especially when incorrect model parameters are employed. As it is clearly worse to overly support the wrong phylogeny than to inadequately support the correct phylogeny we advocate consideration of these biases when assessing the support values, especially when they show large discrepancies.

Though five of the 110 species are missing from these analyses, their inclusion is not expected to substantially alter tree topology as these species are likely contained within currently represented clades. According to Y. Kai (2005) pers. comm., cytochrome *b* data suggest that *S. koreanus* and *S. nivosus* are both closely related to *S. pachycephalus*, *S. oblongus*, and *S. hubbsi*. Barsukov (1981) suggested that *S. wakiyai* is closely related to *S. steindachneri*; both of these are very similar in morphology to *S. itinus* (Y. Kai, pers. comm. 2005). Three of the Gulf of California species (*S. cortezi, S. peduncularis*, and *S. sinensis*) are all very similar to *S. varispinis* (Chen, 1975) and this is likely a species complex that is still undergoing genetic lineage sorting (J. Hyde unpublished data).

#### 4.1. Species flocks

Greenwood (1984) defined species flocks as geographically circumscribed, monophyletic groups of species that have undergone an explosive burst of speciation, in comparison to sister taxa, usually due to the evolution of novel adaptive traits or colonization of new habitat. Johns and Avise (1998), using an algorithm devised by Wollenberg et al. (1996), had posited that *Sebastes* might be an ancient marine species flock. This conclusion was based on partial sequence of a single mitochondrial gene from 28 species representing multiple phylogenetic lineages. As noted by the authors, support was low for the majority of the internal nodes. This was likely due to the inadequate resolution provided by relying upon a single gene for phylogenetic information. The combination of small sample size and a limited number of characters in phylogenetic analyses often creates long branches and polytomies, which supports the hypothesis of rapid flocklike radiations. Also, the results of their tests were highly contingent on outgroup choice and its effect on cumulative distribution functions. No close sebastine outgroup was used, but rather the more distantly related Sebastolobus or Scorpaena species. While a formal reanalysis awaits, the data presented here clearly show a wide variety of speciation patterns between different lineages, some ancient and some modern. It is interesting that some lineages such as Sebastodes, containing S. paucispinis and S. jordani, that are epibenthic and maintain large population sizes, have single lineages stretching back almost 6 million years despite presumed displacements due to glacial advance and retreat. At the other extreme, lineages such as Eosebastes and Sebastomus, that have endemic species within the Gulf of California, have rapidly formed multiple new species within the past half to one million years. Thus this analysis indicates there are variable speciation rates within Sebastes (see Fig. 6), an idea which is inconsistent with the expectations of a species flock. Future analyses of species flocks involving Sebastes should focus on the monophyletic and geographically constrained clades within the genus (e.g., Acutomentum, Pteropodus, Sebastocles, Sebastomus) rather than analyzing the genus as a whole.

#### 4.2. Comparison to previous studies

Phylogenetic hypotheses generated in this study are similar to those put forth by Rocha-Olivares et al. (1999a,b) and Kai et al. (2003). The genus Sebastes remains monophyletic. Interestingly the genus Sebastiscus, once considered a subgenus of Sebastes, proves to be the sister group to the remainder of the Sebastinae. The subgenus Sebastomus (sensu Chen, 1971) has withstood a more thorough analysis, Pteropodus (sensu Matsubara 1943) remains polyphyletic, and "clade NWP" and "clade NEP" of Kai et al. (2003) are recovered. Increased character and taxon sampling in this study have, however, dramatically improved tree stability resulting in higher statistical support, especially at the deeper nodes. This increase in clade support allows us to make revisions to previous sub-generic classifications (see Fig. 3). For this, we chose to use the phylogenetic hypothesis produced by Bayesian inference both because of its typically higher support values, enhancing resolution for clades near the base of the tree, and its further use in construction of the molecular clock based analyses (Fig. 5). When possible, we used previously proposed named sub-genera (see Table 5). When multiple generic type species were nested within a clade, the subgenus with historical precedence was used (e.g., Sebastichthys). If no type species resided within a clade a simple name was applied (i.e., clade "A", clade "B", clade "C", clade "D").

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter / Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Table 5 List of valid subgenera (Kendall, 2000), type species, and descriptive authority

Subgenus	Type species	Authority
Acutomentum	Sebastes ovalis	Eigenmann and Beeson (1893)
Allosebastes	S. sinensis	Hubbs (1951)
Auctospina	S. auriculatus	Eigenmann and Beeson (1893)
Emmelas	S. glaucus	Jordan and Evermann (1898)
Eosebastes	S. aurora	Jordan and Evermann (1896)
Hatumeus	S. owstoni	Matsubara (1943)
Hispaniscus	S. rubrivinctus	Jordan and Evermann (1896)
Mebarus	S. inermis	Matsubara (1943)
Murasoius	S. pachycephalus	Matsubara (1943)
Neohispaniscus	S. schlegelii	Matsubara (1943)
Primospina	S. mystinus	Eigenmann and Beeson (1893)
Pteropodus	S. maliger	Eigenmann and Beeson (1893)
Rosicola	S. pinniger	Jordan and Evermann (1896)
Sebastes	S. norvegicus	Ascanius (1772)
Sebastichthys	S. nigrocinctus	Gill (1862)
Sebastocarus	S. serriceps	Jordan and Evermann (1927)
Sebastocles	S. hubbsi	Jordan et al. (1925)
Sebastodes	S. paucispinis	Gill (1861)
Sebastomus	S. rosaceus	Gill (1864)
Sebastopyr	S. rubberimus	Jordan and Evermann (1927)
Sebastosomus	S. melanops	Gill (1864)
Takenokius	S. oblongus	Matsubara (1943)
Zalopyr	S. aleutianus	Jordan and Evermann (1898)

Despite improvements to the genetic phylogeny, the majority of previously proposed morphologic sub-genera were found to be either para- or poly-phyletic (see Fig. 2). This disagreement between phenotype and genotype is likely due to episodes of convergent evolution driven by the habitat and life history of individual species or clades. As the sister genera to Sebastes, Helicolenus and Hozukius, are deep water, demersal fishes with strong head spines, it would seem likely that the ancestral form of Sebastes shared similar traits (Barsukov, 1981). This seems to be supported by the observation that several of the early branching lineages of Sebastes (i.e., S. borealis, S. flammeus, S. iracundus, and S. matsubarae) fit this description (see Figs. 2 and 3). The reduction and loss of head spines in association with a semi-pelagic lifestyle seems, in general, to be a derived condition. In comparison to a demersal lifestyle, a semi-pelagic lifestyle would seem more conducive to adult dispersal, perhaps facilitating the spread of Sebastes species throughout the NP. Starr et al. (2002) showed that S. paucispinis, a semi-pelagic species, exhibited larger individual home range size than S. chlorostictus, a demersal species.

The genetic analyses corroborate Barsukov's (1981) hypothesis that the plesiomorphic trait of strong head spination in association with a more demersal lifestyle has reappeared in several clades (e.g., *Sebastomus, Pteropodus*, and *Sebastocles*). However, Barsukov's (1981) hypothesis that speciation occurs in threes, due primarily to depth segregation and competitive exclusion of the intermediate depth form, seems to be incongruent with our finding that the majority of species within a clade co-occur and often share very similar morphologies. Additionally, the molecular clock based analysis (Fig. 5) yields few examples of "triple synchronous" speciation events, instead suggesting that speciation events occur in a progressive stepwise fashion. Our findings are more suggestive of an evolutionary model in which species disperse into newly available habitat and subsequently segregate based upon fine-scale ecological (e.g., Allen, 1982) and assortative mating preferences (e.g., Narum et al., 2004). This may ultimately be enhanced by fluctuations in temperature and sea level leading to the isolation of populations, potentially resulting in allopatric speciation.

#### 4.3. Convergent evolution of morphology

Pteropodus (sensu Matsubara, 1943) and Mebarus (sensu Chen, 1985) are polyphyletic in both this analysis and that of Kai et al. (2003) and Li et al. (2006). Both sub-genera contain species found primarily at mid-latitudes on both sides of the Pacific, suggesting a vicariant origin for such a distribution, perhaps by high-latitude glaciation (as suggested by Barsukov, 1981). However, this does not seem to be the case. These two sub-genera are perhaps the best examples in the Sebastinae for taxonomic confusion due to convergent evolution. Kai et al. (2003) termed the two clades, containing species previously classified mostly as Pteropodus or Mebarus, as "clade NWP" (S. hubbsi, S. inermis, S. joyneri, S. oblongus, S. pachycephalus, S. schlegelii, S. taczanowskii, S. thompsoni, S. trivittatus, and S. vulpes) and "clade NEP" (S. atrovirens, S. auriculatus, S. carnatus, S. caurinus, S. chrysomelas, S. dallii, S. maliger, S. nebulosus, and S. rastrelliger). The sister species to both of these clades (S. scythropus and S. kiyomatsui, "clade NWP"; S. elongatus, S. saxicola N, S. saxicola S, and S. semicinctus, "clade NEP") are deep water, low relief reef/soft bottom dwellers with weak to moderate head spines. In both clades there seems to be a progression toward more demersal, shallow, high relief reef dwelling species with strong head spination.

Within Kai et al.'s (2003) "clade NWP" there are two clades with different morphologies. Members of the first clade, *Mebarus*, containing *S. inermis*, *S. joyneri*, and *S. thompsoni*, dwell on coastal rocky reefs at shallow to moderate depths (<200 m) and have weak to moderate head spines. Both *S. inermis* and *S. thompsoni* are known to associate with drifting algal rafts as juveniles, exhibiting a semipelagic lifestyle, at least during this life stage. The second clade, *Sebastocles*, contains some of the shallowest occurring species in the NWP (i.e., *S. hubbsi*, *S. nivosus*, *S. trivittatus*) and tend to be demersal, high relief rocky reef dwellers with strong head spination.

In agreement with Li et al. (2006) we choose to maintain the subgenus *Pteropodus* for species within "clade NEP". Most species within this clade are shallow dwelling (<100 m), associated with high relief reef, and have strong head spination. The exception is *S. atrovirens*, previously classified as *Mebarus*, which shows reduced head spination, likely associated with its preferential midwater affinity for

stands of macro-algae (e.g., *Macrocystis pyrifera*) rather than rocky reef. The sister clade to *Pteropodus*, clade "D", is closely related to and shares several traits with *Pteropodus* species (e.g., larval pigment pattern and juvenile habitat) yet differ in general adult morphology (e.g., reduced head spination), depth (occur deeper than *Pteropodus* species), and adult habitat preference (i.e., soft bottom or lowrelief reef).

It seems that the similar trends in morphology found in clades on opposite sides of the NP are driven more by the similarity between their habitats than their evolutionary lineage. Within lineages it appears that morphology evolves rapidly depending on the habitat or life history preferences of individual species (e.g., reduction of head spination in *S. atrovirens*). Such examples of ecology-linked morphology seem relatively common throughout *Sebastes* leading to numerous examples of species that appear superficially similar but are not closely related in genetic analyses (e.g., *S. alutus—S. goodei; S. brevispinis—S. macdonaldi - S. paucispinis; S. aleutianus—S. borealis—S. melanostomus; S. ciliatus—S. mystinus*).

#### 4.4. Paleo-oceanography of the north Pacific and evolution of Sebastes

Barsukov (1981) proposed an origin for Sebastes in the NWP based upon his reasoning that the more primitive members of Sebastinae are not found in the NEP. The phylogenies produced by both maximum parsimony and Bayesian inference support the NWP as the center of origin. The oldest Sebastes fossils are found in late Miocene ( $\sim 6$ -10 million years ago) diatomite deposits in Lompoc, California (Barsukov, 1989) and are similar to extant NEP species (i.e., S. brevispinis, S. flavidus, S. gilli, S. goodei, and S. semicinctus). Interestingly, these are mostly semi-pelagic species with weak head spination, supporting the hypothesis that dispersal into the NEP was facilitated by this derived lifestyle. Unfortunately, the NWP is depauperate in accessible Miocene deposits so there is little comparative fossil record from this area. The ages of these fossils are in agreement with the molecular clock estimates in Fig. 5.

The development of paleo-oceanographic features conducive to the evolution and spread of Sebastes species seems to have begun with the middle Miocene ( $\sim 15$ -17 MYA) shoaling of the Indonesian Seaway (Tsuchi, 1997). This disruption of the circum-global Tethyan Sea and its associated westward currents led to a dramatic change of currents in the Pacific. Of particular importance were the strengthening of the warm northward Kuroshio current in the NWP, increased ocean gyre circulation, and the subsequent strengthening of the cool southward California current in the NEP. Coincident with these changes, significant diatom deposits began to appear and gradually increase in the NWP (Barron, 1998). These patterns were further intensified with the progressive shoaling of the Central American Seaway (Marincovich, 2000). In addition to surface current flows, these changes marked the beginning of cold deepwater formation in the NA and establishment of its global circulation (Haug and Tiedemann, 1998). This deepwater circulation would play a key role in the provisioning of cool, nutrient laden water to the north Pacific (NP), altering climate and promoting dramatic increases in primary production.

Intense geologic shifts in the middle Miocene (~15 MYA) led to the rotation of the back-arc shelf of Southwest Japan creating the Japan Sea (Itoh et al., 1997). This caused a dramatic change in the faunal assemblage of the region. The northeast islands were subjected to a dramatic cooling as they began to be influenced by the cool, southward Oyashio current (Tsuchi, 1997). Fossils of coldtemperate species began to appear in NE Japan at this time. In contrast, the newly opened Japan Sea was fed by the warm Kuroshio-derived Tsushima current through the Tsushima Strait and was dominated by species of tropical affinity. The transition from the middle to late Miocene (~10-11 MYA) epoch in this region was marked by further geologic activity resulting in the uplifting of the Tsushima Strait, ceasing the warm water input to the Japan Sea from the south. This dramatic cooling of the Japan Sea likely opened the door for invasion of Sebastes species from the northeast. Cool conditions dominated the Japan Sea until warm water input was restored in the middle Pliocene (~3.5 MYA) (Tsuchi, 1997).

The increase and subsequent fluctuations of upwelling driven primary and secondary production during the Miocene epoch was suggested as the driving force behind population expansion/contraction and species radiations of cetaceans and pinnipeds (Lipp and Mtichell, 1976). This hypothesis suggests that increased upwelling brings with it the growth of a species range, due to the expansion of suitable habitat and prey resources, while subsequent contractions of these favorable conditions may lead to the extinction or isolation of populations. Additionally, the development of productive ecosystems likely favored the evolution of specialist species through niche partitioning. By these mechanisms, similar trends in abundance and species radiation should be expected in other upwelling dependent taxa (e.g., *Sebastes* spp.).

Primary production dramatically increased in the NWP, primarily off the Kamchatka peninsula (site 884, Detroit Seamount (51°27' N, 168°20' E)), beginning ~9 MYA (Barron, 1998). This first period of high productivity was likely due to the input of nutrients into the NWP through increased deepwater circulation but was not associated with dramatic cooling. A second peak in primary production began ~8.3 MYA across the NP, coincident with the initial diversification of Sebastes (node A, Fig. 5), and peaked  $\sim$ 6.5–5.5 MYA. This protracted period of enhanced primary production was possibly driven by increased upwelling caused by high-latitude cooling and increasing deepwater and ocean gyre circulation due to the continued shoaling of the Central American Seaway (Barron, 1998). Interestingly, this bloom of primary production seems to have peaked off California ~6.5 MYA (Isaacs, 1983, 1985),


J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter / Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

180 Fig. 4. Biogeographic map of the north Pacific. Provinces correspond to those proposed by Briggs (1974) and Brusca and Wallerstein (1979) with areas of disagreement represented by overlap of provinces. Arrows indicate general direction of major ocean and basin currents

Warm Temperate

160

Oriental

🔟 Japan Region

160°

coincident with a period of initial diversification of Sebastes in this region (node E, Fig. 5), and spread westward to central Japan ~5.5 MYA (site 438 (40°38'N, 143°13'E)). This time of major upwelling, resulting in increased primary production and cooling of mid and high-latitudes, coincides with the initial diversification (see Figs. 3-5) and rapid spread of Sebastes species throughput the NP, both to the east and south to mid-latitudes on both sides of the Pacific.

140

30

20

120°E

Approximately 4-3.5 MYA, during a period of high latitude warming, the Bering Straits opened and allowed biotic exchange from the NP into the Bering Sea and eventually the NA (Vermeij, 1991; Briggs, 1995). Dramatic cooling and glaciation at high latitudes began  $\sim$ 3.0–2.7 MYA and ceased favorable conditions for biotic exchange between the two oceans. Many taxa are documented to have made this journey into the NA, among them was the ancestor of the S. alutus clade (node F, Fig. 5). This lineage successfully colonized much of the NA eventually forming four closely related species (S. fasciatus, S. mentella, S. norvegicus, and S. viviparus). This dispersal event allows us the unique opportunity for calibrating a molecular clock model of genetic evolution. Such a calibration allows placement of approximate times on the nodes of the phylogeny (see Fig. 5).

#### 4.5. Sea level change as a promoter of speciation

With the cessation of flow through the Central American Seaway (~3 MYA), modern ocean circulation patterns were largely established. This event also marked the beginning of a period of frequent glacial-interglacial cycles. Periods of intense glaciation are notable not only for the great ice sheets that formed at high latitudes but also for a significant decrease in global sea level of 50-100 m (Haq et al., 1987; Miller et al., 2005), cooler sea surface temperatures, and alteration of major ocean currents (Herbert et al., 2001). Periods of low sea level occurred primarily at 6.3-

5.6 MYA, 5.1-4.6 MYA, 4.2-4.0 MYA, 3.5-3.2 MYA, 2.9-2.5 MYA, 2.3-2.0 MYA, 1.9-1.6 MYA, 1.3-1.9 MYA and repeatedly throughout the past 800,000 years (Haq et al., 1987; Graham et al., 2003; Miller et al., 2005) (see Figs. 5 and 6). Such large changes in sea level can have profound implications on regional ocean circulation patterns as previous submarine ridges become barriers to circulation. This is especially important in the SCB and Japan where low sea levels create semi-isolated basins, possibly restricting gene flow, promoting divergence and subsequent speciation. Lower sea level not only altered current flows but dramatically increased near-shore macro-algal and rocky habitat, at least in the SCB (Graham et al., 2003). Perhaps this spurred the evolution of specialist species to these habitats (i.e., S. atrovirens, S. auriculatus, S. carnatus, S. caurinus, S. chrysomelas, S. dallii, S. maliger, S. melanops, S. nebulosus, S. rastrelliger, S. serranoides), many of which have evolved during a protracted period of low sea level during the past 3 million years.

120°W

🔲 San Diego

Cortez

140°

Recent studies of population structure in several Sebastes species have shown that despite a lengthy pelagic dispersal phase there can be fairly low geographic dispersal (Buonaccorsi et al., 2002, 2004, 2005; Taylor, 2004; Taylor et al., 2004). Regional signals of genetic isolation can be present due to interactions of major ocean currents (Rocha-Olivares and Vetter, 1999), persistent regional excursions and eddies of current systems (Buonaccorsi et al., 2002, 2004, 2005; Cope, 2004; Matala et al., 2004), and even local bathymetric and current features (Withler et al., 2001; Buonaccorsi et al., 2002). Clearly this indicates a tendency for Sebastes species to become genetically isolated during periods of expansion/contraction of cool water systems, changes in sea level, or major alterations of current flow.

To test whether changing sea level acted to promote evolution of new species in Sebastes, sea level data (Miller et al., 2005) was averaged over 100 kyr periods and com-



J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

Fig. 5. Hypothesized chronogram for the evolution of *Sebastes* generated using Bayesian derived branch lengths adjusted with a penalized likelihood method as implemented in r8s (Sanderson, 2002). Paleo sea levels are 100 kyr averaged data adapted from Miller et al. (2005). Diatom mass accumulation rate graphs are adapted from Barron (1998) and are included as proxies for primary production. Labeled nodes are referenced in the text.

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter / Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx



Fig. 6. Paleo sea levels (black) relative to the present, (Miller et al. 2005) averaged over 100,000 year intervals, are plotted on the right axis. Cumulative speciation events (gray) from the clock-calibrated tree analysis (Fig. 5) were binned over 100 kyr intervals and plotted on the left axis. The overall species accumulation trend is consistent through time, strong deviations from this trend, both positive and negative, may be related to changes in sea level.

pared to deviations of the instantaneous speciation rate from the average rate. To do this, node ages were binned into 100 kyr periods and assembled into a graph of cumulative speciation events. A polynomial curve of best fit was applied and used to calculate the deviation between the observed and expected number of speciation events at each time period, effectively creating a measure of the instantaneous change in speciation rate. Correlation analysis between change in sea level and change in speciation rate was not significant. However, the graph of sea level and cumulative speciation events (Fig. 6) appears to show a general increase in speciation events in association with large drops in sea level and conversely a decrease in speciation events during periods of increasing or stable sea level. The lack of significance may be due to small node-age errors introduced during the rate smoothing and calibration processes resulting in slight phase shifts in this relationship.

As Sebastes species have complex mating behavior (Helvey, 1982; Shinomiya and Ezaki, 1991; J. Hyde unpublished data) including internal fertilization and possible pheromone (Helvey, 1982) and sound production (Hallacher, 1974), isolation events would be expected to be particularly effective at promoting speciation. It is easy to envision drift in mating preference between isolated regions leading to the maintenance of reproductive isolation even after subsequent reconnection of populations. Development of divergent and heritable mating preferences are hallmarks of incipient stages of speciation (Haesler and Seehausen, 2005).

#### 4.6. What does the future hold for the genus Sebastes?

Our ability to recognize new species is dependent upon the evolution of unique physical and/or genetic characters, a process that can take a great deal of time. There are examples in several *Sebastes* species where color morphs, which are not reciprocally monophyletic at the examined mitochondrial genes, show evidence for assortative mating when examined using faster evolving nuclear markers (Kai et al., 2002a and Kai et al., 2002b; Narum et al., 2004). These species complexes are likely in the early stages of speciation and will continue to diverge in the future. As genetic techniques continue to advance and additional species are examined in detail, we will likely find more incidences of cryptic species, indicating that the process of speciation is ongoing in this genus.

These magnificent fishes have succeeded in spreading around the globe due in large part to the cooling of the world oceans since the middle Miocene. However, anthropogenic drivers over the past century seem to be forcing the oceans to gradually warm (Field et al., 2006). This likely marks the end of southward expansion in the northern hemisphere but may reopen the door to the north as arctic waters warm and again become hospitable to these fishes. Perhaps additional lineages will colonize the NA from the NP, leading to eventual speciation. Species at mid-latitudes will likely face additional temperature challenges as scasonal periods of cool, favorable conditions for larval survival are reduced. Endemic species within the GC will likely be maintained as the unique geology and oceanography of

this region promotes strong upwelling of cool, nutrient-rich water (López et al., 2006). However, thermal barriers that currently exist will likely be strengthened. Additionally, expansion of persistent low oxygen "dead zones" (Dybas, 2005) across the NP may act to further restrict population connectivity, perhaps fostering the speciation process.

Though climate change may alter the long-term evolutionary trajectory of *Sebastes* spp., the short-term threats of pollution and overfishing are likely more disruptive. Commensurate with the growth of human populations, there is an increasing demand for fishery resources worldwide. Recent studies project dire consequences for world fisheries within the next 40–50 years unless current trends of exploitation are changed (e.g., Worm et al., 2006). *Sebastes* spp. have been heavily exploited by both commercial and recreational fishermen for over 50 years throughout the NP. Several NEP *Sebastes* spp. are currently classified by the Pacific Fisheries Management Council as overfished (i.e., *S. crameri, S. entomelas, S. levis, S. paucispinis, S. pininger, S. ruberrimus*), while many others are well below their historic levels of abundance.

#### 5. Summary

The phylogenetic hypotheses put forth in this study support the origin of Sebastes during the middle Miocene epoch at high-latitudes in the NWP. The dramatic cooling and increase in primary production that began ~9-8 MYA in the NWP seems to coincide with the initial diversification of the genus as seen in the ultra-metric tree analysis (node A, Fig. 5). Pronounced upwelling with increased primary production and ocean cooling began ~8-6 MYA across most of the NP and seems to coincide with a second burst of diversification both to the east and south. It would seem that the radiation initially was to the east into the Gulf of Alaska (node B, Fig. 5) but was soon followed by expansion south to the mid-latitude Japanese Islands (node C, Fig. 5). This was soon followed by further expansion east and south into the California Current system and to midlatitudes in the NEP (node D, Fig. 5). More recent tectonic events and additional cooling allowed further expansion southward and subsequent speciation in the Gulf of California (S. cortezi, S. exsul, S. macdonaldi, S. peduncularis, S. sinensis, S. spinorbis, and S. varispinis) and eventually the SH (S. capensis and S. oculatus). In all cases, both ancient and recent, colonization of newly created temperate habitat appears to have been progressive and stepwise. Examination of the biogeographic map and color-coded tree (Figs. 3 and 4) did not reveal a single case of trans-Pacific dispersal such that an Asian species occurs in a strictly North American lineage or vise versa. Colonization of both the Gulf of California and southern hemisphere came from the lineages with the most southern affinity. It is also interesting to note that all of the basic ecological morphotypes commonly observed in NP habitats, (e.g., soft bottom vs. hard bottom, shallow reef vs. deep reef, schooling vs. solitary), (Gunderson and Vetter, 2005) had evolved prior to 3 million years ago. Subsequent Pleistocene glacial cycles have mostly developed variations on these basic ecological themes.

From these analyses it would seem that the evolution of a more fusiform morphology and semi-pelagic lifestyle, in conjunction with increased upwelling and cooler ocean temperatures, facilitated the spread of Sebastes species throughout the NP. This hypothesis is similar to those proposed in previous studies (e.g., Barsukov, 1981). Such innovations away from the typical demersal existence of a deep bodied, spiny scorpaenid fish is not surprising considering recent genetic (Smith and Wheeler, 2004) and morphologic (Imamura and Yabe, 2002) analyses of the Scorpaeniformes. Their results clearly show the order to be polyphyletic with numerous percoids nested within the Scorpaeniformes. Such results suggest that the morphologic characters typical of scorpaenid fishes are more labile than previously believed. Nowhere is this more evident than within Sebastes where species range from small, relatively head-spine free, semi-pelagic species (e.g., S. jordani and S. owstoni) to large, strong head spination, demersal species (e.g., S. aleutianus, S. levis, and S. melanostomus).

#### Acknowledgments

We would like to thank the many people who have kindly provided tissue samples for this study: H.J. Walker Jr., Scripps Institution of Oceanography Marine Vertebrates Collection; K. Pearson-Maslenikov, University of Washington Fish Collection; Y. Kai and T. Nakabo, Kyoto University; J. Orr, Alaska Fisheries Science Center; J. Seigal, Los Angeles County Museum of Natural History; D. Catania, California Academy of Sciences; A. Rocha-Olivares, Universidad Autonoma de Baja California; C. Taylor; J. Butler, C. Kimbrell, and E. Lynn, Southwest Fisheries Science Center. The La Jolla lab of the Southwest Fisheries Science Center, National Marine Fisheries Service, kindly provided material and financial support for this project. Additional funding was provided by the PADI Foundation (Grant# 2003-17). P. Hastings, H.G. Moser and R. Rosenblatt reviewed and provided helpful comments on earlier versions of this manuscript.

#### References

- Akaike, H., 1974. A new look at the statistical model identification. IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control 19, 716–723.
- Alesandrini, S., Bernardi, G., 1999. Ancient species flocks and recent speciation events: What can rockfish teach us about cichlids (and vice versa)? J. Mol. Evol. 49, 814–818.
- Allen, M.J., 1982. Functional structure of soft-bottom fish communities of the southern California shelf. Ph.D. Diss. University of California, San Diego, CA.
- Ascanius, P., 1772. Icones rerum naturalium, ou figures enluminées d'histoire naturelle du norde. Claude Philibert, Copenhagen. pt. 2..
- Barron, J.A., 1998. Late Neogene changes in diatom sedimentation on the North Pacific. J. Asian Earth Sci. 16, 85–95.
  Barsukov, V.V., 1981. A brief review of the subfamily Sebastinae. J. Ich-
- Barsukov, V.V., 1981. A brief review of the subfamily Sebastinae. J. Ichthyol. 21, 1–26.

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

- Barsukov, V.V., 1989. The upper Miocene rockfishes (Scorpaenidae, Sebastinae) from California. Proc. Zool. Inst. Len. 201, 73–109.
- Boehlert, G.W., 1977. Timing of surface to benthic migration in juvenile rockfish, *Sebastes diploproa*, off southern California. Fish. Bull. 75, 887–890.
- Boehlert, G.W., Yoklavich, M., 1984. Reproduction, embryonic energetics, and the maternal-fetal relationship in the viviparous genus *Sebastes*. Biol. Bull. 167, 354–370.
- Briggs, J.C., 1974. Marine Zoogeography. McGraw-Hill, New York

Briggs, J.C., 1995. Global Biogeography. Elsevier, Amsterdam.

- Brusca, R.C., Wallerstein, B.R., 1979. Zoogeographic patterns of idoteid isopods in the northeast Pacific, with a review of shallow-water zoogeography for the region. Bull. Biol. Soc. Wash. 3, 67–105.
- Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D., 2002. Population structure of copper rockfish (*Sebastes caurinus*) reflects postglacial colonization and contemporary patterns of larval dispersal. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59, 1374–1384.
- Buonaccorsi, V.P., Westerman, M., Stannard, J., Kimbrell, C., Lynn, E., Vetter, R.D., 2004. Molecular genetic structure suggests limited larval dispersal in grass rockfish, *Sebastes rastrelliger*. Mar. Biol. 145, 779– 788.
- Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D., 2005. Limited realized dispersal and introgressive hybridization influence genetic structure and conservation strategies for brown rockfish, *Sebastes auriculatus*. Conserv. Biol. 6, 697–713.
- Castoe, T.A., Doan, T.M., Parkinson, C.L., 2004. Data partitions and complex models in Bayesian analysis: the phylogeny of gymnopthalmid lizards. Syst. Biol. 53, 448–467.
- Chen, L.C., 1971. Systematics, variation, distribution, and biology of the subgenus *Sebastomus* (Pisces, Scorpaenidae, *Sebastes*). Bull. Scripps Inst. Oceanogr. Univ. Calif. 18, 115.
- Chen, L.C., 1975. The rockfishes, genus *Sebastes* (Scorpaenidae), of the Gulf of California, including three new species, with a discussion on their origin. Proc. Cal. Acad. Sci. 40, 109–141.
- Chen, L.C., 1985. A study of the Sebastes inermis species complex, with the delimitation of the subgenus Mebarus (Pisces, Scorpaenidae). J. Taiwan. Mus. 38, 23–37.
- Cope, J.M., 2004. Population genetics and phylogeography of the blue rockfish (*Sebastes mystinus*) from Washington to California. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 61, 332–342.
- Cummings, M.P., Handley, S.A., Myers, D.S., Reed, D.L., Rokas, A., Winka, K., 2003. Comparing bootstrap and posterior probability values in the four taxon case. Syst. Biol. 52, 477–487.
- Dybas, C.L., 2005. Dead zones spreading in world oceans. Bioscience 55, 552–557.
- Eigenmann, C.H., Beeson, C.H., 1893. Preliminary note on the relationship of the species usually united under the generic name *Sebastodes*. Am. Nat, 27, 668–671.
- Eitner, B., Kimbrell, C., Vetter, R., 1999. Sebastes moseri (Scorpaeniformes: Scorpaenidae) a new rockfish from the Eastern North Pacific. Copeia 1, 85–92.
- Eldridge, M.B., Whipple, J.A., Bowers, M.J., Jarvis, B.M., Gold, J., 1991. Reproductive performance of yellowtail rockfish, *Sebastes flavidus*. Environ. Biol. Fish. 30, 91–102.
- Eschmeyer, W.N., Herald, E.S., Hammann, H., 1983. A Field Guide to Pacific Coast Fishes of North America. Houghton Mifflin, Boston.
- Farris, J.S., 1989. The retention index and the rescaled consistency index. Cladistics 5, 417–419.
- Felsenstein, J., 1981. Evolutionary trees from DNA sequences: A maximum likelihood approach. J. Mol. Evol. 17, 368–376.
- Field, D.B., Baumgartner, T.R., Charles, C.D., Ferreira-Bartria, V., Ohman, M.D., 2006. Planktonic foraminifera of the California Current reflect 20th Century warming. Science 311, 63–66.
- Gemmel, N.J., Akiyama, S., 1996. An efficient method for the extraction of DNA from vertebrate tissues. Trends Genet. 12, 338–339.
- Gharrett, A.J., Matala, A.P., Peterson, E.L., Gray, A.K., Li, Z., Heifetz, J., 2005. Two genetically distinct forms of rougheye rockfish are different species. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 134, 242–260.

- Gill, T., 1861. Notes on some genera of fishes of the western coast of North America. Proc. Acad. Nat. Sci. Phila. 13, 164–168.
- Gill, T., 1862. Notes on some genera of fishes of western North America. Proc. Acad. Nat. Sci. Phila. 14, 329–332.
- Gill, T., 1864. Critical remarks on the genera Sebastes and Sebastodes of Avres. Proc. Acad. Nat. Sci. Phila, 16, 145–147.
- Graham, M.H., Dayton, P.K., Erlandson, J.M., 2003. Ice ages and ecological transitions on temperate coasts. Trends Ecol. Evol. 18, 33–40.
- Grant, W.S., Bowen, B.W., 1998. Shallow population histories in deep evolutionary lineages of marine fishes: insights from the sardines and anchovies and lessons for conservation. J. Hered. 89, 415–426.
- Greenwood, P.H., 1984. What is a species flock? In: Echelle, A.A., Kornfield, I. (Eds.), Evolution of Fish Species Flocks. Univ. of Maine Press, Orono, Maine.
- Gunderson, D.R., Vetter, R.D., 2005. Temperate rocky reef fishes. In: Sale, P.F., Kritzer, J.P. (Eds.), Marine Metapopulations. Academic Press, San Diego, California.
- Haesler, M.P., Seehausen, O., 2005. Inheritance of female mating preference in a sympatric sibling species pair of Lake Victoria cichlids: implications for speciation. Proc. R. Soc. B 272, 237–245.
- Hallacher, L.E., 1974. The comparative morphology of extrinsic gas bladder masculature in the scorpionfish genus *Sebastes* (Pisces : Scorpaenidae). Proc. Calif. Acad. Sci. 40, 59–86.
- Haq, B.U., Hardenbol, J., Vail, P.R., 1987. Chronology of fluctuating sea levels since the Triassic. Science 235, 1156–1167.
- Hasegawa, M., Kishino, H., Yano, T., 1985. Dating the human-ape split by a molecular clock of mitochondrial DNA. J. Mol. Evol. 22, 160–174.
- Haug, G.H., Tiedemann, R., 1998. Effect of the formation of the Isthmus of Panama on Atlantic Ocean thermohaline circulation. Nature 393, 673– 676.
- Helvey, M., 1982. First observations of courtship behavior in rockfish, genus Sebastes. Copcia 4, 763–770.
- Herbert, T.D., Schuffert, J.D., Andreasen, D., Heusser, L., Lyle, M., Mix, A., Ravelo, A.C., Stott, L.D., Herguerra, J.C., 2001. Collapse of the California Current during maxima linked to climate change on land. Science 293, 71–76.
- Higgins, D., Thompson, J., Gibson, T., Thompson, J.D., Higgins, D.G., Gibson, T.J., 1994. CLUSTAL W: improving the sensitivity of progressive multiple sequence alignment through sequence weighting, position-specific gap penalties and weight matrix choice. Nucleic Acids Res. 22, 4673–4680.
- Hillis, D.M., Dixon, M.T., 1991. Ribosomal DNA: molecular evolution and phylogenetic inference. Q. Rev. Biol. 66, 411–453.
- Hubbs, C.L., 1951. Allosebastes, new subgenus for Sebastodes sinensis, scorpacnid fish of the Gulf of California. Proc. Biol. Soc. Wash. 64, 129–130.
- Huelsenbeck, J.P., Crandall, K.A., 1997. Phylogeny estimation and hypothesis testing using maximum likelihood. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 28, 437– 466.
- Huelsenbeck, J.P., Ronquist, F., 2001. MRBAYES: Bayesian inference of phylogeny. Bioinformatics 17, 754–755.
- Huelsenbeck, J.P., Larget, B., Miller, R., Ronquist, F., 2002. Applications and pitfalls of Bayesian inference of phylogeny. Syst. Biol. 51, 673–688.
- Hyde, J.R., Lynn, E., Humphreys Jr., R., Musyl, M., West, A.P., Vetter, R., 2005. Shipboard identification of fish eggs and larvae by multiplex PCR, and description of fertilized eggs of blue marlin, shortbill spearfish, and wahoo. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 286, 269–277.
- Imamura, H., Yabe, M., 2002. Demise of the Scorpaeniformes (Actinopterygii: Percomorpha): an alternative phylogenetic hypothesis. Bull. Fish. Sci., Hokkaido Univ. 53, 107–128.
- Isaacs, C.M., 1983. Compositional variation and sequence in the Miocene Monterey Formation, Santa Barbara coastal area, California. In: Larue, D.K., Steel, D.K. (Eds), Cenozoic Marine Sedimentation, Pacific Margin, U.S.A. Pacific Section, Society of Economic Palcontologists and Mineralogists, Los Angeles, pp. 117–132.
- Isaacs, C.M., 1985. Abundance versus rates of accumulation in finegrained strata of the Miocene Santa Barbara basin, California. Geo-Mar. Lett. 5, 25–30.

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter | Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

- Itoh, Y., Takeshi, N., Takemura, A., 1997. Neogene deformation of the back-arc shelf of Southwest Japan and its impact on the paleoenvironments of the Japan Sea. Tectonophysics 281, 71–82.
- Johansen, T., Danielsdottir, A.K., Meland, K., Nævdal, G., 2000. Studies of the genetic relationship between deep-sea and oceanic Sebastes mentella in the Irminger Sea. Fish. Res. 49, 179–192.
- Johansen, T., Danielsdottir, A.K., Nævdal, G., 2002. Genetic variation of Sebastes viviparus Kroyer in the North Atlantic. J. Appl. Ichthyol. 18, 177–180.
- Johns, G.C., Avise, J.C., 1998. Tests for ancient species flocks based on molecular phylogenetic appraisals of *Sebastes* rockfishes and other marine fishes. Evolution 52, 1135–1146.
- Jordan, D.S., Evermann, B.W., 1896. A checklist of the fishes and fish-like vertebrates of North and Middle America. Rep. U.S. Comm. Fish Fish. 1895, 207–584. pt. 21.
- Jordan, D.S., Evermann, B.W., 1898. The fishes of North and Middle America. Bull. U.S. Natl. Mus. 47, 1241–2183.
- Jordan, D.S., Evermann, B.W., 1927. New genera and species of North American fishes. Proc. Calif. Acad. Sci., Ser. 4 16, 501–507.
- Jordan, D.S., Gilbert, J.Z., 1920. Fossil Fishes of Diatom Beds of Lompoc. Standford Univ. Publ., California. pp. 1–45.
- Jordan, D.S., Gilbert, J.Z., Hubbs, C.L., 1925. Record of fishes obtained by David Starr Jordan in Japan, 1922. Mem. Carnegie Mus. 10, 93-346.
- Kai, Y., Nakayama, K., Nakabo, T., 2002a. Genetic differences among three colour morphotypes of the black rockfish, *Sebastes inermis*, inferred from mtDNA and AFLP analysis. Mol. Ecol. 11, 2591–2598.
- Kai, Y., Yagishita, N., Ikeda, H., Nakabo, T., 2002b. Genetic differences between two color morphotypes of redfish, *Sebastes scythropus* (Osteichthyes: Scorpaenidae). Species Divers. 7, 371–380.
- Kai, Y., Nakayama, K., Nakabo, T., 2003. Molecular phylogenetic perspective on speciation in the genus *Sebastes* (Scorpaenidae) from the Northwest Pacific and the position of *Sebastes* within the subfamily Sebastinae. Ichthyol. Res. 50, 239–244.
- Kendall Jr., A., 2000. An historical review of *Sebastes* taxonomy and systematics. Mar. Fish. Rev. 62, 1–23.
- Kluge, A.G., Farris, J.S., 1969. Quantitative phyletics and the evolution of anurans. Syst. Zool. 18, 1–32.
- Kramer, D.E., O'Connell, V.M., 1988. Guide to northeast Pacific rockfishes genera *Sebastes* and *Sebastolobus*. Alaska Sea Grant, Marine Advisory Bulletin no. 25, Fairbanks.
- Kumar, S., Tamura, K., Nei, M., 2004. MEGA3: Integrated software for molecular evolutionary genetics analysis and sequence alignment. Brief. Bioinform. 5, 150–163.
- Lea, R.N., Fitch, J.E., 1972. Sebastes rufinanus, a new scorpaenid fish from Californian waters. Copeia 3, 423–427.
- Lea, R.N., Fitch, J.E., 1979. A new species of rockfish, genus Sebastes (Scorpaenidae), from the Eastern North Pacific off Mexico and California. Contrib. Sci. Natur. Hist. Mus. Los Angeles County 320, 1–7.
- Leviton, A.E., Gibbs, R.H., Heal, E., Dawson, C.E., 1985. Standards in herpetology and ichthyology: Part I. Standard symbolic codes for institutional resource collections in herpetology and ichthyology. Copeia 1985, 802–832.
- Li, Z., Gray, A.K., Love, M.S., Asahida, T., Gharrett, A.J., 2006. Phylogeny of members of the rockfish (*Sebastes*) subgenus *Pteropodus* and their relatives. Can. J. Zool. 84, 527–536.
- Lipp, J.H., Mtichell, E., 1976. Trophic model for the adaptive radiations and extinctions of pelagic marine mammals. Paleobiology 2, 147–155.
- López, M., Candela, J., Argote, M.L., 2006. Why does the Ballenas Channel have the coldest SST in the Gulf of California? Geophys. Res. Lett. 33, L11603.
- Love, M.S., Carr, M., Haldorson, L., 1991. The ecology of substrate-associated juveniles of the genus *Sebastes*. Environ. Biol. Fish. 30, 205–243.
- Love, M.S., Yaklovich, M., Thorsteinson, L., 2002. The Rockfishes of the Northeast Pacific. UC Press, Berkeley.
- Maddison, W.P., Maddison, D.R., 2002. Mesquite: a modular system for evolutionary analysis. Version 1.1. Available from: <a href="http://mesquite-project.org">http://mesquiteproject.org</a>>.

- Marincovich Jr., L., 2000. Central American paleogeography controlled Pliocene Arctic Ocean molluscan migrations. Geology 28, 551–554. Martin, A.P., Palumbi, S.R., 1993. Body size, metabolic rate, generation time,
- and the molecular clock. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 90, 4087-4091. Martin, A.P., Naylor, G.J.P., Palumbi, S.R., 1992. Rates of mitochondrial DNA evolution in sharks are slow compared with mammals. Nature 357, 153-155.
- Masuda, H., Amaoka, K., Araga, C., Uyeno, T., Yoshino, T. (Eds.), 1992. The Fishes of the Japanese Archipelago, vol. I–II. Tokai Univ. Press, Tokvo.
- Matsubara, K., 1943. Studies on the scorpaenoid fishes of Japan. Anatomy, phylogeny and taxonomy, I, II. Trans. Sigenkagaku Kenkyusyo No. 1, 2, Tokyo, 486 p.
- Matala, A.P., Gray, A.K., Gharrett, A.J., Love, M.S., 2004. Microsatellite variation indicates population genetic structure of bocaccio. N. Am. J. Fish. Manag. 24, 1189–1202.
- Miller, D.J., Lea, R.N., 1972. Guide to the coastal marine fishes of California. Calif. Dep. Fish Game Fish. Bull. 157, 1–249.
- Miller, K.G., Kominz, M.A., Browning, J.V., Wright, J.D., Mountain, G.S., Katz, M.E., Sugarman, P.J., Cramer, B.S., Christie-Blick, N., Pekar, S.F., 2005. The Phanerozoic record of global sca-level change. Science 310, 1293–1298.
- Mitamura, H., Arai, N., Sakamoto, W., Mitsunaga, Y., Maruo, T., Mukai, Y., Nakamura, K., Sasaki, M., Yoneda, Y., 2002. Evidence of homing of black rockfish *Sebastes inermis* using biotclemetry. Fish. Sci. 68, 1189–1196.
- Moser, H.G. (Ed.), 1996. The Early Stages of Fishes in the California Current Region. CalCOFI Investigations Atlas No. 33. Allen Press, Lawrence.
- Moser, H.G., Boehlert, G.W., 1991. Ecology of pelagic larvae and juveniles of the genus Sebastes. Environ. Biol. Fish. 30, 203–224.
- Moser, H.G., Smith, P.E., 1993. Larval fish assemblages of the California current region and their horizontal and vertical distributions across a front. Bull. Mar. Sci. 53, 645–671.
- Nakabo, T. (Ed.), 2002. Fishes of Japan with Pictorial Keys to the Species, English, 1st ed. Tokai Univ. Press, Tokyo.
- Narum, S.W., Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Vetter, R.D., 2004. Genetic divergence between gopher rockfish (*Sebastes carnatus*) and black and yellow rockfish (*Sebastes chrysomelas*). Copeia 4, 926–931.
- Nedreaas, K., Johansen, T., Nævdal, G., 1994. Genetic studies of redfish (*Sebastes* spp.) from Icelandic and Greenland waters. ICES J. Mar. Sci 51, 461–467.
- Nelson, J.S., 2006. Fishes of the World. Wiley, New Jersey.
- Niino, H., 1951. Description of some fossil fishes and prawns from Japan. J. Tokyo Univ. Fish 38, 47–58. pls I-VII..
- Nixon, K.C., 1999. The Parsimony Ratchet, a new method for rapid parsimony analysis. Cladistics 15, 407–414.
- Nylander, J.A.A., 2004. MrModeltest v2. Program distributed by the author. Evolutionary Biology Centre, Uppsala University.
- Orr, J.W., Blackburn, J.E., 2004. The dusky rockfishes (Teleostei: Scorpaeniformes) of the North Pacific Ocean: resurrection of *Sebastes variabilis* (Pallas, 1814) and a redescription of *Sebastes ciliatus* (Tilesius, 1813). Fish. Bull. 102, 328–348.
- Palumbi, S.R., 1994. Genetic divergence, reproductive isolation, and marine speciation. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 25, 547–572.
- Palumbi, S., Martin, A., Romano, S., McMillan, W.O., Stice, L., Grabowski, G., 1991. The simple fool's guide to PCR. V.2.0. Spec Publ University of Hawaii, Department of Zoology & Kewalo Marine Laboratory, Honolulu.
- Phillips, J.B., 1957. A review of the rockfishes of California (family Scorpaenidae). Calif. Dep. Fish Game Fish. Bull. 104, 1–158.
- Rocha-Olivares, A., Vetter, R.D., 1999. Effects of oceanographic circulation on the gene flow, genetic structure, and phylogeography of the rosethorn rockfish (*Sebastes helvomaculatus*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56, 803–813.
- Rocha-Olivares, A., Kimbrell, C.A., Eitner, B.J., Vetter, R.D., 1999a. Evolution of the mitochondrial cytochrome b gene sequence in the species-rich genus Sebastes (Teleostei: Scorpaenidae) and its utility in testing the monophyly of the subgenus Sebastomus. Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. 11, 426–440.

J.R. Hyde, R.D. Vetter / Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution xxx (2007) xxx-xxx

- Rocha-Olivares, A., Rosenblatt, R.H., Vetter, R.D., 1999b. Molecular evolution, systematics, and zoogcography of the rockfish subgenus Sebastomus (Sebastes, Scorpaenidae) based on mitochondrial cytochrome b and control region sequences. Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. 11, 441–458.
- Rocha-Olivares, A., Rosenblatt, R.H., Vetter, R.D., 1999c. Cryptic species of rockfishes (*Sebastes*; Scorpaenidae) in the southern hemisphere inferred from mitochondrial lineages. J. Hered. 90, 404–411.
- Rodriguez, R., Oliver, J.L., Marin, A., Medina, J.R., 1990. The general stochastic model of nucleotide substitution. J. Theor. Biol. 142, 485–501.
- Ronquist, F., Huelsenbeck, J.P., 2003. MRBAYES 3: Bayesian phylogenetic inference under mixed models. Bioinformatics 19, 1572–1574.
- Roques, S., Sevigny, J.M., Bernatchez, L., 2002. Genetic structure of deepwater redfish, *Sebastes mentella*, populations across the North Atlantic. Mar. Biol. 140, 297–307.
- Ross, J.R.M., Larson, R.J., 2003. Influence of water column stratification on the depth distributions of pelagic juvenile rockfishes off Central California. CalCOFI Rep. 44, 65–75.
- Ruber, L., Zardoya, R., 2005. Rapid cladogenesis in marine fishes revisited. Evolution 59, 1119–1127.
- Sanderson, M.J., 2002. Estimating absolute rates of molecular evolution and divergence times: A penalized likelihood approach. Mol. Biol. Evol. 19, 101 109.
- Sanderson, M.J., 2003. r8s: inferring absolute rates of molecular evolution and divergence times in the absence of a molecular clock. Bioinformatics 19, 301–302.
- Seeb, L.W., 1986. Biochemical systematics of the scorpaenid genus Sebastes. Ph.D. Diss. University of Washington, Seattle, WA.
- Shi, S.R., Cote, R.J., Wu, L., Liu, C., Datar, R., Shi, Y., Liu, D., Lim, H., Taylor, C.R., 2002. DNA extraction from formalin-fixed, paraffinembedded tissue sections based on the antigen retrieval principle: heating under the influence of pH. J. Histochem. Cytochem. 50, 1005– 1011.
- Shinomiya, A., Ezaki, O., 1991. Mating habits of the rockfish Sebastes inermis. Environ. Biol. Fish. 30, 15–22.
- Sikes, D.S., Lewis, P.O., 2001. Beta software, version 1. PAUPRat: PAUP\* implementation of the parsimony ratchet. Distributed by the authors. Department of Ecology and Evolutionary Biology, University of Connecticut, Storrs, USA.
- Simmons, M.P., Pickett, K.M., Miya, M., 2003. How meaningful are Bayesian support values? Mol. Biol. Evol. 21, 188–199.

- Smith, W.L., Wheeler, W.C., 2004. Polyphyly of the mail-checked fishes (Teleostei: Scorpaeniformes); evidence from mitochondrial and nuclear sequence data. Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. 32, 627–646.
- Starr, R.M., Heine, J.N., Felton, J.M., Caillet, G.M., 2002. Movements of bocaccio (*Sebastes paucispinis*) and greenspotted (*S. chlorostictus*) rockfishes in a Monterey submarine canyon: implications for the design of marine reserves. Fish. Bull. 100, 324–337.
- Swofford, D.L., 2001. PAUP\* Phylogenetic analysis using parsimony (\*and other methods), 4.0b10. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, Massachusetts.
- Taylor, C.A., 2004. PhD thesis. Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California, San Diego, California.
- Taylor, C.A., Chereskin, T., Hyde, J., Vetter, R., 2004. Distributions of larval rockfishes, *Sebastes*, identified using molecular methods, suggest a pattern of retention near natal habitat in the Southern California Bight. CalCOFI Rep. 45, 152–166.
- Tsuchi, R., 1997. Marine climatic responses to Neogene tectonics of the Pacific ocean seaways. Tectonophysics 281, 113–124.
- Ventresca, D.A., Parrish, R.H., Houk, J.L., Gingras, M.L., Short, S.D., Crane, N.L., 1995. El Niño Effects on the Somatic and Reproductive Condition of Blue Rockfish, *Sebastes mystimus*. CalCOFI Rep. 36, 167–174.
- Vermeij, G.J., 1991. Anatomy of an invasion: The Trans-Arctic Interchange. Paleobiology 17, 281–307.
- Withler, R.E., Beacham, T.D., Schulze, A.D., Richards, L.J., Miller, K.M., 2001. Co-existing populations of Pacific Ocean perch, *Sebastes alutus*, in Queen Charlotte Sound, British Columbia. Mar. Biol. 139, 1–12.
- Wollenberg, K., Arnold, J., Avise, J.C., 1996. Recognizing the forest for the trees: testing temporal patterns of cladogenesis using a null model of stochastic diversification. Mol. Biol. Evol. 13, 833–849.
- Woodbury, D., 1999. Reduction in growth in otoliths of widow and yellowtail rockfish (*Sebastes entomelas* and *S flavidus*) during the 1983 El Niño. Fish. Bull. 97, 680–689.
- Worm, B., Barbier, E.B., Beaumont, N., Duffy, J.E., Folke, C., Halpern, B.S., Jackson, J.B.C., Lotze, H.K., Micheli, F., Palumbi, S.R., Sala, E., Selkoe, K.A., Stachowicz, J.J., Watson, R., 2006. Impacts of biodiversity loss on ocean ecosystem services. Science 314, 787–790.
- Wourms, J.P., 1991. Reproduction and development of *Sebastes* in the context of the evolution of piscine viviparity. Environ. Biol. Fish. 30, 111–126.
- Zwickl, D.J., Hillis, D.M., 2002. Increased taxon sampling greatly reduces phylogenetic error. Syst. Biol. 51, 588–598.

Chapter I, in full, is a reprint of the material as it appears in the journal, Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 2007, Hyde, J.R. Vetter, R.D., doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-author listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter. Cryptic speciation in the vermilion rockfish (*Sebastes miniatus*) and the role of bathymetry in the speciation process

II.

#### **Abstract of Chapter II:**

A recent phylogenetic review of the genus Sebastes suggested the existence of a cryptic species of vermilion rockfish (S. miniatus). To evaluate the geographic and bathymetric range of the Type 1 and Type 2 forms reported in Hyde & Vetter (2007), cytochrome b sequences were examined from 548 fish. Type 1 fish were found primarily south of Point Conception on reefs deeper than 100m. Type 2 fish were common rangewide at sites shallower than 100m. Reproductive isolation between the two types was tested using nine microsatellite loci. Estimates of genetic divergence were made using the fixation index (F<sub>ST</sub>) and correspondence between haplotype and genotype was tested by Bayesian population assignment and multivariate plotting of individual genotypes. Microsatellite analyses gave strong support for the presence of two distinct groups of genotypes. All fish with Type 1 haplotypes and fish with Type 2 haplotypes from <100m depth had genotypes unique to their haplotype group. However, most (68%) fish with Type 2 haplotypes from >100m depth assigned strongly to the Type 1 genotype group. Morphometric comparisons between the two genotypic groups revealed significant differences at three of the six examined measurements. Differences in both genetics, depth of occurrence, and morphology suggests these are separate species. This finding along with evidence of depth segregation in many recent species pairs led us to hypothesize a speciation model for Sebastes spp. by which the loss or truncation of a depth related ontogenetic migration can lead to the creation of reproductively isolated populations.

### **Introduction:**

Failure to recognize the existence of two reproductively isolated entities (cryptic species) within an exploited stock is one of the most critical errors in management. This error can be compounded if management strategies include spatial or depth related closures that favor one unrecognized entity over the other. Such a potential problem came to light in a recent phylogenetic examination of the heavily exploited rockfishes, genus Sebastes (Hyde & Vetter 2007). The subgenus Rosicola historically contained two species, the canary rockfish, S. pinniger, and the vermilion rockfish, S. miniatus that together represent an important component of the west coast commercial and recreational fisheries. The investigations of Hyde & Vetter (2007), based on seven mitochondrial and two nuclear loci, suggested the presence of a third taxon that was reasonably old (~2.3MYA) but previously unrecognized. This situation was not unlike the recent discovery of a cryptic species pair within S. aleutianus (Gharrett et al. 2005; Gharrett et al. 2006). This study examines the presence of a cryptic species within *Rosicola*, the common occurrence of bathymetric parapatry in recent sister taxa of *Sebastes*, and the proposal of a previously unrecognized general mechanism for reproductive isolation based upon the truncation of a bathymetric ontogenetic migration (sensu Gunderson & Vetter 2006).

Canary rockfish, *S. pinniger*, are abundant from British Columbia to Point Conception. They are generally found on the inner continental shelf from 80-200m depth and are susceptible to trawl and hook & line fisheries (Love et al. 2002; Williams & Ralston 2002). They release live young that spend three to four months in the pelagic environment before settling as juveniles in shallow kelp forest habitats. This benthic settlement phase is followed by an ontogenetic migration to greater depths as they mature (Vetter & Lynn 1997). Presently canary rockfish are considered overfished, placing stringent management on the directed fishery and limiting other fisheries, both commercial and recreational, due to their presence as bycatch.

Vermilion rockfish (*S. miniatus*) are very similar in morphology and appearance to canary, tending to be more red than orange (see color plates in Love et al. 2002). They generally inhabit shallower water north of Point Conception where they typically occur inshore of canary habitat in depths <100m. The timing of reproduction, typically in the fall, differs from the winter spawning canary but spawning and settlement peaks are not well defined (Love et al. 2002), perhaps due to the presence of more than one unrecognized taxon. South of Point Conception, where canary are uncommon, vermilion rockfish expand their known depth range to include habitat down to 200m on coastal reefs and offshore banks, again hinting at the possibility of an unrecognized taxon (Love et al. 2002). Vermilion populations are heavily exploited (currently ranked #1 in the southern California recreational fishery and #3 statewide, MacCall 2005) and are partly protected by extensive area and depth closures designed to protect cowcod (*S. levis*).

The discovery of a deep phylogenetic division (Hyde & Vetter 2007) followed by a fresh look at long known anomolies in life history characters (e.g., multiple settlement peaks and a wide depth expansion south of Pt. Conception, Love et al. 2002) prompted a detailed examination of the habitat and genetic relationships between canary and the Type 1 and Type 2 vermilion of Hyde & Vetter (2007). This required an exhaustive sampling effort that paid strict attention to location, depth of capture, and morphology. In this paper we present mitochondrial cytochrome *b* sequence data, coupled with an examination of allelic variation at nine nuclear microsatellite markers, to examine 548 vermilion rockfish from throughout the known latitudinal and depth range of the species. We also examined the depth preferences for 12 pairs of recent sister species within the genus and offer a general evolutionary scenario of how paedomorphosis (i.e., truncation of a life history trait such as ontogenetic bathymetric migration) can lead to reproductive isolation and perhaps speciation within the genus.

### **Methods:**

#### Sample collection:

Fish were collected throughout the entirety of the species common range using various techniques (i.e., hook and line, bottom trawl, pole spear) and identified to species using Love et al. (2002). In addition to standard sample information, care was taken to obtain accurate collection location and depth of capture (see Table 2-1). Tissues, either white muscle or pectoral fin, were preserved in 95% un-denatured ethanol pending DNA extraction and genetic analysis.

#### DNA extraction:

DNA was extracted using various protocols. Most samples had DNA extracted using a standard proteinase K digestion followed by a lithium chloride:chloroform nucleic acid purification and subsequent ethanol precipitation (Gemmel & Akiyama 1996). DNA from the remaining samples was extracted using either the DNeasy kit (Qiagen) following the manufacturer's protocol or by use of a Chelex (BioRad Laboratories) boiling technique (Hyde et al. 2005).

### PCR amplification:

Mitochondrial DNA:

DNA was amplified for sequencing from the mitochondrial cytochrome b (cytb) gene using primers GluRF2 5' AAC CAT CGT TGT TAT TCA ACT ACA AGA ACC and CB3RF2 5' CGA ACA GGA ART ATC AYT CTG G in a 10µL reaction volume containing (67mM Tris-HCl pH 8.8, 16.6mM (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 10mM β-mercapto-ethanol, 2mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 800µM dNTPs, 0.4µM each primer, 0.5 units Taq DNA polymerase (New England Biolabs), and 50-100ng of DNA template) and amplified using the following temperature profile in a PTC200 DNA Engine (MJ Research); 94°C (2:00), 35 cycles of  $[94^{\circ}C(0:30), 59^{\circ}C(1:00), 72^{\circ}C(1:00)]$ , followed by three minutes at 72°C. All PCR batches contained at least one no template negative control to monitor for possible DNA contamination. Products were electrophoresed through a 2% (w/v) agarose gel in 1 X Tris-Borate-EDTA buffer, stained with ethidium bromide and visualized via an UVtransilluminator. Reactions were digested using ExoSAP-IT (USB Corp.) to remove unincorporated primers and deoxynucleotides prior to cycle sequencing. Products had both strands individually cycle sequenced using BigDye v.3.1 Dye Terminators and analyzed on an ABI 3130XL automated capillary sequencer (Applied Biosystems). DNA sequences from both strands were aligned and edited using Sequencher v4.5 (GeneCodes, Inc).

Microsatellites:

Nine microsatellite loci (see Table 2-2) were chosen from the libraries developed by Gomez-Uchida et al. (2003) and Westerman et al. (2005). These loci were selected based upon previous experience showing them to be robust, easily scored, and moderately polymorphic. All microsatellite loci were amplified by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) following the conditions described in Gomez-Uchida et al. (2003) and Westerman et al. (2005). Fluorescently labeled PCR products were sized using an ABI 3130XL Genetic Analyzer with the ROX 500 size standard (Applied Biosystems) and scored using Genemapper v3.7 software. The computer program MicroChecker (van Oosterhaut et al. 2004) was used to examine the data for common genotyping errors.

### Phylogenetic analysis:

Partial sequence (782bp) of cytb from all currently described species of *Sebastes* in the northeast Pacific (Hyde & Vetter 2007) were combined with 548 sequences of vermilion and eight of canary rockfish generated in this study. These sequences represented 44 unique vermilion rockfish haplotypes and four unique canary rockfish haplotypes. Sequence data of unique haplotypes have been deposited in GenBank, accession numbers EF587183-EF587231. Genetic data were evaluated for evolutionary model testing using MrModeltest v2.2 (Nylander 2004) as implemented within the PAUP\*(v4.b10) (Swofford 2001) framework. This program uses both the hierarchical likelihood ratio test (Huelsenbeck & Crandall 1997) and Akaike information criterion (Akaike 1974) to test the fit of the data to 24 different evolutionary models. The model chosen by both methods was the GTR model of Rodriguez et al. (1990), considering an empirically derived proportion of invariant sites (I) and gamma shape distribution ( $\Gamma$ ). MrBayes v3.1.1 (Huelsenbeck & Ronquist 2001; Ronquist & Huelsenbeck 2003) was used to generate a Bayesian inferred phylogenetic hypothesis using Metropolis coupled Markov chain Monte Carlo analysis. The evolutionary model was set to nst=6, Dirichlet (1,1,1,1), and the program empirically estimated both I and  $\Gamma$ . Two independent runs of four Markov chains each were allowed to proceed for 2,000,000 cycles using the default heating values. The first 25 percent of the analysis was discarded to eliminate the inclusion of data from the "burn-in" phase of the analysis where the posterior probabilities may have not yet reached stationarity.

### Microsatellite analyses:

To test for reproductive isolation between the two mtDNA clades of vermilion rockfish we chose to examine allelic variation at nine codominant nuclear microsatellite loci. As the canary rockfish clade is of similar divergence as the two vermilion rockfish clades (Hyde & Vetter 2007), we chose to use it as a comparative benchmark for measuring inter-specific divergence. A range-wide population genetic study using microsatellite markers is the subject of a separate paper (J. Budrick in prep), so we chose to limit the geographic scope of our analysis in this study. As canary rockfish are exceedingly rare south of Point Conception, we used samples from the central California coast, for our comparisons.

Samples were grouped and analyzed first by collection site (i.e., central California, southern California <100m, southern California >100m) and then by mitochondrial clade (i.e., Type 1, Type 2, canary rockfish). Standard measures of

molecular diversity, expected and observed heterozygosity, and measures of the fixation index  $F_{ST}$  (Weir & Cockerham 1984) were performed for all loci individually and collectively using Genepop v3.4 (Raymond & Roussett 1995). The local inbreeding coefficient ( $F_{IS}$ ) was calculated for each locus in order to measure conformance to the expectation of Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium ( $F_{IS}$ =0). Probabilities for Hardy-Weinberg and linkage equilibrium were calculated using an exact test based upon the Markov chain algorithm as described by Guo & Thompson (1992) and implemented in Genepop with 1,000,000 steps. Probabilities were combined across all loci using Fisher's method (Sokal & Rolf 1995). Significance probabilities at individual loci were corrected for type 1 error using the sequential Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons (Rice 1989).

The program Structure v2.1 (Pritchard et al. 2000) was used to generate a Bayesian inference of population structure. By this method, a model of k populations is assumed, where k is often unknown, and samples are grouped in order to minimize linkage disequilibrium and maximize conformity to Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium across all analyzed loci. At diploid nuclear loci, the erroneous grouping of genetically divergent populations can result in departures, at multiple loci, from both the expected values of Hardy-Weinberg and linkage equilibrium for a randomly mating population. By assessing the change in Markov chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) derived likelihood scores for increasing values of k, it is possible to deduce the number of populations with the maximum posterior probability. Starting with k=1, the likelihood scores decrease dramatically with increasing values of k until reaching a relative plateau when the most likely value of k has been reached. All samples were originally grouped as "populations" either by their site of origin or clade of origin (i.e., Type 1, Type 2, and canary), values of

k=1 to k=5 were tested, admixture between populations was allowed and 1,000,000 iterations of MCMC were performed after a burn-in period of 200,000 iterations. Though putative population assignment is provided in the input file, program output results in a reassignment of individuals to the most likely of the k populations. This assignment metric also allows us to assess the possibility of hybrid ancestry of individuals within the sample.

#### Morphometric comparisons:

To evaluate the two vermilion types for differences in phenotype we measured several morphometric parameters following Phillips (1957). In particular we measured; head length, orbit length, inter-orbit width, caudal peduncle depth, lower jaw length, and snout to dorsal-fin length. Only a subset of our genotypically analyzed fish (92 of 548) were available in their entirety for this analysis. Measurements were made with digital calipers to the nearest 0.01mm and expressed as a fraction of the standard length (SL) of the fish. The ratios of measure/SL were compared within and between the two vermilion rockfish groups and tested using a two-tailed t-test in order to test for significant differences between the groups.

### **Results:**

### Phylogenetic and Phylogeographic analyses:

Analysis of the sequence data from vermilion rockfish, sampled throughout their common range, produced two distinct clades with high Bayesian posterior support values

(Figure 2-1). The level of intra-specific haplotypic diversity within both of these clades is similar to that found within most other species of *Sebastes* (J Hyde unpublished data), including the sister species, canary rockfish. Additionally, the inter-specific divergence between these clades is of similar or greater magnitude than that observed for most sister species of *Sebastes* (see Hyde & Vetter 2007) including the canary rockfish (*S. pinniger*).

Phylogeographic analysis revealed a high degree of geographic and bathymetric segregation of the two clades. Type 1 haplotypes were found primarily south of Point Conception and were most abundant in samples collected from offshore banks and submarine canyons in depths greater than 100m, but were also found in much lower abundance at shallow (<100m), nearshore sites. All fish with Type 1 haplotypes collected at these shallow sites were young of the year or sub-adult fish (i.e., <250mm TL). Type 2 haplotypes were found throughout the common range of vermilion rockfish and were found primarily in collections from shallow (<100m), nearshore sites, but were also found in much lower sites found in much lower sites found throughout the common range of vermilion rockfish and were found primarily in collections from shallow (<100m), nearshore sites, but were also found in much lower abundance on deep (>100m), offshore banks (Figure 2-2).

#### Microsatellite analyses:

Hardy-Weinberg and linkage equilibrium:

When grouped by sampling site, all vermilion rockfish collections from southern California showed a strong departure from both Hardy-Weinberg (Table 2-3) and linkage equilibrium. Alternatively, the samples were grouped by mitochondrial clade (i.e., Type 1, Type 2) and reanalyzed. In this analysis the Type 1 clade showed no departure from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium at all but the Spi6 locus (Table 2-3). Linkage disequilibrium between loci was also greatly reduced. However, the Type 2 clade remained out of equilibrium at most loci. Such strong departures, across multiple loci, are usually indicative of mixed populations being analyzed together. Analysis of genetic data with MicroChecker (van Oosterhaut et al. 2004) found no evidence for genotyping errors at most loci, however, excess homozygosity at the Spi6 locus suggested the presence of null alleles.

#### Structure analysis:

Structure v2.1 (Pritchard et al. 2000) acts to group samples into k-populations by combining samples in order to minimize departures from both Hardy-Weinberg and linkage equilibrium. When all vermilion and canary rockfish samples were analyzed together, the value of k with the highest likelihood was k=3 (log<sub>e</sub> (P) = -19540, Table 2-4). The resultant groupings (canary, Genotype A, Genotype B) largely conformed to mitochondrial clade assignment (i.e., canary, Type 1, Type 2, see Figure 2-3A). All canary rockfish and all but one Type 1 vermilion rockfish assigned with high probability to their respective group. However, though the majority of Type 2 vermilion rockfish assigned strongly together (Genotype A), there were a number of fish collected from depths >100m that assigned strongly with Type 1 fish (Genotype B, n=57 of 347 fish, see Figure 2-3B). Despite these examples of disagreement between mtDNA haplotype and nuclear genotype there were few potential hybrid genotypes, with only one a potential F1 hybrid. To better visualize the positions of individual samples in multivariate space we used the program PCAGEN v.1.21 (Goudet 1999) to perform a principal component analysis (PCA) of the genotype data. As suggested by the Structure results, the primary component axis of PCA produced three distinct distributions of genotypes (Figure 2-3A).

As before, these distributions largely conformed to mtDNA haplotype grouping with the exception of a subset of the vermilion Type 2 haplotypes nested within the Genotype B distribution.

Genetic fixation measurements:

The use of F-statistics to measure genetic distance is common in studies examining intra-specific divergence of populations, but this metric may be inappropriate when measuring inter-specific divergence. However, due to the close relationship between the canary and vermilion rockfish (Hyde & Vetter 2007) we feel that this metric is useful for measurements of genetic distance between the two vermilion clades. Despite the strong violation of both Hardy-Weinberg and linkage equilibrium found in the first two groupings, we chose to retain them in our analyses and compare the samples by sampling site, mtDNA clade, and the genotypic groups determined by Structure. Individual fish that showed strong disagreement between mtDNA haplotype and genotype assignment were removed from the genotypic groups prior to pairwise measurement of  $F_{ST}$ . In all comparisons, highly significant  $F_{ST}$  values were obtained across the nine loci (Table 2-5). However, the highest and most significant values of  $F_{ST}$ were found between the groups determined by Structure. The divergence between the two vermilion groups ( $F_{ST} = 0.1013$ ) was similar to that between canary rockfish and either of the vermilion groups ( $F_{ST} = 0.0915 - 0.1161$ ).

### Morphometric analysis:

In total, 92 of the 548 vermilion rockfish used for genetic analysis were available for morphometric examination. As mitochondrial haplotype and nuclear genotype were in disagreement for some fish, we chose to label fish with the genotypic group assignment produced by the Structure analysis. Of the six morphometric characters, three were significantly different between the two groups (orbit length, inter-orbit width, and caudal peduncle depth) (Table 2-6). In general, Type 1 fish had smaller eyes, greater inter-orbit width, and a more slender caudal peduncle than Type 2 fish.

### **Discussion:**

Speciation in the sea is generally thought to be reduced due to the great dispersal capacity and consequent high gene flow of pelagic larval phases of most organisms. Despite this generality, many cases of restricted gene flow, population genetic structure, and ultimately speciation do occur and the mechanisms that promote limited gene flow are becoming better characterized (e.g., Palumbi 1994; Hellberg 2006). Environmental factors such as persistent oceanographic features and discontinuous habitats (e.g., temperate rocky reefs) coupled with life history characteristics such as assortative mating, larval retention, homing behavior, migration and local adaptation can create barriers to gene flow. The temperate rocky reef systems of the Pacific Northwest include many of the environmental conditions that can lead to restricted gene flow and metapopulation structure. *Sebastes* spp. dominate these temperate rocky reefs and exhibit many life history characteristics that can further restrict gene flow including mate selection, internal

fertilization, release of free swimming live young, short distance homing, and long distance patterns of ontogenetic migration (Gunderson & Vetter 2006). Thus it is no surprise that *Sebastes* is the most speciose scorpaenid genus with approximately 110 species found throughout the world's cold temperate seas (Nelson 2006; Hyde & Vetter 2007). The evolutionary relationships between species have been a point of contention and confusion for decades (Kendall 2000), but most of the subgeneric and specific relationships are now well characterized on the basis of molecular phylogenetic approaches (Rocha-Olivares et al. 1999; Hyde & Vetter 2007). Additionally, a recent flurry of population genetic studies has shown a strong tendency for several rockfish species to exhibit a greater degree of intra-specific genetic structure and restricted gene flow than is typical of most *r*-selected marine species (e.g., Withler et al. 2001; Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Cope 2004; Matala et al. 2004; Taylor 2004; J Hess, NMFS, pers comm).

In addition to present day barriers to dispersal, the north Pacific has had a very dynamic history during the evolution of *Sebastes* (see Hyde & Vetter 2007). Numerous periods of great fluctuations of major ocean currents (e.g., Herbert et al. 2001), sea level (Haq 1987; Miller et al. 2005), ocean temperature (Miller et al. 2005) and upwelling (Barron 1998) have occurred since the middle Miocene. These fluctuations bring with them the opportunity for habitat expansion, contraction, and the subsequent isolation of populations. This may be particularly important in the Southern California Bight (SCB), a transition zone between the San Diegan and Oregonian biogeographic provinces (Briggs 1974). Periods of past sea level drop have dramatically altered the ecology and oceanography of the SCB, greatly enhancing the amount of nearshore macro-algal and

rocky habitat (e.g., Graham et al. 2003). This drop in sea level also resulted in the effective separation of the SCB from the cool California Current flow due to the shoaling of the Channel Islands and offshore banks during periods of glacial maxima (see Figure 2-2, 100m depth contour is similar to the paleo-coastline at glacial maxima). It is easy to imagine how such scenarios of separation and subsequent behavioral and genetic drift may enhance the speciation process, especially in fishes such as *Sebastes* which show little dispersal as adults.

### Phylogeography:

Phylogenetic analysis of the vermilion rockfish samples produced two distinct clades with high posterior support values, partitioned by both depth and location. The Type 2 clade was found from Neah Bay, Washington to Punta Baja, Baja California, Mexico. The Type 1 clade was found from Monterey, California to Colnett Bank, Baja California, Mexico and offshore to Guadalupe Island. In addition to the partial geographic separation, there was a strong bathymetric segregation with Type 2 fish dominating collections shallower than 100m (93.7%) and Type 1 fish dominating collections deeper than 100m (64.2%) (see Table 2-1 and Figure 2-2). Additionally, all of the collections of Type 1 fish from shallow sites were of young of the year or sub-adult fish (i.e., <250mm TL). This as well as the lack of juveniles and sub-adults observed on offshore banks (J Butler, NMFS, pers comm.) suggests that though juveniles of both clades settle in relatively shallow, nearshore habitats (J Hyde unpublished data), Type 1 fish must subsequently undertake an ontogenetic migration to greater depths and offshore banks whereas Type 2 fish remain resident to these shallow habitats.

### Cryptic species:

Our results clearly show two distinct genetic units within the currently recognized vermilion rockfish, defined primarily by mitochondrial haplotype (i.e., Type 1, Type 2). These evolutionary units showed segregation both geographically and bathymetrically with a small degree of overlap. The question at hand is what to make of this finding? Are these differences merely the result of a high degree of population subdivision caused by restricted dispersal between nearshore and offshore reefs? Fortunately, the canary rockfish can serve as an appropriate metric for comparison, as it and the two clades of vermilion rockfish are of similar levels of divergence (Hyde & Vetter 2007). Analysis of microsatellite data from our canary and vermilion rockfish samples, using Structure, strongly supported the existence of three distinct genetic groups (Table 2-4). Further analyses of the microsatellite data showed similar levels of divergence between all members of this triumvirate at all loci when measured using the fixation index,  $F_{ST}$  (see Table 2-5). Using principal component analysis, these results were further corroborated by the finding of three distinct groupings in multivariate space (see Figure 2-3A). As suggested by the  $F_{ST}$  values, there were marked differences in allele frequencies at most loci, including a large number of private alleles (see Figure 2-4). These results are incongruent with the expectations of intra-specific population comparisons at the regional, or even sub-specific level.

Our finding of significant differences in both genetics and morphology suggest that the two types of vermilion rockfish should be afforded equal evolutionary status as that enjoyed by the canary rockfish. We therefore recommend that the Type 1 and Type 2 vermilion rockfish of Hyde & Vetter (2007) be recognized as separate species. The vermilion rockfish, *S. miniatus*, was originally described by Jordan and Gilbert (1880) from specimens collected off Monterey and Santa Barbara, California. A junior synonym, *S. eigenmanni*, was described by Cramer (in Jordan 1896) from a specimen collected off Monterey. A survey of our sample collections showed three (of 110 specimens examined) Type 1 fish north of Point Conception and only one (of 38 specimens examined) was found in the Santa Barbara collection. It is therefore assumed that the type specimens represent only the Type 2 species. The two forms can be distinguished by color with the Type 1 fish having an orange-red coloration in contrast to the more uniform red coloration typical of the Type 2 fish (see Figure 2-5).

### Mitochondrial introgression:

Despite the existence of two distinct genetic groups, the reproductive barrier does not seem to have been 100% effective. Though all fish with Type 1 mtDNA haplotypes had genotypes that assigned with high likelihood to a single group (Genotype B), many (67.6%) of the fish with Type 2 haplotypes found in depths >100m also assigned to this group (see Figure 2-3B). Interestingly, this disagreement between haplotype and genotype was not seen in fish with Type 2 haplotypes collected from shallow (<100m) sites, however such occurrences should be expected with increased sampling. These misassigning fish were either derived from either hybrid ancestry or incomplete lineage sorting. Assignment tests using Structure showed little evidence for F1 or F2 hybrids among these fish, with the exception of one fish, of 548 sampled. Additionally, one of the Type 2 haplotypes (Hap18) was unique to these misassigned fish. Given the low level of haplotypic divergence of Hap18 (1bp), the presence of a shared common haplotype (Hap 1), as well as the long divergence time between clades (~2.3 MYA), it seems unlikely that these misassigned fish represent incomplete lineage sorting. Rather, this suggests that a one-way mitochondrial introgression occurred from Type 2 into Type 1 fish. This finding is not unexpected as studies of other rockfish species have uncovered evidence that such hybridization events have occurred and continue to occur (e.g., Seeb 1998; Buonaccorsi et al. 2005; Gharrett et al. 2005).

### The role of upwelling, sea level recession and bathymetry in the speciation process:

It is tempting to speculate as to the possible drivers behind the divergence of these three species. Using sequence data from seven mitochondrial and two nuclear genes, as well as a near complete sampling of species, Hyde & Vetter (2007) provided an estimate of the timing of divergence at ~2.7 million years ago (MYA) for the canary rockfish and ~2.3 MYA for the vermilion rockfish clades. With the final shoaling of the Isthmus of Panama ~3 MYA, modern ocean current patterns were largely established. Concurrent with this event was the beginning of a period of increased global cooling and more frequent glacial-interglacial cycles. The strengthening of the California Current as well as decreasing global temperature likely opened the door for colonization of the Southern California Bight (SCB) and may have created more favorable conditions in shallow water habitats. Barron (1998) showed a rapid onset of diatom accumulation, indicative of greatly enhanced upwelling, at ~2.7 MYA in the SCB. This coincides with the hypothesized time of divergence between vermilion and canary rockfish (Hyde & Vetter 2007). Perhaps a colonization event of the SCB by the ancestor of vermilion and canary

rockfish, followed by subsequent restriction of geneflow, led to a speciation event through peri- or parapatric mechanisms. This is not unreasonable as population genetic studies of several rockfish species have shown that Point Conception can act as a strong barrier to geneflow on an evolutionary time-scale (Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Matala et al. 2004; Taylor 2004; J Hyde in prep). Similarly, analysis of catch data from three years of coast-wide pelagic juvenile rockfish surveys showed strong declines in abundance at Point Conception, Cape Blanco, and Cape Mendocino (Sakuma et al. 2006), suggesting that these features continue to act as barriers to gene flow on a contemporary time-scale.

Large-scale glaciation at high latitudes had profound effects upon global sea level (Haq 1987; Miller 2005), major ocean currents (e.g., Herbert et al. 2001), and the amount of nearshore macro-algal and rocky habitat (e.g., Graham et al. 2003; Kinlan et al. 2005). During periods of peak glaciation, sea level dropped 50 to 125m relative to current levels (Haq 1987; Graham et al. 2003; Miller 2005). As a result, the offshore banks in the SCB offered new areas of shallow rocky habitat and likely fostered extensive macro-algal communities (Graham et al. 2003; Kinlan et al. 2005). In addition to the new shallow habitat created by the shoaling of these offshore banks, Graham et al. (2003) and Kinlan et al. (2005) hypothesized that both the island and mainland coasts fostered greater rocky and macro-algal habitat than at present. The rapid proliferation of these highly productive habitats would likely have attracted numerous species of shallow dwelling rockfishes, including the ancestor of *S. miniatus*. The hypothesized time of divergence between Type 1 and Type 2 fish of ~2.3 MYA coincides with the beginning of this period

of increasing shallow reef productivity, inferred from the progressive decline in sea level observed between ~2.3 to ~1 MYA (Haq 1987; Miller et al. 2005).

Phylogenetic review of the genus (Hyde & Vetter 2007) showed that the biogeographic expansion of *Sebastes* spp. into the northeast Pacific and the evolution of the major ecological groups were accomplished by the early Pliocene (e.g., shallow structure schooling (Sebastosomus), deep structure schooling (Sebastodes), shallow solitary demersal (*Pteropodus*), deep solitary demersal (*Sebastomus*), deep soft sediment (*Eosebastes*), solitary lurker predator (*Sebastichthys*)). Hyde & Vetter (2007) suggested that the ancestor of *Sebastes* was likely a demersal species, strongly associated with deep high-relief reefs and therefore the evolution of both semi-pelagic and shallow dwelling species was novel. However, the recruitment of pelagic juveniles to shallower habitats, followed by an ontogenetic migration to depth is likely plesiomorphic, as this trait is common in many scorpaenid species. With this in mind, examination of recently evolved sister species suggests a remarkable pattern. In contrast to the typical patterns of vicariant formation of sister species (e.g., across the Isthmus of Panama (Knowlton 1993), the Florida peninsula (Avise 1992), the Baja peninsula (Bernardi et al. 2003)), recently evolved sister species of *Sebastes* tend to be sympatric in a geographic sense but segregated by preferred adult habitat depth. Though there obviously exist some closely related taxa separated primarily by latitude (e.g., S. babcocki/S. rubrivinctus, S. miniatus Type 1/S. pinniger, S. simulator/S. helvomaculatus), it is common for recent sister species to co-occur across a wide latitudinal range while being separated from each other by depths of only 10's of meters. Numerous examples of this exist throughout the genus (see Table 2-7). We suggest that for temperate rocky reef fishes, depth and the patchy

distribution of rocky habitats (Gunderson & Vetter 2006) can play a significant role in the speciation process, often greater than latitudinal thermal gradients or topographically constrained oceanographic features.

Genetic studies such as the present study and that of Hyde & Vetter (2007) have presented several hypothesized mechanisms by which speciation may proceed in these fishes (e.g., allopatry, sexual selection, niche partitioning). A common theme among Sebastes spp. is the recruitment of juvenile fish to shallow nearshore habitats followed by an ontogenetic migration to adult habitats, usually at greater depths (Love et al. 1991). Such migrations necessitate not only large-scale movement but also great physiological adaptation (Vetter et al. 1994, Vetter & Lynn 1997). Truncation of this cycle, particularly where habitat is discontinuous, such as offshore banks and islands, may result in the creation of reproductively isolated populations with different habitat affinities. For example, the ancestral depth habitat for adult vermilion and canary rockfish was likely deep (100-200m) rocky reef while the juvenile habitat was shallow (<30m) macro-algal dominated reef (Scenario A, Figure 2-6). A loss or truncation of the ontogenetic migration phase in some fish would lead to their retention in shallow juvenile habitats (Scenario B, Figure 2-6). Assuming subsequent survival to maturity, sufficient prey resources, and heritability of this character loss, the offspring of these fish would likely recruit to similar habitats and reproduce with others that share this habitat affinity, fostering the speciation process. Such a mechanism is simple in that it requires only a loss of a behavior rather than the complex evolution of novel characters (i.e., physiological adaptations to greater depth). This concept of speciation by life history truncation (i.e., paedomorphosis) is a well-documented phenomenon but we believe that

the loss of an ontogenetic migration as a speciation driver is a novel concept for benthic coastal fishes. It is becoming increasingly clear that in conjunction with a solid understanding of their phylogenetic relationships, *Sebastes* spp. offer us a unique opportunity to study speciation patterns in the marine realm, both modern and historic.

## Management implications:

Vermilion rockfish have historically supported important commercial and recreational fisheries in California, Oregon, and Washington. During the 14-year period 1990-2004, the California commercial and recreational fisheries took 2,386 and 3,341 metric tons, respectively (MacCall 2005). For the period 2000-2006, among recreationally caught rockfishes, vermilion rockfish ranked #1 in the southern California fishery and #3 statewide (http://www.psmfc.org/recfin).

The presence of a cryptic species within this important fishery has considerable implications for management. In 2001, the 4300 mile<sup>2</sup> Cowcod Conservation Area was created in southern California to protect the severely overfished cowcod, closing all fishing in depths greater than 36m. Prompted by declining stocks of other rockfish species (i.e., pacific ocean perch (*S. alutus*), bocaccio (*S. paucispinis*), canary, darkblotched (*S. crameri*), widow (*S. entomelas*), and yelloweye (*S. ruberrimus*) rockfish), additional depth closures soon followed throughout California waters and have since varied temporally and regionally between 55-110m as maximum allowable fishing depths. These total closures have afforded an ancillary benefit to other rockfish species that co-occur with these overfished species, including the sunset and vermilion rockfish.

Our data show a strong segregation in abundance of both species in association with depth. Throughout their ranges, S. miniatus Type 2 were most abundant in depths shallower than 100m while S. miniatus Type 1 occurred primarily south of Point Conception and were most abundant in depths between 100-200m. Clearly the difference in depth preference between these two species complicates current management strategies. For example, with the closure of the rockfish fishery in depths greater than 55-110m, additional effort was placed upon shallow, nearshore populations of rockfishes. When considering vermilion rockfish as a single species this seems acceptable as fish are abundant within both the fished and unfished areas. However, when considered as two species, separated by depth, it becomes clear that Type 1 fish are afforded a disproportionate amount of protection at the expense of Type 2 fish, which now receive a disproportionately large amount of the fishing effort. This increased effort results in a severe decline in the means of both age and size frequency (e.g., Love et al. 1998) with the remaining populations of large vermilion rockfish restricted to small marine reserves (e.g., Parnell et al. 2005). This loss of older and larger fish can be especially detrimental to the future reproductive quality and capacity of the population (e.g., Berkeley et al. 2004).

Our finding of a cryptic species of vermilion rockfish within southern California suggests a significant need for revised management strategies for these species. As the #1 recreationally caught rockfish in southern California and #3 statewide, there exists a great potential for fishery decline if improperly managed. This is especially relevant during the current move to establish marine reserves as a solution to fishery management. Without proper scientific study and knowledge of the component species managed by these reserves, it is unlikely that their promise of fishery management and enhancement will be realized, a fact that is becoming increasingly clear as genetic studies continue to uncover instances of cryptic speciation (i.e., Rocha-Olivares et al. 1999; Kai et al. 2002a, 2002b; Gharrett et al. 2005; M Burford pers comm.) and strong population subdivision within these magnificent fishes (e.g., Rocha-Olivares & Vetter 1999; Withler et al. 2001; Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005).

#### **Acknowledgements:**

We greatly appreciate the assistance of numerous people in the field collection of samples used in this study. In particular, M. Lackey and the crew of the F/V Vagabond, K. Franke and crew of the F/V Outer Limits, and the captain and crew of the F/V Pacific Queen. M. Love, M. McCrae, M. Johansson, J. Butler, R. Nakamura, T. Olive, S. Grossberg, and N. Kellar also provided invaluable assistance in sample collection. S. Snyder and C. Shultz provided valuable assistance in the lab. Chapter II, in full, has been submitted for publication as it appears to the journal, Molecular Ecology, 2007, Hyde, J.R., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-authors listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

# Table 2-1

Collection data for samples used in this study. Samples of vermilion rockfish are binned in depths < and > 100m. Percentage of Type 1 and Type 2 haplotypes (see Figure 2-1) present in each sample are noted. Detailed collection data are available from the authors.

vermilion rockfish						Latitude		Longitude		
	Location	n	collection period	% Type 1	% Type 2	deg	min	deg	min	
	Halfmoon Bay	69	2001-2005	0	100	37	28	122	26	
S. miniatus	Piedras Blancas	41	1994-2003	0	100	35	39	121	16	
	San Miguel Island	31	1993-2001	0	100	34	5	120	32	
Collections <100m	Santa Barbara	38	2001-2005	2.6	97.4	34	24	119	51	
	San Diego	89	1999-2004	16.9	98.1	32	42	117	16	
	San Quintin, Baja	59	2000-2006	6.8	93.2	30	30	116	8	
	Total = 327									
vermilion rockfish						Latitude		Longitude		
	Location	n	collection period	% Type 1	% Type 2	deg	min	deg	min	
	Monterey	10	1998	30	70	36	54.5	122	11	
S. miniatus	Tanner Bank	82	1994-2004	65.9	34.1	32	42	119	4	
	9-mile Bank	2	2002	50	50	32	37	117	18	
Collections >100m	60-mile Bank	10	1994	80	20	32	6	118	14	
	Colnett Bank, Baja	116	2000-2006	64.7	35.3	30	53	116	30	
	Guadalupe Island	1	1996	100	0	29	10	118	16	
	Total =	221								
canary rockfish						Latitude		Longitude		
	Location	n	collection period	% Type 1	% Type 2	deg	min	deg	min	
S. pinniger	Fort Bragg -					39	28	123	50	
	San Miguel Island	133	1994-2003	NA	NA	34	5	120	32	
	Total =	133								

Table 2-2

Molecular diversity values for individual microsatellite loci. Sra Loci are from Westerman et al. (2005) and Spi loci are from Gomez-Uchida et al. (2003). Groups correspond to those produced through Structure (Pritchard et al. 2000) analysis. Microsatellite repeat motif, number of alleles (A), expected heterozygosity ( $H_E$ ), observed heterozygosity ( $H_O$ ), inbreeding coefficient ( $F_{IS}$ ), and associated p-value (p) are presented.

	Locus	repeat motif	А	$H_{E}$	Ho	F <sub>IS</sub>	р			
	Sra. 7-2.2	di	20	116.59	114	0.0223	0.1183			
	Sra. 7-7.3	di	26	137.46	139	-0.0113	0.2824			
	Sra. 7-25.4	di	24	143.47	139	0.0313	0.6097			
S. miniatus Type 1	Sra. 15-23.7	tetra	5	19.93	21	-0.0541	1			
	Sra. 16-5.8	tetra	11	124.67	120	0.0375	0.8451			
n=155 fish	Sra. 15-8.9	tetra	17	133.64	132	0.0123	0.5584			
	Spi. 4	tetra	13	128.94	128	0.0073	0.0604			
	Spi. 6	tetra	22	138.92	118	0.151	0			
	Spi 10	tetra	8	102.6	109	-0.0626	0.92			
	Locus	repeat motif	А	$H_{E}$	Ho	F <sub>IS</sub>	р			
	Sra. 7-2.2	di	28	292.97	272	0.0717	0.2516			
	Sra. 7-7.3	di	25	287.45	271	0.0573	0.6959			
	Sra. 7-25.4	di	25	213.59	214	-0.0019	0.9073			
S. miniatus Type 2	Sra. 15-23.7	tetra	9	247.96	233	0.0604	0.4401			
	Sra. 16-5.8	tetra	23	273.57	261	0.046	0.0373			
n=321 fish	Sra. 15-8.9	tetra	14	275.3	256	0.0702	0.2288			
	Spi. 4	tetra	20	151.08	141	0.0669	0.0021			
	Spi. 6	tetra	15	144.004	89	0.3829	0			
	Spi 10	tetra	10	224.13	209	0.0676	0.9059			
		•								
	Locus	repeat motif	А	$H_{E}$	Ho	F <sub>IS</sub>	р			
	Sra. 7-2.2	di	79	131.06	125	0.0464	0.0014			
	Sra. 7-7.3	di	16	110.75	111	-0.0023	0.4395			
	Sra. 7-25.4	di	18	103.22	96	0.0702	0.4111			
S. pinniger	Sra. 15-23.7	tetra	2	9.66	10	-0.0356	1			
	Sra. 16-5.8	tetra	30	118.35	120	-0.014	0.2874			
n=133 fish	Sra. 15-8.9 tetra		13	111.7	102	0.0872	0.0249			
	Spi. 4	tetra	20	108.71	108	0.0066	0.5072			
	Spi. 6	tetra	45	127.41	127	0.0032	0.4318			
	Spi 10	tetra	13	111.84	109	0.0255	0.8826			
Probability of Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium by sampling site (A.), species (B.), mitochondrial clade (C.), and Structure determined groups (D.).

А.								
Locus	Half Moon Bay	Piedras Blancas	San Miguel I	Santa Barbara	San Diego	San Quintin	Tanner Bank	Colnett Bank
Sra7-2	**	*	**	ns	ns	ns	*	* *
Sra7-7	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	*
Sra7-25	ns	ns	ns	ns	* *	ns	aje.	**
Sra15-23	ns	ns	ns	ns	**	ns	* * *	* * *
Sra16-5	ns	ns	ns	ns	* *	ns	ns	ns
Sra15-8	ns	ns	*	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Spi4	NA	*	NA	NA	* * *	*	ns	* * *
Spi6	NA	* *	NA	NA	* * *	* * *	* * *	* * *
Spi10	ns	ns	ns	* *	ns	ns	ns	ns

В.		
Locus	vermilion	canary
Sra7-2	***	* *
Sra7-7	* * *	ns
Sra7-25	***	ns
Sra15-23	* * *	ns
Sra16-5	At 1/4	ns
Sra15-8	***	*
Spi4	* * *	ns
Spi6	* * *	ns
Spi10	**	ns

С.		
Locus	mtDNA Type 1	mtDNA Type 2
Sra7-2	ns	* * *
Sra7-7	ns	*
Sra7-25	ns	* * *
Sra15-23	ns	* * *
Sra16-5	ns	ns
Sra15-8	ns	*
Spi4	ns	* * *
Spi6	* * *	* * *
Spi10	ns	ns

D.		
Locus	Genotype B	Genotype A
Sra7-2	ns	ns
Sra7-7	ns	ns
Sra7-25	ns	ns
Sra15-23	ns	ns
Sra16-5	ns	*
Sra15-8	ns	ns
Spi4	ns	* *
Spi6	***	* * *
Spi10	ns	ns

NA = no data available for this comparison ns > 0.05 \* <0.05 \*\* < 0.01 \*\*\* < 0.001

Likelihood output from Structure v2.1. Values of k represent the putative number of source populations contained within the sample of genotypes. The most likely value of k is the value after which the likelihood surface plateaus.

k	-In likelihood	
1	-23934.1	
2	-21232.4	
3	-19540	
4	-19472.1	
5	-19453.9	

Pairwise comparisons of  $F_{ST}$  and associated *p*-values between sampling depths (A.), mitochondrial clade groups (B.), and groups determined by Structure analysis (C.). Shallow refers to samples collected in depths <100m while deep refers to samples collected in depths >100m.

Locus	shallow	vs. deep	shallow v	s. canary	deep vs. canary	
Sra7-2	0.0906	* * *	0.0435	* * *	0.1156	***
Sra7-7	0.0523	* * *	0.0836	* * *	0.1033	***
Sra7-25	0.1415	* * *	0.2517	* * *	0.1234	***
Sra15-23	0.3594	* * *	0.4856	* * *	0.8324	***
Sra16-5	0.0567	* * *	0.0138	* * *	0.0669	***
Sra15-8	0.0318	* * *	0.0724	* * *	0.075	* * *
Spi4	0.0647	* * *	0.0533	* * *	0.062	***
Spi6	0.0319	* * *	0.0314	* * *	0.0335	***
Spi10	0.0096	* * *	0.0551	***	0.0982	* * *
Overall	0.0942	* * *	0.1302	* * *	0.1734	***

Locus	Type 1 vs. Type 2		Type 1 vs. canary		Type 2 vs. canary	
Sra7-2	0.0905	* * *	0.1245	***	0.0282	***
Sra7-7	0.0521	* * *	0.0943	* * *	0.0544	* * *
Sra7-25	0.1255	* * *	0.0878	* * *	0.1707	* * *
Sra15-23	0.2008	* * *	0.4934	* * *	0.2908	* * *
Sra16-5	0.0478	* * *	0.0457	* * *	0.0023	* * *
Sra15-8	0.0479	* * *	0.0468	* * *	0.0617	* * *
Spi4	0.0503	* * *	0.0484	* * *	0.0303	* * *
Spi6	0.0201	* * *	0.0373	* * *	0.0200	* * *
Spi10	0.0118	* * *	0.0483	***	0.0455	***
Overall	0.0730	* * *	0.1162	* * *	0.0818	* * *

C.						
Locus	Genotype B vs	. Genotype A	Genotype B	vs. canary	Genotype A	vs. canary
Sra7-2	0.1174	* * *	0.1209	***	0.0302	* * *
Sra7-7	0.0699	* * *	0.0932	***	0.0576	* * *
Sra7-25	0.1742	* * *	0.0877	* * *	0.2125	* * *
Sra15-23	0.2588	* * *	0.4933	* * *	0.3022	* * *
Sra16-5	0.0618	* * *	0.0458	* * *	0.0044	* * *
Sra15-8	0.0665	* * *	0.0477	* * *	0.0736	* * *
Spi4	0.0887	* * *	0.0483	* * *	0.0492	* * *
Spi6	0.0396	* * *	0.0365	***	0.0254	* * *
Spi10	0.0140	* * *	0.0495	* * *	0.0430	* * *
Overall	0.1013	* * *	0.1157	* * *	0.0920	* * *

p>0.05 ns p<0.05 \*

p<0.01 \*\*

0

p<0.001 \*\*\*

Morphometric comparisons between types/species of vermilion rockfish, means and standard deviations (SD) presented. Significance was tested with a two-tailed t-test. Individual measures are expressed in relation to standard length (SL) of individual fish.

mean SD	0.2739 0.0095	0.2638 0.0358	p=0.1295
SD	0.0055	0.0050	0.0824
mean	0.1593	0.1572	)=d
SD	0.0065	0.0098	.9662
mean	0.2936	0.2936	p=0.
SD	0.0054	0.0068	0.0001
mean	0.0906	0.0831	≥d
SD	0.0027	0.0050	.0001
mean	0.0626	0.0708	0>d
SD	0.0052	0.0037	.0044
mean	0.0822	0.0794	0=0
u	30	62	
	miniatus Type 2	miniatus Type 1	
	n mean SD	n mean SD	n mean SD

Depth and common occurrence of recent species pairs. Hypothesized divergence times from Hyde and Vetter (2007). "\*" indicates species pairs that exhibit incomplete mtDNA lineage sorting

species	divergence time	common depth	common latitude	reference
S. chlorostictus		60-240	39-28	Love et al. 2002
S. rosenblatti	0.21 MYA	100-490	37-28	J. Butler pers. comm.
S. ciliatus		10-153	59-55	Orr and Blackburn 2004
S. variabilis	* 0.40 MYA	100-300	59-55	
S. reedi		180-275	58-45	Love et al. 2002
S. crameri	0.51 MYA	140-210	51-36	
S. carnatus		12-35	38-30	Love et al. 2002
S. chrysomelas	* 0.58 MYA	1-18	38-34	
S. lentiginosus		75	33-29	Love et al. 2002
S. umbrosus	0.63 MYA	45-60	34-27	
S. variegatus		100-300	59-48	Love et al. 2002
S. wilsoni	* 0.66 MYA	60-150	59-32	
S. flammeus		200-500	42-34	Nakabo 2002
S. iracundus	0.70 MYA	450-1000	44-33	
S. exsul		110-150	29	Love et al. 2002
S. spinorbis	0.77MYA	150-200	29	J. Hyde pers. obs.
S. aleutianus		<250m	59-54	Hawkins et al. 2005
S. melanostictus	1.32 MYA	>250m	59-54	
S. melanops		1-55	59-37	Love et al. 2002
S. flavidus	1.34 MYA	90-180	59-35	
S. miniatus Type 1		100-200	34-30	Love et al. 2002
S. miniatus Type 2	2.3 MYA	30-100	42-30	this study
S. rubrivinctus		60-200	36-30	Love et al. 2002
S. serriceps	2.66 MYA	1-60	35-30	



## Figure 2-1

Map showing sampling locations for vermilion rockfish used in this study. Bathymetry is color coded with yellow (0-100m) and red (100-300m). Arrows indicate sampling sites and are color coded by collection depth to match the colored depth contours. Haplotypic (i.e., Type 1, Type 2) and genotypic assignment (i.e., Group A, Group B) for each sample group are presented as pie charts. The consensus Bayesian posterior tree of all haplotypes is presented for each sample group, haplotypes present in each group are indicated with an A or B, corresponding to genotypic assignment of individuals at that haplotype.



## Figure 2-2

Sub-tree of Bayesian derived phylogenetic tree based upon cytochrome *b* sequence data from all northeast Pacific *Sebastes* spp. Branch lengths represent genetic distance and measures of posterior support >50 are presented.



Figure 2-3

A. Primary component axis of principal component analysis of individual genotypes from this study. Samples are color-coded based upon mitochondrial clade membership (Green = S. *miniatus* Type 2, Red = S. *miniatus* Type 1, Blue = S. *pinniger*).

B. Output of population assignment from Structure analysis considering the most likely number of populations (k=3). Assignment probability of individual fish are represented by individual vertical bars on a scale of 0-1. Samples are grouped by mitochondrial clade and Type 2 samples are separated into two depth bins.











## Figure 2-6

Hypothesized pattern of larval release, juvenile settlement, and ontogenetic migration to adult habitat for *S. miniatus* Type 1 (A.) and *S. miniatus* Type 2 (B.). Truncation or loss of the ontogenetic migration present in scenario A. can result in the retention and establishment of reproductive populations near juvenile habitat (scenario B).

## Literature cited:

Akaike, H. 1974. A new look at the statistical model identification. IEEE Trans. Automatic Control 19:716-723.

Avise, J.C. 1992. Molecular population structure and the biogeographic history of a regional fauna: a case history with lessons for conservation biology. Oikos 63:62–76.

Barron, J.A. 1998 Late Neogene changes in diatom sedimentation on the North Pacific. J. Asian Earth Sci. 16:85-95.

Berkeley, S.A., Hixon, M.A., Larson, R.J., Love, M. 2004. Fisheries sustainability via protection of age structure and spatial distribution of fish populations. Fisheries 29:23-32.

Bernardi, G., Findley, L., Rocha-Olivares, A. 2003. Vicariance and dispersal across Baja California in disjunct marine fish populations. Evolution 57:1599–1609.

Briggs, J.C. 1974. Marine Zoogeography. McGraw-Hill, New York.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. 2002. Population structure of copper rockfish (*Sebastes caurinus*) reflects postglacial colonization and contemporary patterns of larval dispersal. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59:1374-1384.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Westerman, M., Stannard, J., Kimbrell, C., Lynn, E., Vetter, R.D. 2004. Molecular genetic structure suggests limited larval dispersal in grass rockfish, *Sebastes rastrelliger*. Mar. Biol. 145:779-788.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. 2005. Limited realized dispersal and introgressive hybridization influence genetic structure and conservation strategies for brown rockfish, *Sebastes auriculatus*. Conserv. Biology 6:697-713.

Cope, J.M. 2004. Population genetics and phylogeography of the blue rockfish (*Sebastes mystinus*) from Washington to California. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 61:332-342.

Gemmel, N.J., Akiyama, S. 1996. An efficient method for the extraction of DNA from vertebrate tissues. Trend. Genet. 12:338-339.

Gharrett, A.J., Matala, A.P., Peterson, E.L., Gray, A.K., Li, Z., Heifetz, J. 2005. Two genetically distinct forms of rougheye rockfish are different species. Trans. Am. Fish. Soc. 134:242-260.

Gharrett, A.J., Mecklenburg, C.W., Seeb, L.W., Li, Z., Matala, A.P., Gray, A.K., Heifetz, J. 2006. Do genetically distinct rougheye rockfish sibling species differ phenotypically? Trans. Am. Fish. Soc.135:792-800.

Gomez-Uchida, D., Hoffman, E.A., Ardren, W.R., Banks, M.A. 2003. Microsatellite markers for the heavily exploited canary (*Sebastes pinniger*) and other rockfish species. Mol. Ecol. Notes 3:387-389.

Goudet, J. 1999. PCAGEN v1.2. (available from author's website: http://www2.unil.ch/popgen/softwares/pcagen.htm)

Graham, M.H., Dayton, P.K., Erlandson, J.M. 2003. Ice ages and ecological transitions on temperate coasts. Trend. Ecol. Evol. 18:33-40.

Gunderson, D.R., Vetter, R.D. 2006. Temperate rocky reef fishes. *in* Marine Metapopulations (eds. Sale PF, Kritzer JP) Academic Press, San Diego, California.

Guo, S.W., Thompson, E.A. 1992. Performing the exact test of Hardy–Weinberg proportions for multiple alleles. Biometrics 48:361–372

Haq, B.U., Hardenbol, J., Vail, P.R. 1987. Chronology of fluctuating sea levels since the Triassic. Science 235:1156-1167.

Hellberg, M.E. 2006. Genetic approaches to understanding marine metapopulation dynamics. *in* Marine Metapopulations (eds. Sale PF, Kritzer JP) pp. 431-455 Academic Press, San Diego, California.

Herbert, T.D., Schuffert, J.D., Andreasen, D., Heusser, L., Lyle, M., Mix, A., Ravelo, A.C., Stott, L.D., Herguerra, J.C. 2001. Collapse of the California Current during maxima linked to climate change on land. Science 293:71-76.

Huelsenbeck, J.P., Ronquist, F. 2001 MRBAYES: Bayesian inference of phylogeny. Bioinformatics 17:754-755.

Huelsenbeck, J.P., Crandall, K.A. 1997. Phylogeny estimation and hypothesis testing using maximum likelihood. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 28:437-466.

Hyde, J.R., Lynn, E., Humphreys Jr., R., Musyl, M., West, A.P., Vetter, R. 2005. Shipboard identification of fish eggs and larvae by multiplex PCR, and description of fertilized eggs of blue marlin, shortbill spearfish, and wahoo. Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser. 286:269-277.

Hyde, J.R., Vetter, R.D. 2007. The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier). Mol. Phylo. Evol. doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

Jordan, D.S. 1896. Notes on fishes, little known or new to science. Proc. Cal. Acad. Sci. 6:201-244.

Jordan, D.S., Gilbert, C.H. 1880. Description of a new species of *Sebastichthys* (*Sebastichthys miniatus*) from Monterey Bay, California. Proc U.S. Nat. Mus. 3:70-73.

Kai, Y., Nakayama, K., Nakabo, T. 2002a. Genetic differences among three colour morphotypes of the black rockfish, *Sebastes inermis*, inferred from mtDNA and AFLP analysis. Mol. Ecol. 11:2591-2598.

Kai, Y., Yagishita, N., Ikeda, H., Nakabo, T. 2002b. Genetic differences between two color morphotypes of redfish, *Sebastes scythropus* (Osteichthyes: Scorpaenidae). Species Diversity 7:371-380.

Kai, Y., Nakayama, K., Nakabo, T. 2003. Molecular phylogenetic perspective on speciation in the genus *Sebastes* (Scorpaenidae) from the Northwest Pacific and the position of *Sebastes* within the subfamily Sebastinae. Ichthyol. Res. 50:239-244.

Kendall Jr., A. 2000. An historical review of *Sebastes* taxonomy and systematics. Mar. Fish. Rev. 62:1-23.

Kinlan, B.P., Graham, M.H., Erlandson, J.M., Garcelon, D.K., Schwemm, C.A. 2005. Late quaternary changes in the size and shape of the California Channel Islands: Implications for marine subsidies to terrestrial communities. Proceedings of the Sixth California Islands Symposium, Ventura, California, December 1-3:131-142.

Knowlton, N. 1993. Sibling species in the sea. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 24:189-216.

Love, M.S., Carr, M., Haldorson, L. 1991. The ecology of substrate-associated juveniles of the genus *Sebastes*. Env. Biol. Fish. 30:205-243.

Love, M.S., Caselle, J.E., Buskirk, W.V. 1998. A severe decline in the commercial passenger fishing vessel rockfish (*Sebastes* spp.) catch in the Southern California Bight, 1980-1996. CalCOFI Reports 39:180-195.

Love, M.S., Yaklovich, M., Thorsteinson, L. 2002. The rockfishes of the Northeast Pacific. UC Press, Berkeley.

MacCall, A. 2005. Assessment of vermilion rockfish in southern and northern California. <u>www.pcouncil.org/groundfish/gfstocks/vermassmtfinal.pdf</u>

Matala, A.P., Gray, A.K., Gharrett, A.J., Love, M.S. 2004. Microsatellite variation indicates population genetic structure of bocaccio. N. Amer. J. Fish. Manage. 24:1189-1202.

Miller, K.G., Kominz, M.A., Browning, J.V., Wright, J.D., Mountain, G.S., Katz, M.E., Sugarman, P.J., Cramer, B.S., Christie-Blick, N., Pekar, S.F. 2005. The Phanerozoic record of global sea-level change. Science 310:1293-1298.

Nelson, J.S. 2006. Fishes of the world. J Wiley & Sons, Inc, New Jersey.

Nylander, J.A.A. 2004. MrModeltest v2. Program distributed by the author. Evolutionary Biology Centre, Uppsala University.

Palumbi, S.R. 1994. Genetic divergence, reproductive isolation and marine speciation. Ann. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 25:547–572.

Parnell, P.E., Lennert-Cody, C.E., Geelen, L., Stanley, L.D., Dayton, P.K. 2005. Effectiveness of a small marine reserve in southern California. Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser. 296:39–52.

Phillips, J.B. 1957. A review of the rockfishes of California (family Scorpaenidae). Calif. Dept. Fish Game Fish. Bull. 104:1–158.

Pritchard, J.K., Stephens, M., Donnelly, P. 2000. Inference of population structure using multilocus genotype data. Genetics 155:945-959.

Raymond, M., Rousset, F. 1995. GENEPOP (version 1.2): population genetics software for exact tests and ecumenicism. J. Hered. 86:248-249.

Rice, W.R. 1989. Analyzing tables of statistical tests. Evolution 43:223–225

Rocha-Olivares, A., Vetter, R.D. 1999. Effects of oceanographic circulation on the gene flow, genetic structure, and phylogeography of the rosethorn rockfish (*Sebastes helvomaculatus*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56:803-813.

Rocha-Olivares, A., Rosenblatt, R.H., Vetter, R.D. 1999. Cryptic species of rockfishes (*Sebastes*; Scorpaenidae) in the southern hemisphere inferred from mitochondrial lineages. J. Hered. 90:404-411.

Rodriguez, R., Oliver, J.L., Marin, A., Medina, J.R. 1990. The general stochastic model of nucleotide substitution. J. Theoret. Biol. 142:485-501.

Ronquist, F., Huelsenbeck, J.P. 2003. MRBAYES 3: Bayesian phylogenetic inference under mixed models. Bioinformatics 19:1572-1574

Sakuma, K.M., Ralston, S., Wespetad, V.G. 2006. Interannual and spatial variation in the distribution of young-of-the-year rockfish (*Sebastes* spp.): expanding and coordinating a survey sampling frame. CalCOFI Reports 47:127-139.

Seeb, L. 1998. Gene flow and introgression among three species of rockfishes, *Sebastes auriculatus, S caurinus, and S. maliger*. J. Hered. 89:393-403.

Sokal, R.R., Rohlf, F.J. 1995. Biometry, 3rd edn. W. H. Freeman & Co., New York.

Swofford, D.L. 2001. PAUP\* Phylogenetic analysis using parsimony (\*and other methods), 4.0b10. Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, Massachusetts.

Taylor, C.A. 2004. PhD thesis. Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California, San Diego, California.

van Oosterhaut, C., Hutchinson, W.F., Wills, D.P.M., Shipley, P. 2004. MICROCHECKER: software for identifying and correcting genotyping errors in microsatellite data. Mol. Ecol. Notes 4:535-538.

Vetter, R.D., Lynn, E.A., Garza, M., Costa, A.S. 1994. Depth zonation and metabolic adaptation in Dover sole, *Microstomus pacificus*, and other deep-living flatfishes: factors that affect the sole. Mar. Biol. 120:145-159.

Vetter, R.D., Lynn, E.A. 1997. Bathymetric demography, enzyme activity patterns, and bioenergetics of deep-living scorpaenid fishes (genera *Sebastes* and *Sebastolobus*): paradigms revisited. Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser. 155:173-188.

Weir, B.S., Cockerham C.C. 1984. Estimating F-statistics for the analysis of population structure. Evolution 38:1358-1370.

Westerman, M.E., Buonaccorsi, V.P., Stannard, J.A., Galver, L., Taylor, C., Lynn, E.A., Kimbrell, C.A., Vetter, R.D. 2005. Cloning and characterization of novel microsatellite DNA markers for the grass rockfish, *Sebastes rastrelliger*, and cross-specific amplification in 10 related *Sebastes* spp. Mol. Ecol. Notes 5:74-76.

Williams, E.H., Ralston, S. 2002. Distribution and co-occurrence of rockfishes (family: Sebastidae) over trawlable shelf and slope habitats of California and southern Oregon. Fish. Bull. 100:836-855.

Withler, R.E., Beacham, T.D., Schulze, A.D., Richards, L.J., Miller, K.M. 2001. Coexisting populations of Pacific Ocean perch, *Sebastes alutus*, in Queen Charlotte Sound, British Columbia. Mar. Biol. 139:1-12.

III.

Population structure and limited larval dispersal in the vermilion rockfish (*Sebastes miniatus*) as revealed by mtDNA analysis

#### **Abstract of Chapter III:**

Recent studies strongly support the splitting of vermilion rockfish into two species separated primarily by depth of adult occurrence. Evaluation of population connectivity is necessary as current depth-based management policies have placed increased fishing effort upon the already heavily exploited vermilion rockfish. Analysis of gene flow between populations and calculations of larval dispersal values, were accomplished using 782bp of DNA sequence data from the mitochondrial cytochrome b gene of 365 vermilion rockfish sampled from Cape Blanco, Oregon to San Quintin, Mexico. A hierarchical Analysis of Molecular Variance (AMOVA) showed significant partitioning of genetic variance across Point Conception ( $\Phi_{CT}=0.09690$ , p=0.02861), Cape Blanco ( $\Phi_{CT}$ =0.09724, p=0.00347), and Cape Mendocino ( $\Phi_{CT}$ =0.09231, p=0.00463). Isolation by distance analysis produced a strong and significant correlation  $(\Phi_{ST}=0.11/1000$ km, Mantel r=0.77621, p=0.00074). Calculated values of average larval dispersal distance were < 25km. The finding of both strong population structure and limited larval dispersal in the number one caught rockfish in the Southern California fishery and third statewide, has profound implications for current management strategies and the future design of marine reserve networks.

70

## **Introduction:**

Recent phylogenetic investigations (Hyde & Vetter 2007; Chapter II) have provided evidence for a second species, within the previously described vermilion rockfish, S. miniatus (Hyde & Vetter 2007). The two species are separated primarily by depth, with S. miniatus Type 2 found shallower (typically <100m) than S. miniatus Type 1 (typically >100m). This segregation by depth, coupled with the current practice of management by depth closure, has produced a dichotomy in their exploitation. Due to severe overexploitation of several rockfish species (i.e., Pacific Ocean perch (S. alutus), bocaccio (S. paucispinis), canary (S. pinniger), cowcod (S. levis), darkblotched (S. *crameri*), widow (S. entomelas), and yelloweye (S. ruberrimus) rockfish) a series of depth restricted management areas were created. These closures began in 2001 with the establishment of the 4300 mile<sup>2</sup> Cowcod Conservation Area, soon followed in 2002 with the creation of the California Rockfish Conservation Area, together restricting much of the fishery, both temporally and regionally, with restrictions varying between 36-110m as the maximum allowable fishing depth. These closures have resulted in the near-total protection of S. miniatus Type 1 populations while placing increased fishing effort upon the already heavily exploited nearshore S. miniatus Type 2 populations.

Together, the two species of vermilion rockfish represent a significant portion of the current and historical commercial and recreational fishery along much of the west coast of North America. During the period 2002-2006, vermilion rockfish ranked number one in the Southern California recreational fishery and third statewide (http://www.psmfc.org/recfin). The first stock assessment for vermilion rockfish was done in 2005 and it was found that despite the species being overfished in the 1990's, abundance estimates are currently above the precautionary management threshold (MacCall 2005). However, catch values and biomass estimates used in the 2005 stock assessment were based upon the assumption of a single species, potentially a critical management error. Though not currently overfished, at least when assessed as a species complex, vermilion rockfish populations have shown severe declines in both size and age frequencies since the early 1980's with a near complete loss of larger size classes (Love et al. 1998). Such a loss of older and larger fish can be particularly detrimental to the future reproductive quality and capacity of populations (e.g., Berkeley et al. 2004).

Tagging (Miller & Geibel 1973; Lea et al. 1999) and acoustic tracking (Mitamura et al. 2002, 2005; Starr et al. 2002) studies of several *Sebastes* species, including vermilion rockfish, have shown remarkable site fidelity and homing behavior in these fishes, suggesting that the majority of geographic dispersal is accomplished during larval and pelagic juvenile stages. *Sebastes* spp. exhibit a simplified form of viviparity: fertilization and gestation are internal and poorly developed larvae are released alive. Though live-bearing is found in other fishes (e.g., Embiotocidae, Poeciliidae and many elasmobranchs), *Sebastes* spp. are unique in their high fecundity, which ranges from thousands to 2.7 million larvae per brood (Wourms 1991; Love et al. 2002). Larvae and subsequent pelagic juveniles may spend from a month to a year in the pelagic realm before recruiting to benthic habitat (Boehlert 1977; Love et al. 2002). Such extended pelagic dispersal phases offer the opportunity for large-scale geographic transport, especially in quasi-permanent oceanographic features such as those found within the California Current system (e.g., Parrish et al. 1981). Organisms with both high fecundity and lengthy periods of larval dispersal are expected to show a high-degree of gene flow with little or no genetic differentiation between populations. Despite such traits in *Sebastes* spp., there seems to be overwhelming evidence for genetic heterogeneity among populations of most species studied to date (e.g., Withler et al. 2001; Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Matala et al. 2004; Taylor 2004; Gomez-Uchida & Banks 2005).

The understanding of population connectivity is key to ensuring the persistence of species throughout their historic ranges. This topic is especially relevant, as the establishment of no-take marine reserves is being promoted as a solution to fishery management (e.g., Polachek 1990; McArdle 1998; Murray et al. 1999). However, great care must be taken that reserve networks and management regions are designed to properly preserve population connectivity while also providing an exploitable fishery resource. In this paper we use DNA sequence data from the mitochondrial cytochrome *b* gene to examine population connectivity between vermilion rockfish populations throughout their common range, test for barriers to gene flow, and provide estimates of average larval dispersal.

#### **Materials and Methods:**

#### *Sample collection:*

Fish were collected throughout common range of the species using various techniques (i.e., hook and line, bottom trawl, pole spear) and identified to species using Love et al. (2002). Sampling locations were chosen to represent regions of the west coast

that correspond to either current management zones (i.e., Northern, Central, Southern, http://www.dfg.ca.gov/mrd) or areas between putative phylogeographic breaks recognized for other species in this region (e.g., Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Cope 2004; Matala et al. 2004; J. Hess, NMFS pers. comm.) (see Figure 3-1). Tissues, either white muscle or pectoral fin clips, were preserved in 95% un-denatured ethanol pending DNA extraction and genetic analyses.

#### DNA extraction:

DNA was extracted from preserved tissue using various protocols. The majority of samples had DNA extracted using a standard proteinase K digestion followed by a lithium chloride:chloroform nucleic acid purification and subsequent ethanol precipitation (Gemmel & Akiyama 1996). DNA from the remaining samples was extracted using either the DNeasy kit (Qiagen) following the manufacturer's protocol or by use of a Chelex (BioRad Laboratories) boiling technique (see Hyde et al. 2005).

### PCR amplification:

DNA was amplified for sequencing from the mitochondrial cytochrome *b* gene using primers GluRF2 5' AAC CAT CGT TGT TAT TCA ACT ACA AGA ACC and CB3RF2 5' CGA ACA GGA ART ATC AYT CTG G in a 10µL reaction volume containing (67mM Tris-HCl pH 8.8, 16.6mM (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 10mM β-mercapto-ethanol, 2mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 800µM dNTPs, 0.4µM each primer, 0.5 units *Taq* DNA polymerase (New England Biolabs), and 50-100ng of DNA template) and amplified using the following temperature profile in a PTC200 DNA Engine (MJ Research); 94°C (2:00), 35 cycles of [94°C(0:30), 59°C(1:00), 72°C(1:00)], followed by three minutes at 72°C. All PCR batches contained at least one no template negative control to monitor for possible DNA contamination. Products were electrophoresed through a 2% (w/v) agarose gel in 1 X Tris-Borate-EDTA buffer, stained with ethidium bromide and visualized via an UV-transilluminator. Reactions were digested using ExoSAP-IT (USB Corp.) to remove unincorporated primers and deoxynucleotides prior to cycle sequencing. Products had both strands individually cycle sequenced using BigDye v.3.1 Dye Terminators (Applied Biosystems) and analyzed on an ABI 3130XL automated capillary sequencer (Applied Biosystems). DNA sequences from both strands were aligned and edited using Sequencher v4.5 (GeneCodes, Inc).

#### Genetic Analyses:

Measures of molecular diversity:

Standard indices of molecular diversity, including haplotype (h) and nucleotide diversity ( $\pi$ ) were calculated for individual sample sites and the dataset as a whole using Arlequin v3.1 (Excoffier et al. 2005). To test for neutrality (equilibrium) among individual samples, Tajima's D was calculated using Arlequin and significance tested using 10,000 bootstrap replicates. Demographic history can be estimated using the D statistic, with negative values signaling an excess of low frequency haplotypes, possibly due to recent demographic expansion.

Population structure and gene flow:

In order to assess the geographic partitioning of genetic variance, a hierarchical analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) was performed using Arlequin. To investigate whether previously proposed phylogeographic breaks may act to restrict gene flow, samples were evaluated using an adjacent sample pooling analysis (sensu Buonaccorsi et al. 2004, 2005). If such a barrier to gene flow exists, it would be expected that populations on either side would be relatively homogeneous while populations across the barrier would be distinct. By this method, adjacent samples were pooled to create two to five groups, in all possible combinations. The best grouping of populations would show the greatest and most significant levels of among-group heterogeneity ( $\Phi_{CT}$ ) while at the same time showing the smallest and least significant levels of within-group heterogeneity ( $\Phi_{SC}$ ).

Pairwise comparisons of  $\Phi_{ST}$ , between all samples (Table 3-2), were compiled using Arlequin to assess the level of gene flow between populations. These values were linearly transformed ( $\Phi_{ST}$  /(1-  $\Phi_{ST}$ )) (Slatkin 1993) and plotted against geographic distance data (Figure 3-2) obtained using the path measurement tool in Google Earth (<u>http://earth.google.com</u>). A Mantel test (100 000 permutations) was performed to test the correlation between genetic and geographic distance and the slope of the resultant regression was used to calculate values for average larval dispersal distance. Buonaccorsi et al. (2004, 2005) suggested that the slope of this relationship, combined with estimates of adult density, assuming linear habitat, is amenable to the calculation of average larval dispersal distance for nearshore species of *Sebastes*. Roussett (1997) suggested that habitat can be treated as linear when the habitat width is much less than the distance over which it is compared. Though vermilion rockfish are found in low abundance on offshore banks (Chapter II) and around islands in the Southern California Bight, their distribution along much of the coast is primarily within a narrow band of moderately shallow (10-100m), nearshore rocky habitat (Love et al. 2002; Chapter II), conforming well to Rousset's requirement. By comparing the inverse of the slope of the genetic and geographic regression to the product  $D(\sigma^2)$ , while inserting reasonable values for adult density (D), the standard deviation or average dispersal distance ( $\sigma$ ) can be calculated. Using this relationship we calculated values of average larval dispersal, for a wide range of reasonable adult densities, assuming symmetrical, exponential dispersal along a linear habitat (Table 3-3).

Statistical Parsimony and Nested Clade Phylogeographic Analysis:

The computer program TCS v1.21 (Clement et al. 2000) was used to generate a statistical parsimony network among all vermilion haplotypes, rooted with a single canary rockfish haplotype, and using the default 95% parsimony connection limit (Figure 3-3). The haplotype network was then partitioned into sequentially nested groupings of 1-step clades following Templeton et al. (1995). Nested clade analysis was performed using the computer program GeoDis v2.5 (Templeton et al. 1995) in conjunction with the geographic distance matrix used in the isolation by distance analysis. The results of this analysis were interpreted using the dichotomous key provided on the GeoDis website (<u>http://darwin.uvigo.es/</u>).

### **Results:**

## Haplotype and nucleotide diversity:

In total, 782bp of DNA sequence were analyzed from 365 individuals from nine geographic locations throughout the species common range (Table 3-1). We found 27 unique haplotypes among the nine sites. Haplotype sequences have been deposited in GenBank, accession numbers EF587183-EF587231. The most common haplotype was found in high abundance in all populations and dominated the samples south of Point Conception (see Figure 3-1). A general trend of decreasing haplotype diversity with decreasing latitude was observed. Values for Tajima's D were significant only at the Southern California sample sites, suggesting recent demographic expansion in this region.

#### *Population subdivision as revealed by mtDNA sequence:*

AMOVA revealed significant partitioning of genetic variance across multiple geographic features within the study area (see Table 3-4). The strongest population subdivision occurred between groups of populations across Point Conception (2 groups,  $\Phi_{CT}=0.09690$ , p=0.02861). When additional subdivisions were considered, significant restrictions to gene flow were found across Cape Blanco (3 groups,  $\Phi_{CT}=0.09724$ , p=0.00347), Cape Mendocino (4 groups,  $\Phi_{CT}=0.09231$ , p=0.00463), and Monterey Bay (5 groups,  $\Phi_{CT}=0.08710$ , p=0.01468).

Pairwise  $\Phi_{ST}$  values were highly significant between most population pairs across Point Conception, even after Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons (see Table 3-2). The one non-significant comparison was between the Piedras Blancas and San Miguel Island sites. Comparisons between adjacent population pairs north of Point Conception were not significant at the  $\alpha$ =0.05 level, however significance was obtained at greater geographic distance. South of Point Conception, all mainland samples were significantly different at the  $\alpha$ =0.05 level.

Isolation by distance analyses revealed a significant positive correlation between increasing genetic and geographic distance when all sample locations were compared (Figure 3-2A, Mantel r=0.77621, p=0.00074,  $r^2$ =0.6025) and also when only sites within the Oregonian Province (sites 1-5) were compared (Figure 3-2C, Mantel r=0.81065, p=0.01638, r<sup>2</sup>=0.6571). The plotted relationships between  $\Phi_{ST}$  and geographic distance produced a regression with a slope of  $\Phi_{ST}=0.11$  per 1000 km when all samples were compared and a  $\Phi_{ST}$ =0.08 per 1000 km when only sites within the Oregonian Province were compared. Interestingly, removal of the Santa Barbara site greatly improved the fit of the overall regression (Figure 3-2B, Mantel r=0.91280, p=0.00067, r<sup>2</sup>=0.8332). perhaps a consequence of the complicated current patterns within the SCB resulting in non-linear dispersal. Using a range of adult densities, we calculated possible values for average larval dispersal distance ( $\sigma$ ) (see Table 3-3). These values ranged from 21 km (D=10 adults/km) to 2 km (D=1000 adults/km) ( $\Phi_{ST}$ =0.11 per 1000 km) and 25 km (D=10 adults/km) to 2.5 km (D=1000 adults/km) ( $\Phi_{ST}$ =0.08 per 1000 km). Such values are similar to those found for other nearshore *Sebastes* species (e.g., Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Taylor 2004).

### Nested Clade Phylogeographic Analysis:

Nested clade analysis revealed a significant phylogeographic pattern of restricted gene flow. This pattern was driven by the near-complete restriction of 12 haplotypes to populations north of Point Conception and a progressive change, with latitude, in the relative frequencies of several dominant haplotypes (see Figure 3-3). This finding is in agreement with the results of the isolation by distance analysis. The predominance of several derived haplotypes in northern samples, as well as the southern affinity of the ancestral haplotypes, suggests that the historical trend of gene flow has been primarily northward.

### **Discussion:**

### *Phylogeography and population structure:*

Analysis of population structure revealed significant genetic heterogeneity throughout the range of vermilion rockfish. AMOVA partitioned the genetic variance mostly within the separate coastal upwelling regions as proposed by Parrish et al. (1981) with the exception of an additional partition across Cape Mendocino. The strongest barrier to gene flow was across Point Conception, a well-documented biogeographic break between the Oregonian and San Diegan provinces (Briggs 1974). Recent studies have suggested that Point Conception may not function as a genetic barrier for all species (e.g., Burton 1998) and that stronger barriers may be present elsewhere within the Southern California Bight. However, studies of other *Sebastes* species have shown that populations north and south of Point Conception are often significantly different (i.e., Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Matala et al. 2002). After Point Conception, AMOVA supported further barriers to gene flow across Cape Blanco, Oregon and Cape Mendocino, California. These oceanographic features have been shown to function as strong genetic barriers for other species, including the blue (*S. mystinus*) (Cope 2004) and yellowtail (*S. flavidus*) rockfish (J. Hess, NMFS, pers comm.). Similarly, analysis of catch data from three years of coast-wide pelagic juvenile rockfish surveys showed strong declines in abundance at Point Conception, Cape Blanco, and Cape Mendocino (Sakuma et al. 2006), further supporting the hypothesis that these features act as barriers to gene flow for many *Sebastes* species.

A significant and positive correlation was found between increasing genetic and geographic distance. This was true when all samples were compared, as well as when only samples within the Oregonian Province were compared, however, there was no significant relationship found between samples south of Point Conception. This lack of a signal south of Point Conception is likely due to the complicated dispersal patterns caused by the unique oceanography and bathymetry of this region, including the presence of ten islands and numerous offshore banks. The impingement of the California Current on the SCB produces a topographically constrained, quasi-permanent cyclonic eddy, a factor complicating the understanding of population connectivity. The regressions fit to the entire dataset and the Oregonian Province subset differed slightly in their slopes,  $\Phi_{ST}$ =0.11 and  $\Phi_{ST}$ =0.08 per 1000 km, respectively. This slight difference may be an artifact of comparing populations across the genetic barrier found at Point Conception and we therefore suggest a consideration of both regressions when interpreting our calculated values of larval dispersal distance.

Using the equations of Rousset (1997), the slopes of the isolation by distance regressions, and reasonable values for adult density, we calculated a range of values for average larval dispersal distance. The obtained values (Table 3-3) were much less than would be expected for a species with a larval and pelagic juvenile phase of two to three months. However, studies of other nearshore rockfish species (i.e., Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005) have produced even lower values for geographic dispersal. Buonaccorsi et al. (2004, 2005) suggested that this limited dispersal may be due in part to the existence of a coastal boundary layer (sensu Largier 2003) acting to retain larvae nearshore, reducing entrainment in the bulk alongshore flow, thereby limiting dispersal.

Vermilion rockfish, in a pattern atypical of most *Sebastes* spp., show peak larval release during fall and early winter months (Love et al. 2002). In contrast to the typical south-ward flow driven by the California Current throughout much of the year, fall and early winter (Sept-Feb) are characterized by weak north-ward flow, at least in the nearshore, driven by sporadic pulses of the northerly flowing Davidson Current. This pattern of weak northward transport is in agreement with the results of the nested clade and isolation by distance analyses. Larval release during a period of low-level, sporadic pulses of larval dispersal observed. Within the Santa Barbara channel (SBC), northward of Santa Rosa Island, the interaction between the Davidson and California Currents creates a strong and persistent cyclonic eddy, especially in the fall and early winter. This eddy may act as a barrier to dispersal within the SBC, perhaps explaining the unexpected behavior of the Santa Barbara site in the isolation by distance analysis (see Figure 3-2).

Settlement of juveniles to shallow, nearshore habitat followed by an ontogenetic migration to deeper adult habitat is a common theme among *Sebastes* spp. (Love et al. 1991). In Chapter II, we suggested that a truncation or loss of this ontogenetic migration in *S. miniatus* may have resulted in a speciation event and the subsequent divergence of Type 1 and Type 2 vermilion rockfish. It is easy to envision how such a mechanism, when combined with limited adult dispersal (e.g., Miller and Geibel 1973; Lea et al. 1999; Mitamura et al. 2002, 2005; Starr et al. 2002), may effectively shorten the dispersal capacity of this species.

#### Management implications:

Vermilion rockfish have historically represented an important commercial and recreational fishery in California, Oregon, and Washington. During the 14-year period 1990-2004, the California commercial and recreational fisheries took 2,386 and 3,341 metric tons, respectively (MacCall 2005). Among recreationally targeted rockfishes, vermilion rockfish currently rank #1 in the Southern California fishery and #3 statewide.

At current levels of exploitation, there exists a great potential for fishery decline. Our analyses showed significant barriers to gene flow across several geographic features that impinge into the California Current system (i.e., Point Conception, Cape Blanco, Cape Mendocino), suggesting that vermilion rockfish should be managed on a regional scale between these features rather than on a coast-wide basis. Current rockfish management regions within California (i.e., Northern, Central, and Southern) fit our results well, however, separate regional harvest guidelines should be considered. Isolation by distance analysis suggested that larval dispersal is relatively small (i.e. < 25km), suggesting a stepping-stone model of dispersal between adjacent reefs. This finding has obvious implications for the planning of marine reserve networks and is especially relevant during the current move to establish marine reserves as a solution to fishery management. In order to maintain sustainable populations within the reserves, while also providing access and benefit for the fishery, these reserves must be spaced close enough to effectively communicate larvae and maintain gene flow. Without proper scientific study and knowledge of the component species managed by these reserves, it is unlikely that their promise of fishery management and enhancement will be realized. This realization is becoming increasingly clear as the use of genetic tools continues to uncover instances of strong population subdivision within these fishes (e.g., Rocha-Olivares and Vetter 1999; Withler et al. 2001; Buonaccorsi et al. 2002, 2004, 2005; Cope 2004).

#### **Acknowledgements:**

We greatly appreciate the assistance of numerous people in the field collection of fish used in this study. In particular, M. Lackey and the crew of the F/V Vagabond, K. Franke and crew of the F/V Outer Limits, and the captain and crew of the F/V Pacific Queen. M. Love, M. McCrae, M. Johansson, J. Butler, R. Nakamura, T. Olive and N. Kellar also provide invaluable assistance in sample collection. S. Snyder and C. Shultz provided valuable assistance in the laboratory analyses. V. Buonaccorsi provided valuable insight into the population genetic analyses. Chapter III, in full, has been submitted for publication as it appears to the journal, Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 2007, Hyde, J.R., Vetter, R.D. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-author listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

# Table 3-1

Measures of	molecular d	liversity for	Sebastes	miniatus.	Site # ref	fers to map	points
in Figure 3-1	. "*" indica	tes values s	ignicant a	t the $\alpha=0$ .	05 level		

Sampling Location	site #	Ν	No. of	haplotype	nucleotide	Tajima's
			haplotypes	diversity	diversity	D
Cape Blanco, OR	1	50	9	0.856 +/- 0.019	0.002 +/- 0.002	-0.18
Brookings, OR	2	45	8	0.853 +/- 0.027	0.002 +/- 0.001	-0.39
Half Moon Bay, CA	3	53	11	0.809 +/- 0.033	0.002 +/- 0.001	-1.23
Piedras Blancas, CA	4	36	10	0.832 +/- 0.042	0.002 +/- 0.001	-1.33
San Miguel Island, CA	5	30	9	0.635 +/- 0.097	0.001 +/- 0.001	-1.96*
Santa Barbara, CA	6	47	8	0.528 +/- 0.074	0.001 +/- 0.001	-1.66*
San Diego, CA	7	54	12	0.452 +/- 0.085	0.001 +/- 0.001	-2.27*
San Quintin, Mexico	8	50	9	0.598 +/- 0.075	0.001 +/- 0.001	-1.39
Overall		365	27	0.751 +/- 0.022	0.002 +/- 0.001	-1.89*

Table 3-2 Paiwise  $\Phi_{sr}$  comparisons between sampling sites below diagonal and associated p-values above diagonal. Values significant at the  $\alpha$ =0.05 level are highlighted in bold.

San Quintin	0	0	0	0.00004	0.04866	0.02976	0.00221	I
San Diego	0	0	0	0.00294	0.33405	0.0187		0.04254
Santa Barbara	0	0	0	0.00026	0.12596		0.05335	0.03394
San Miguel I	0.00116	0.00725	0.01122	0.45763	·	0.01638	0.00281	0.0295
<b>Piedras Blancas</b>	0.00308	0.06697	0.27774		-0.00147	0.08036	0.04252	0.07444
Half Moon Bay	0.04008	0.29719		0.00424	0.05034	0.14712	0.09988	0.12946
Brookings	0.15955		0.00316	0.02397	0.05989	0.14364	0.13309	0.13726
Cape Blanco	-	0.01223	0.02845	0.06627	0.09509	0.18061	0.1565	0.16685
Sampling Site	Cape Blanco	Brookings	Half Moon Bay	<b>Piedras Blancas</b>	San Miguel Island	Santa Barbara	San Diego	San Quintin

## Table 3-3

Calculations of average larval dispersal distance based upon isolation by distance regression from all sample sites (A.) and sites within the Oregonian Province (B.). Various values for adult density per km of linear coastline (D) and associated dispersal values are presented.

Α.		
$\sigma^2$	D	average dispersal (km)
909.09	10	21.3
90.91	100	6.7
9.09	1000	2.1
0.91	10000	0.7

В.

$\sigma^2$	D	average dispersal (km)
1250	10	25.0
125	100	7.9
12.5	1000	2.5
1.25	10000	0.8
4	(	
-----	---	
έġ	,	
abl		
r		

Results of adjacent pooling AMOVA. For each hypothesized number of groups, we show the group with the largest and most significant between group heterogeneity (FCT) and smallest and least significant within group heterogeneity (FSC).

		,		,		,	
# of partitions	Groups	$\Phi_{ m cr}$	d	$\Phi_{ m sT}$	d	$\Phi_{ m sc}$	d
2 groups	sites <b>1-4</b> & sites <b>5-8</b>	0.0969	0.0286	0.1207	<0.0001	0.0263	0.0011
3 groups	site <b>1</b> , sites <b>2-4</b> , & sites <b>5-8</b>	0.0972	0.0035	0.1105	<0.0001	0.0147	<0.0001
4 groups	site <b>1</b> , site <b>2</b> , sites <b>3-4</b> , & sites <b>5-8</b>	0.0923	0.0046	0.1033	<0.0001	0.0121	0.0022
5 groups	site 1, site 2, site 3, site 4, & sites $6-8$	0.0871	0.0147	0.0995	<0.0001	0.0136	0.2367



# Figure 3-1

Sampling locations for vermilion rockfish used in this study with pie charts depicting relative mitochondrial haplotype content at each site. Hypothesized phylogeographic breaks are indicated with arrows.





Plots of linearized (Slatkin 1995) genetic distance ( $F_{ST}$ ), between pair-wise comparisons of sampling sites, in relation to geographic distance. Relationships are presented for all sampling sites (A.), all sites except Santa Barbara (B.), and sites within the Oregonian biogeographic province (C.).





Statistical parsimony network among 27 *S. miniatus* haplotypes, rooted with a single *S. pinniger* haplotype. Node size is proportional to haplotype frequency and the colored pie charts indicate the relative contribution of individual sampling sites.

## Literature cited:

Berkeley, S.A., Hixon M.A., Larson R.J., Love, M. 2004. Fisheries sustainability via protection of age structure and spatial distribution of fish populations. Fisheries. 29: 23-32.

Boehlert, G.W. 1977. Timing of surface to benthic migration in juvenile rockfish, *Sebastes diploproa*, off southern California. Fish. Bull. 75: 887-890.

Briggs, J.C. 1974. Marine Zoogeography. McGraw-Hill, New York.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. 2002. Population structure of copper rockfish (*Sebastes caurinus*) reflects postglacial colonization and contemporary patterns of larval dispersal. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 59: 1374-1384.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. 2005. Limited realized dispersal and introgressive hybridization influence genetic structure and conservation strategies for brown rockfish, *Sebastes auriculatus*. Conserv. Biol. 6: 697-713.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Westerman, M., Stannard, J., Kimbrell, C., Lynn, E., Vetter. R.D. 2004. Molecular genetic structure suggests limited larval dispersal in grass rockfish, *Sebastes rastrelliger*. Mar. Biol. 145: 779-788.

Burton, R.S. 1998. Intraspecific phylogeography across the Point Conception biogeographic boundary. Evolution. 52: 734-745.

Cope, J.M. 2004. Population genetics and phylogeography of the blue rockfish (*Sebastes mystinus*) from Washington to California. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 61: 332-342.

Excoffier L., Laval, G., Schneider, S. 2005. Arlequin ver. 3.0: An integrated software package for population genetics data analysis. Evolutionary Bioinformatics Online 1: 47-50.

Gemmel, N.J., Akiyama S. 1996. An efficient method for the extraction of DNA from vertebrate tissues. Trends Genet. 12: 338-339

Hyde, J.R., Lynn, E., Humphreys Jr., R., Musyl, M., West, A.P., Vetter. R. 2005. Shipboard identification of fish eggs and larvae by multiplex PCR, and description of fertilized eggs of blue marlin, shortbill spearfish, and wahoo. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 286: 269-277.

Hyde J.R., Vetter R.D. 2007. The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution,

doi:10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

Largier, J.L. 2003. Considerations in estimating larval dispersal distances from oceanographic data. Ecol. Appl., 13(Suppl.) S71–S89.

Lea, R.N., McAllister, R.D., VenTresca, D.A. 1999. Biological aspects of nearshore rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* from central California with notes on ecologically related sport fishes. Calif. Dep. Fish Game Fish. Bull. 177: 1–112.

Love, M.S., Carr, M., Haldorson, L. 1991. The ecology of substrate-associated juveniles of the genus *Sebastes*. Environmental Biology of Fishes. 30: 205-243.

Love, M.S., Caselle, J.E., Buskirk, W.V. 1998. A severe decline in the commercial passenger fishing vessel rockfish (*Sebastes* spp.) catch in the Southern California Bight, 1980-1996. CalCOFI Rep 39: 180-195.

Love, M.S., Yaklovich, M., Thorsteinson, L. 2002. The rockfishes of the Northeast Pacific. UC Press, Berkeley.

MacCall, A. 2005. Assessment of vermilion rockfish in southern and northern California. <u>www.pcouncil.org/groundfish/gfstocks/vermassmtfinal.pdf</u>

Matala A.P., Gray, A.K., Gharrett, A.J., Love, M.S. 2004. Microsatellite variation indicates population genetic structure of bocaccio. N. American. J. Fish. Manag. 24: 1189-1202.

McArdle, D.A. 1998. The status of California marine protected areas. Pp. 74-85, In: Magoon, O. T., H. Converse, B. Baird & M. Miller-Henson (eds). California and the world ocean '97. Taking a look at California's ocean resources: an agenda for the future. American Society of Civil Engineers, Reston, Virginia

Miller, D.J., Geibel, J.J. 1973. Summary of blue rockfish and lingcod life histories; a reef ecology study; and giant kelp, *Macrocystis pyrifera*, experiments in Monterey Bay, California. Ca. Dept. Fish Game Fish. Bull. 158: 1-135.

Mitamura, H., Arai, N., Sakamoto, W., Mitsunaga, Y., Maruo, T., Mukai, Y., Nakamura, K., Sasaki, M., Yoneda, Y. 2002. Evidence of homing of black rockfish *Sebastes inermis* using biotelemetry. Fish. Sci. 68: 1189-1196.

Mitamura, H., Nobuaki, A., Wataru, S., Yasushi, M., Tanaka, H., Mukai, Y., Nakamura, K., Sasaki, M., Yoneda, Y. 2005. Role of olfaction and vision in homing behaviour of black rockfish *Sebastes inermis*. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 322: 123-134.

Murray, S.N., Ambrose, R.R., Bohnsack, J.A., Botsford, L.W., Carr, M.H., Davis, G.E.,

Dayton, P.K., Gotshall, D., Gunderson, D.R., Hixon, M.A., Lubchenco, J., Mangel, M., MacCall, A., McArdle, D.A., Ogden, J.C., Roughgarden, J., Starr, R.M., Tegner, M.J., Yoklavich, M.M. 1999. No-take reserve networks: sustaining fishery populations and marine ecosystems. Fisheries 24: 11-25

Parrish, R.H., Nelson, C.S., Bakun, A. 1981. Transport mechanisms and reproductive success of fishes in the California Current. Biol. Oceanogr. 1: 175-303.

Polacheck, T. 1990. Year around closed areas as a management tool. Natural Res Model 4: 327-355.

Rocha-Olivares, A., Vetter, R.D. 1999. Effects of oceanographic circulation on the gene flow, genetic structure, and phylogeography of the rosethorn rockfish (*Sebastes helvomaculatus*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 56: 803-813.

Rousset, F. 1997. Genetic differentiation and estimation of gene flow from F-statistics under isolation by distance. Genetics. 145: 1219-1228.

Slatkin, M. 1993. Isolation by distance in equilibrium and non-equilibrium populations. Evolution 47: 264-279.

Starr, R.M., Heine, J.N., Felton, J.M., Caillet, G.M. 2002. Movements of bocaccio (*Sebastes paucispinis*) and greenspotted (*S. chlorostictus*) rockfishes in a Monterey submarine canyon: implications for the design of marine reserves. Fish. Bull. 100: 324-337.

Taylor, C.A., Chereskin, T., Hyde, J., Vetter, R. 2004. Distributions of larval rockfishes, *Sebastes*, identified using molecular methods, suggest a pattern of retention near natal habitat in the Southern California Bight. CalCOFI Rep. 45: 152-166.

Taylor, C.A. 2004. PhD thesis. Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California, San Diego, California.

Withler, R.E., Beacham, T.D., Schulze, A.D., Richards, L.J. Miller, K.M. 2001. Coexisting populations of Pacific Ocean perch, *Sebastes alutus*, in Queen Charlotte Sound, British Columbia. Mar. Biol. 139: 1-12.

IV.

Multiple paternity and the maintenance of genetic diversity in the live-bearing rockfishes, genus *Sebastes* 

#### **Abstract of Chapter IV:**

The understanding of mating systems and their effect on genetic diversity is of strong interest to conservation geneticists and those tasked with managing harvested populations. This is particularly true for marine species that produce large numbers of pelagic eggs or larvae and that often exhibit large discrepancies between effective and census population sizes. The development of polymorphic genetic markers, such as codominant nuclear microsatellite loci, has made it possible to study the paternity of individual offspring within a brood. This has precipitated a host of studies on breeding strategies in birds, mammals, and fishes. Concerns about the loss of genetic diversity in long-lived, viviparous fishes has led to interest in their mating systems. Multiple paternity is common in broadcast spawning fishes, but was thought to be less common in fishes that have internal fertilization. By examining broods from pregnant females in field and aquarium studies we have been able to examine paternity patterns within the livebearing scorpaenid genus Sebastes. We report the first finding of multiple paternity within individual broods of 10 species. Through examination of larvae from aquarium studies we show that at least three sires can contribute paternity to a single brood. Using field caught specimens of gravid fish we surveyed a phylogenetically and ecologically diverse sample of *Sebastes* species. In total, we found instances of multiple paternity in 10 of the 17 examined species, showing that this is not a rare event within a single species and is likely common throughout the genus. *Sebastes* spp. are notable for their highly variable reproductive success, with strong recruitment events occurring approximately once a decade. Such sweepstakes-like reproductive events are likely due to the chance matching of larval parturition of a subset of the population with favorable environmental conditions. In broadcast-spawning fishes, such high variance in reproductive success is often correlated with low genetic diversity. Despite this high variance in reproductive success, *Sebastes* species, in general, show moderate to high levels of genetic diversity. We suggest that multiple paternity may be a form of bet hedging that serves to maximize genetic diversity within discrete recruitment pulses and subsequently maintain genetic diversity of the population as a whole. Regardless of the selective value of multiple paternity at the level of individual fitness, the net effect at the population level may be a genetic buffer to the consequences of severe overexploitation. This is especially relevant as population sizes of many species of *Sebastes* are currently below 10 percent of historical, unfished levels, with five species considered severely overfished.

## **Introduction:**

The accumulation and maintenance of genetic diversity is a key topic in conservation genetics. Ultimately the amount of genetic diversity in a population at equilibrium is a function of both mutation and drift. The interpretation of present day patterns of spatial and temporal genetic diversity (i.e., effective population size (N<sub>E</sub>), allelic richness and levels of heterozygosity) and population connectivity requires not only an understanding of historical patterns of migration, population expansion and contraction but also of basic life history parameters that may affect genetic diversity (i.e., through drift and selection). These parameters include; mating system (e.g., Nunney 1993), age and/or size dependent effects on fecundity and offspring quality (e.g., Berkeley et al. 2004), and ecologically linked effects on larval survival (e.g., Cushing 1975, 1990). All of these parameters can have important ramifications upon genetic effective population size and management plans that aim to conserve genetic diversity in fishes that are under intensive fishery exploitation or declining due to habitat degradation and/or climate change.

Of the eight subfamilies of the scorpionfish family Scorpaenidae, viviparity is confined to the subfamily Sebastinae. Among the four sebastine genera, species within the genus *Sebastes* exhibit the most advanced form of viviparity (Barsukov 1981; Wourms 1991). Though the form of viviparity exhibited by *Sebastes* spp. is primitive when compared to other live-bearers (e.g., Embiotocids, Poeciliids, and most sharks), their compromise between maternal investment (Boehlert & Yaklovich 1984; Boehlert et al. 1986) and high fecundity results in broods comparable in size to those of oviparous, broadcast spawning fishes, ranging from a few thousand to over 2.7 million larvae (Moser 1967; Love et al. 2002). Most species produce only a single brood annually, though a few species, mainly within the Southern California Bight, show evidence for multiple annual broods (e.g., *S. paucispinis*) (Moser 1967; MacGregor 1970). Despite the combination of high fecundity and enhanced survivorship due to the inherent protection afforded to the developing larvae during the typical period of greatest mortality for oviparous species (i.e., egg and early larval stages), larvae of *Sebastes* spp. still suffer high levels of mortality and variability in recruitment success. This results in dominant year classes occurring approximately once per decade (Tolimieri & Levin 2005) when parturition coincides with favorable environmental parameters (sensu Cushing 1975). The genetic diversity of the subsequent year-class likely represents a disproportionate contribution from a very small subset of the spawning females (sensu Hedgecock 1994). This bias toward a reduction in genetic diversity is clearly greater in species that produce broods with a single sire as compared to multiple sires.

Of the 100+ *Sebastes* species, courtship behavior has been formally described for only two, *S. inermis* (Shinomiya & Ezaki 1991) and *S. mystinus* (Helvey 1982), demersal and semi-pelagic species, respectively. Anecdotal observations of *S. melanops* and *S. miniatus* have been reported in Love et al. (2002). In all cases, an elaborate courtship dance is performed by the male in an attempt to entice the female, however the ultimate decision to mate resides with the female. Despite the practice of mate choice, females and males of both species have been observed to mate with multiple partners suggesting a polygynandrous mating system in these fishes. Unlike the closely related *Helicolenus dactylopterus* (Muñoz et al. 2000), no sperm storage structure within the ovaries has been found in the examined species of *Sebastes*. However, there is an asynchrony between mating, maturation of oocytes, and the development of embryos. This as well as the finding of both free swimming and embedded spermatozoa in the ovaries, suggests that sperm are stored in some manner (Moser 1967; Eldridge et al. 1991; Takahashi et al. 1991; K. Clifford pers. obs.). Studies that examined both hormonal changes (Mori et al. 2003) and general gonad histology (Takahashi et al. 1991) have found that insemination can precede fertilization by up to six months.

Observation of females engaged in multiple mating events with different males leads to the question as to whether multiple males are able to sire offspring within the same brood? To address this question we examined broods from both captive and wild populations of several species. The captive populations represent two species that are important components of the US west coast commercial and recreational fishery. The first group was composed of 12 adult grass rockfish (*S. rastrelliger*) maintained at the Southwest Fisheries Science Center experimental aquarium (La Jolla, CA). The second group was composed of 80 adult yelloweye rockfish (*S. ruberrimus*) maintained in an exhibit at the Oregon Coast Aquarium (Newport, OR). Samples from wild populations were collected opportunistically from fishery caught animals and selected to represent a phylogenetically diverse sample of species (Hyde & Vetter 2007).

## Methods:

#### Sample collection:

Aquarium studies:

All fish were captured, individually tagged (using either PIT or Floy T-Bar tags), measured, and tissue samples were taken. Tissue was taken from the caudal end of the anal fin and immediately stored in 95% undenatured ethanol. Gravid females were identified visually by their distended abdomens and were placed in isolation tanks until parturition to ensure that all collected larvae could be correctly associated with the mother. After parturition, larvae were randomly collected from the tank and stored whole in 95% undenatured ethanol.

## Wild caught fish:

Twenty-eight gravid females and associated larvae, representing 16 species, were collected opportunistically using various methods including; otter trawl, pole spear, and hook and line. Specimens were identified to species using and Love et al. (2002). A sample portion of fin tissue was preserved in 95% undenatured ethanol from the gravid female. In most cases, barotrauma caused by overexpansion of the swim bladder caused forced expulsion of larvae upon capture. These larvae were mixed to provide a representative sample of the brood and preserved in mass in 95% undenatured ethanol. In some cases, whole ovaries were excised and larvae were sampled from the anterior, middle, and posterior parts of each ovary.

#### DNA extraction:

For adult fish and larvae from wild caught fish, DNA was extracted from fin clips by a proteinase K digestion followed by nucleic acid separation and purification using a LiCl:chloroform protocol and subsequent ethanol precipitation (Gemmel & Akiyama 1996). In order to expedite the analyses for multiple paternity from wild caught fish, 100 randomly sampled larvae were co-extracted in a single extraction. For larvae from the aquarium husbandry studies, a Chelex (BioRad laboratories) based boiling protocol was employed using a single, whole larva for each extraction (Hyde et al. 2005). All DNA extractions were stored frozen at -20°C until needed.

## PCR amplification of microsatellites:

All fish from the aquarium studies were genotyped at six (*S. rastrelliger*) or eight (*S. ruberrimus*) microsatellite loci. For wild caught specimens, the goal of the study was to identify instances of multiple paternity rather than the assignment of paternity to an individual, so only five loci were surveyed. The microsatellite loci used were chosen as they work well across multiple species while also exhibiting moderate levels of polymorphism (Gomez-Uchida et al. 2003; Westerman et al. 2005; J. Hyde unpublished data). Neff & Pitcher (2002) showed that it should be possible to detect multiple paternity with >90% probability by using as few as two mildly polymorphic (e.g., five alleles) microsatellite loci on samples of greater than 20 larvae, therefore it is expected that 100 larvae and five loci are more than sufficient to survey for incidences of multiple paternity. All microsatellite loci were amplified by polymerase chain reaction (PCR) following the conditions described in Gomez-Uchida et al. (2003) and Westerman et al.

(2005). Fluorescently labeled PCR products were sized using either an ABI 377XL automated sequencer or an ABI 3130XL Genetic Analyzer with the ROX 500 size standard and scored using Genemapper v3.7 software (Applied Biosystems).

#### Determination of paternity:

Paternal alleles were deduced by subtraction of the maternal alleles from each larval genotype. Paternity of larvae from the aquarium husbandry studies was assigned by comparison of deduced paternal alleles to the genotypes of potential sires using Cervus v2.0 (Marshall et al. 1998). Cervus assigns paternity by exclusion of individuals with mismatching genotypes. In cases where there remain two or more possible sires for an individual offspring, a likelihood-based probability is used to assign the most probable sire. In all instances in this study, larvae were unambiguously assigned to a single sire by genotype exclusion.

For wild caught specimens, paternal alleles were deduced by exclusion of maternal alleles as before. The finding of three or more paternal alleles at any microsatellite locus was recorded as a positive finding of multiple paternity. As the genotypes of the potential sires in the wild populations were unknown, the measure of paternity by this method is conservative, providing only a minimum estimation of the number of sires. For example, if sires share alleles with each other or with the mother it is possible to have instances of multiple paternity within a brood while only detecting two or fewer paternal alleles at any locus.

#### Modeling the effect of multiple paternity on $F_{IS}$ and genetic diversity:

To examine the potential effect of multiple paternity on the genetic diversity of a brood we resampled genotypic data from several fish in our aquarium husbandry studies. Genotypic data, from the pairing of a female with each of the implicated breeding males, were sampled with replacement for 1000 iterations, using Resampling Stats (Simon 1997) and used to construct composite offspring genotypes. The genotypes of these "pseudo-larvae" were then combined in every possible combination, considering the number of sires of a brood and assuming equal levels of paternity for all males. The inbreeding coefficient,  $F_{IS}$  (Weir & Cockerham 1984), and the number of alleles present at each locus were determined using GenePop v3.4 (Raymond & Rousset 1995). Means and the standard deviations of  $F_{IS}$  (Figure 4-2) and total allele number across all loci (Figure 4-3) are presented for up to four (*S. rastrelliger*) or five (*S. ruberrimus*) sires.

#### **Results:**

#### Aquarium husbandry studies:

As seen in Table 4-1, more than one father was identified in broods three and four from *S. rastrelliger*. The finding of three fathers in brood three supports the assertion of Neff & Pitcher (2002) that multiple fathers can be detected with low sample size (n=11 of approximately 400,000 larvae). The levels of paternal contribution in brood three suggest a correlation with male size, perhaps larger size being a proxy for greater sperm capacity and subsequent transfer and competition. Unfortunately, few samples were available from this brood and represent an insufficient proportion of the total brood size to

accurately assess this hypothesis. In contrast, brood four does not seem to fit this pattern, as the smaller male seems to be the primary contributor of paternity.

Similarly, for the *S. ruberrimus* broods, it was found that multiple males contributed to the paternity of a single brood (see Table 4-1). In contrast to *S. rastrelliger*, ratios of paternity within a brood were strongly skewed towards a single individual. All sires were of similar size but the females were markedly smaller.

#### Wild-caught specimens:

All wild caught females and larvae were successfully genotyped at four or five loci. As 100 larvae were pooled and co-extracted, the resulting allelogram represented all alleles at each locus within a brood with no quantification as to the number of larvae with a particular genotype. After subtracting the maternal alleles from this composite genotype the number of paternal alleles was counted. If more than two paternal alleles were found at any of the five analyzed loci the brood was scored as positive for multiple paternity. As stated previously, this is a conservative assay for multiple paternity as shared alleles between dam and sire, as well as between different sires, can easily mask the true number of sires (see Table 4-1 to compare the number of deduced paternal alleles at each locus with the number of sires found in the aquarium studies). Of the 28 individuals, representing 16 species, broods from nine species showed evidence for multiple paternity (see Table 4-2).

## **Discussion:**

Our results show occurrences of multiple paternity in 10 species of *Sebastes* (S. atrovirens, S. brevispinis, S. diploproa, S. elongatus, S. goodei, S. jordani, S. proriger, S. rastrelliger, S. ruberrimus, and S. rufus). The remaining nine species showed no evidence of multiple paternity, but such events may have been missed due to the limited and conservative nature of this study. Finding positive evidence of this in 10 of the 17 (59%) species examined, using a fairly conservative approach, suggests that multiple paternity within the genus is common. Furthermore, examples of multiple paternity were found in species representing the majority of clades and ecotypes (i.e., deep soft-sediment (S. diploproa and S. elongatus), deep high-relief reef (S. ruberrimus and S. rufus), schooling semi-pelagic (S. jordani), midwater nearshore (S. atrovirens), and shallow high-relief reef (S. rastrelliger)), in the northeast Pacific (see Figure 4-1). Ng et al. (2003) found evidence for multiple paternity in Sebastiscus marmoratus, an appropriate outgroup for Sebastes (Hyde & Vetter 2007). As such, the most parsimonious hypothesis is that this is a plesiomorphic trait and examination of additional species within the genus and subfamily will likely yield additional occurrences of multiple paternity.

This finding begs the question as to the possible advantages gained through mating behaviors that result in multiple paternity. This can be considered from the point of view of both individual reproductive fitness and the subsequent consequences on population level genetic diversity. Rockfish females seem to gain no direct material (e.g., food and shelter) or protective (e.g., egg guarding by males) benefits from the mating event, gaining little more than gametes. This contrasts with other animals such as birds (Gray 1997; Lank et al. 2002), where females often gain material benefits (e.g., access to male's territory or shelter, food, protection) through mating.

Darwin (1871) proposed that sexual selection acts to disproportionately enhance the reproductive success of a few individuals that exhibit unique traits that are desirable to the opposite sex. These unique traits may or may not confer physical advantages, other than the increased probability of mating, and in some cases may be detrimental (e.g., conspicuous coloration or behavior increasing the risk of predation). As with most species, it would seem advantageous for a female to mate with a high quality male to help ensure that her offspring acquire evolutionarily beneficial traits. There is a great deal of literature on sexual selection and mating strategies but much of the literature may be less relevant to Sebastes spp. Much of the theory of sexual selection is based upon K-selected organisms (primarily birds and mammals) where offspring fitness based on mate choice outweighs chance as a predictor of successful recruitment. However, in r-selected marine species that produce large quantities of progeny, most of which die at early life stages, chance and environmental matching (sensu Cushing 1975, 1990) is thought to play a greater role in subsequent reproductive success. Under these environmental constraints, bet-hedging to match unpredictable environmental conditions may be an important component of reproductive success. Here we consider a few ideas that may have direct bearing on *Sebastes* spp. and give a few examples where benefits of these strategies have been realized in other taxa.

#### Genetic diversity:

Enhancement of genetic diversity, as a consequence of multiple paternity, has been proposed as theory to explain this behavior and this is particularly compelling for rselected species. As phenotype and physiological variation are usually determined through the interaction of multiple genes acted upon by selection, the direct comparison of allelic diversity at selectively neutral loci does not represent the true extent of phenotypic variation possible within a population. However, estimates of genetic diversity using these markers may act as a proxy for assessing the potential for adaptive variability within a population (Carvalho et al. 2002). Using genotypic data from our aquarium studies, we show that the average number of alleles in a single brood, across all microsatellite loci examined, increases significantly when the brood is the result of multiple sires (see Figure 4-3). This can have multiple advantages. Due to the potentially large dispersal distances for larvae of Sebastes spp. and the uncertainty of settling conditions, it would seem beneficial to maximize genetic diversity within a brood such that some larvae are genetically predisposed to survive a variety of potential challenges. Many species of *Sebastes* appear to recruit in a sweepstakes fashion, likely due to the timing of parturition coinciding with favorable environmental conditions (sensu Cushing 1975, 1990), with dominant year classes occurring approximately once a decade (Tolimieri & Levin 2005). The few successful spawners probably do not represent the genetic diversity of the population as a whole (Hedgecock 1994) but multiple paternity may help to ameliorate this bias. Beyond the direct benefit of increased diversity, several indirect benefits have been realized by other taxa. In the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*, offspring from multiply sired broods show increased

schooling competence and greater predator avoidance when compared to single sired broods (Evans & Magurran 2000). Colonies of the bumblebee, *Bombus terrestris*, started by multiply inseminated queens had fewer parasites than colonies from singly inseminated queens (Baer & Schmid-Hempel 1999). Both of these examples result in decreased mortality from predation and disease, traits that are universally advantageous and directly applicable to *Sebastes* spp.

#### Inbreeding depression:

Inbreeding depression, the loss of genetic heterozygosity in a population as a result of related individuals mating, can have profound effects upon reproductive success and subsequent conservation and management strategies of exploited species (see Edmands 2007). This reduction in genetic heterozygosity both increases the risk that detrimental recessive traits will be expressed, as well as reducing the overall genetic diversity of the population. When it does occur, inbreeding can be reduced by both sperm selection and the dilution of the less desirable gametes with those from different sources (Stockley et al. 1993). Resampling the genotypic data from our aquarium husbandry studies we modeled the change in the inbreeding coefficient of a brood ( $F_{IS}$ ) when multiple sires were present (see Figure 4-2). The inbreeding coefficient of a brood increasingly tends toward zero with increasing number of sires. Given the remarkable site fidelity, lack of movement of adult rockfish, and low geographic dispersal of larvae in some demersal species (Mitamura et al. 2002; Starr et al. 2002; Buonaccorsi et al. 2005) there is a reasonable concern for inbreeding. However, the discovery of this mating behavior throughout the ecological (schooling vs. solitary, shallow vs. deep

dwelling, reef associated vs. midwater) as well as phylogenetic breadth (see Figure 4-1) of the genus suggests a more basic advantage.

### Population ramifications:

Under ideal conditions, the effective ( $N_E$ ) and census population sizes ( $N_C$ ) should be equal. However, several factors may act to decrease  $N_E$  (e.g., unequal sex ratio, mating system, age/size biased reproductive success, over-lapping generations, and populations that experience a high variance in reproductive success). Hedgecock (1994) proposed that environmental match or mismatch (sensu Cushing 1975, 1990) acts to disproportionately favor the reproductive success of a subset of the population, which in effect wins the reproductive sweepstakes. This can result in a large discrepancy between  $N_E$  and  $N_C$ , in the case of the oysters in his study, the difference was five orders of magnitude. Recent studies of  $N_E$  in populations of several *r*-selected marine fishes including squirefish (*Chrysophrys auratus* (Hauser et al. 2002)), red drum (*Sciaenops ocellatus* (Turner et al. 2002)), canary (*S. pinniger*) (Gomez-Uchida 2006) and darkblotched (*S. crameri*) rockfish (Gomez-Uchida & Banks 2006) and Atlantic cod (*Gadus morhua* (Hutchinson et al. 2003)) have shown similar discrepancies of three to five orders of magnitude.

By analyzing historical samples (archived scales and otoliths) of squirefish (Hauser et al. 2002) and red drum (Hutchinson et al. 2003) it was found that heavy fishery exploitation over the past 50 years has caused a significant decline in both  $N_E$  and overall genetic diversity of these species. These results are especially significant as the census population sizes of the species from both of these studies are in the millions, a

number that was thought to be too high to experience a reduction in genetic diversity. Their reasoning for this disparity was that the large difference between  $N_E$  and  $N_C$  in these species requires very large census population sizes to maintain genetic diversity. Using widely accepted values for the effective number of individuals needed to maintain short-term heterozygosity (n=50) and long-term population adaptability (n=500), Hauser et al. (2002) calculated that populations of 5 million and 50 million individuals, respectively, would be required. This suggests that many of the world's exploited species have already undergone a reduction in genetic diversity and perhaps adaptability due to the intense levels of exploitation over the past 50-100 years.

Interestingly, in a study of the heavily over-fished canary rockfish (*S. pinniger*), Gomez-Uchida (2006) did not find a reduction in genetic diversity from samples spanning 31 years. The discordance between his finding and that in other species may be due to the lack of samples from the pre- or early exploitation period. Also, canary rockfish have a roughly 75% greater lifespan than the squirefish in Hauser et al.'s (2002) study, a life history trait that would act to temporarily dampen the effect of overfishing on genetic diversity. Though they were not assayed in this study, the finding of multiple paternity throughout the genus suggests that canary rockfish also exhibit this behavior.

Mating behavior that results in multiple paternity within a brood creates offspring with more possible genetic combinations than would be possible with single father parentage. This can have important implications in the maintenance of genetic diversity and preventing the loss of rare alleles (Robbins et al. 1987; Waples 1987) within populations that undergo sweepstakes-like recruitment. Interestingly, Gilbert-Horvath et al. (2006) found no evidence for genetic heterogeneity between individual recruitment pulses of young of the year or adult populations of kelp rockfish (*Sebastes atrovirens*), a species shown in this study to practice multiple paternity. The authors attribute this to a lack of sweepstakes recruitment in this species, however this lack of heterogeneity may also be due to the increased genetic diversity afforded to multiply sired broods.

Concomitant with increased genetic diversity, multiple paternity carries with it an increase in the effective population size of spawning individuals (Waples 1987; Sugg & Chesser 1994; Martinez et al. 2000). Waples (1987) calculated that multiple paternity can almost double effective population size. Though a two-fold difference may seem minor, when coupled with the large discrepancies between census and effective population sizes this equates to a realized buffer against loss of genetic diversity of millions to 10's of millions of fish. This buffer should help recover and maximize genetic diversity during bottleneck (e.g., overfishing, severe environmental fluctuations, disease) and/or founding events. Such a behavioral trait, in conjunction with the potential for long distance dispersal and assortative mating, may be an important reason for the high species diversity of Sebastes (Hyde & Vetter 2007). The ability to carry a diverse genetic reservoir within the ovaries of a single female would help reduce the chance of a genetic bottleneck should only a single or a few females disperse to a novel geographic area (e.g., the colonization of the north Atlantic, Gulf of California and the southern hemisphere) or adopt assortative mating strategies (e.g., assortative mating presumably based on color in S. carnatus and S. chrysomelas, Narum et al. 2004).

## Acknowledgements:

We would like to thank the captain and crew of the F/V Dominator for assistance in collection of samples during the National Marine Fisheries Service - Alaska Fisheries Science Center 1999 RACE survey. Additionally, we would like to thank S. Grossberg, J. Stannard and C. Taylor for collection of samples from the southern California Bight. P. Hastings, R. Rosenblatt, and N. Warner provided comments on earlier versions of this manuscript. Chapter IV, in full, has been submitted for publication as it appears to the journal, Marine Ecology Progress Series, 2007, Hyde, J.R., Kimbrell, C.A., Robertson, L., Clifford, K., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. The dissertation author was the primary author and the co-authors listed in this publication directed and supervised the research, which forms the basis for this chapter.

	(
-	
4	
O	•
p	
a	÷
	1

Number of paternal alleles detected at each locus after subtraction of the maternal alleles, the deduced sires, and their percentage of paternity of the examined larvae. N/E denotes microsatellite loci that were not examined.

		0	-	4		N/E	4	2	0	N/E	48	M09	S. ruherrimus
MQ6 (4), MQ31 (96)	0	2	0	0	-	N/E		-	0	N/E	48	MQ39	S. ruberrimus
MQ24 (94), MQ54 (2), MQ65 (4)	0	ŝ		0	-	N/E	Э	7	-	N/E	48	MQ19	S. ruberrimus
MA3 (21), MA6 (79)	N/E	N/E	N/E	N/E	4	0	0	С	0	0	24	MA2	S. rastrelliger (brood 4)
MA6 (27), MA9 (9), MA10 (64)	N/E	NE	N/E	N/E	4	0	4	С	7	0	11	MA2	S. rastrelliger (brood 3)
MA9 (100)	N/E	N/E	N/E	N/E	0	7	0	0	0	0	20	MA2	S. rastrelliger (brood 2)
(100) MA9	N/E	N/E	N/E	N/E	2	2	2	2	2	2	24	MA2	S. rastrelliger (brood 1)
ID of sires (percent of brood)	Spi10	Spi6	Spi4	Sra15-8.9	Sra16-5.8	Sral 1-103.6	Sra7-25.4	Sra7-7.3	Sra7-2.2	Sra5-9.1	n of larvae	Mother's ID	species

# Table 4-2

Number of deduced paternal alleles from wild caught specimens after subtraction of maternal alleles from collective genotypes of 100 co-extracted larvae from each brood. NA indicates failed amplification of microsatellite locus.

Species	Collection ID#	Sra.4	Sra.8	Spi4	Spi6	Spi10	Multiple Paternity
Sebastes atrovirens	SWFSC_15-95	2	3	2	2	2	Yes
S. auriculatus	SWFSC_36-82	1	2	2	2	1	
S. aurora	SWFSC_42-2	1	1	0	1	2	
S. aurora	SWFSC_55-31	0	1	1	NA	0	
S. brevispinis	SWFSC 92-4	0	3	1	1	1	Yes
S. brevispinis	SWFSC 91-57	1	NA	2	2	2	
S. chlorostictus	SWFSC 155-81	1	2	1	2	2	
S. chlorostictus	SWFSC 185-20	1	2	2	2	1	
S. diploproa	SWFSC <sup>74-8</sup>	2	1	2	2	3	Yes
S. diploproa	SWFSC <sup>45-37</sup>	2	0	1	2	2	
S. diploproa	SWFSC <sup>45-41</sup>	2	0	2	2	1	
S. elongatus	SWFSC 89-67	0	1	1	2	1	
S. elongatus	SWFSC <sup>50-56</sup>	1	2	0	2	1	
S. elongatus	SWFSC <sup>50-58</sup>	2	1	1	4	2	Yes
S. eos	SWFSC 176-11	1	1	1	2	0	
S. goodei	SWFSC 236-25	2	2	2	3	2	Yes
S. goodei	SWFSC <sup>236-26</sup>	2	2	2	NA	1	
S. helvomaculatus	SWFSC <sup>73-45</sup>	2	2	1	2	1	
S. helvomaculatus	SWFSC 80-68	2	1	1	1	2	
S. jordani	SWFSC <sup>56-4</sup>	1	3	3	0	2	Yes
S. proriger	SWFSC 89-65	3	1	3	NA	2	Yes
S. proriger	SWFSC 66-25	1	0	1	NA	2	
S. proriger	SWFSC 69-52	1	1	2	NA	0	
S. ruberrimus	SWFSC 70-81	4	0	2	2	2	Yes
S. rufus	SWFSC_176-14	3	0	0	NA	0	Yes
S. wilsoni	SWFSC_69-81	2	2	1	2	2	
S. wilsoni	SWFSC_69-83	2	2	1	2	1	
S. zacentrus	SWFSC_88-6	1	NA	2	2	1	



## Figure 4-1

Bayesian derived phylogeny for *Sebastes* spp. and other members of the scorpaenid subfamily, Sebastinae (adapted from Hyde & Vetter 2007). Species names in red, with arrows were found to have multiple paternity within a single brood. Species names in green showed no evidence for multiple paternity in this study.



# Figure 4-2

Genotypic data from all possible mate pairings were sampled with replacement for 1000 iterations, using Resampling Stats (Simon 1997) and used to construct composite offspring genotypes. Means and standard deviations of the inbreeding coefficient,  $F_{IS}$  (Weir & Cockerham 1984) are plotted for both *S. rastrelliger* and *S. ruberrimus* 





Genotypic data from all possible mate pairings were sampled with replacement for 1000 iterations, using Resampling Stats (Simon 1997) and used to construct composite offspring genotypes. Means and standard deviations of the average number of alleles per brood, across all examined loci, are plotted for both *S. rastrelliger* and *S. ruberrimus*.

## Literature cited:

Baer, B., Schmid-Hempel, P. 1999. Experimental variation in polyandry affects parasite loads and fitness in a bumble-bee. Nature 397:151-154.

Barsukov, V.V. 1981. A brief review of the subfamily Sebastinae. J Ichthyiol 21:1-26.

Berkeley, S.A., Chapman, C., Sogard, S.M. 2004. Maternal age as a determinant of larval growth and survival in a marine fish, *Sebastes melanops*. Ecology 85:1258-1264.

Boehlert, G.W., Yoklavich, M. 1984. Reproduction, embryonic energetics, and the maternal-fetal relationship in the viviparous genus *Sebastes*. Biol Bull 167:354-370.

Boehlert, G.W., Kusakari, M., Shimizu, M., Yamada, J. 1986. Energetics during development in kurosoi, *Sebastes shegeli*. J Exp Mar Biol Ecol 101:239-256.

Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Lynn, E.A., Vetter, R.D. 2005. Limited realized dispersal and introgressive hybridization influence genetic structure and conservation strategies for brown rockfish, *Sebastes auriculatus*. Conserv Biol 6:697-713.

Carvalho, G.R., van Oosterhout, C., Hauser, L., Magurran, A.E. 2002. Measuring genetic variation in wild populations: from molecular markers to adaptive traits. In: Behringer J, Hails RS, Godfrey C (eds) Genes in the environment. Blackwell Science 91–111.

Cushing, D.H. 1975. Marine ecology and fisheries. Cambridge University Press.

Cushing, D.H. 1990. Plankton production and year class strength in fish populations: an update of the match/mismatch hypothesis. Adv Mar Biol 26:249–293.

Darwin, C. 1871. The descent of man and selection in relation to sex. London. J. Murray.

Edmands, S. 2007. Between a rock and a hard place: evaluating the relative risks of inbreeding and outbreeding for conservation and management. Mol Ecol 16:463-475.

Eldridge, M.B., Whipple, J.A., Bowers, M.J., Jarvis, B.M., Gold, J. 1991. Reproductive performance of yellowtail rockfish, *Sebastes flavidus*. Env Biol Fishes 30:91-102.

Evans, J.P., Magurran, A.E. 2000. Multiple benefits of multiple mating in guppies. Proc Natl Acad Sci 97:10074-10076.

Gemmel, N.J., Akiyama, S. 1996. An efficient method for the extraction of DNA from vertebrate tissues. Trends Genet 12:338-339.

Gilbert-Horvath, E.A., Larson, R.J., Garza, J.C. 2006. Temporal recruitment patterns and gene flow in kelp rockfish (*Sebastes atrovirens*). Mol Ecol 15:3801-3815.

Gomez-Uchida, D., Hoffman, E.A., Arden, W.R., Banks, M.A. 2003. Microsatellite markers for the heavily exploited canary (*Sebastes pinniger*) and other rockfish species. Mol Ecol Notes 3:387-389.

Gomez-Uchida, D. 2006. Spatial and temporal scales of genetic change in two overfished rockfishes. PhD dissertation. Oregon State University.

Gomez-Uchida, D., Banks, M.A. 2006. Estimation of effective population size for the long-lived darkblotched rockfish *Sebastes crameri*. J Hered 97:603-606.

Gray, E.M. 1997. Do female red-wing blackbirds benefit genetically from seeking extrapair copulations? Anim Behav 53:605-623.

Hauser, L., Adcock, G.J., Smith, P.J., Ramirez, J.H.B., Carvalho, G.R. 2002. Loss of microsatellite diversity and low effective population size in an overexploited population of New Zealand snapper (*Pagrus auratus*). Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:11742-11747.

Hedgecock, D. 1994. Does variance in reproductive success limit effective population sizes of marine organisms? In: Beaumont AR (ed) Genetics and Evolution of Aquatic Organisms. London, Chapman and Hall:122-134.

Helvey, M. 1982. First observations of courtship behavior in rockfish, genus *Sebastes*. Copeia 4:763-770.

Hutchinson, W.F., van Oosterhaut, C., Rogers, S.I., Carvalho, G.R. 2003. Temporal analysis of archived samples indicates marked genetic changes in declining North Sea cod (*Gadus morhua*). Proc R Soc Lond B 270:2125-2132.

Hyde, J.R., Lynn, E., Humphreys Jr., R., Musyl, M., West, A.P., Vetter, R. 2005. Shipboard identification of fish eggs and larvae by multiplex PCR, and description of eggs of blue marlin, shortbill spearfish, and wahoo. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 286:269-277.

Hyde, J.R., Vetter, R.D. 2007. The origin, evolution, and diversification of rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes* (Cuvier). Mol Phylo Evol http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ympev.2006.12.026

Lank, D.B., Smith, C.M., Hanotte, O., Ohtonen, A., Bailey, S., Burke, T. 2002. High frequency of polyandry in a lek mating system. Behavioral Ecology 13:209-215.

Love, M.S., Yaklovich, M., Thorsteinson, L. 2002. The rockfishes of the Northeast Pacific. UC Press, Berkeley.

MacGregor, J.S. 1970. Fecundity, multiple spawning, and description of the gonads in *Sebastodes*. US Fish Wildl Serv Spec Sci Rep Fisheries 596:1-12.

Marshall, T.C., Slate, J., Kruuk, L.E.B., Pemberton, J.M. 1998. Statistical confidence for likelihood-based paternity inference in natural populations. Mol Ecol 7:639-655.

Martinez, J.L., Moran, P., Perez, J., DeGaudemar, B., Beall, E., Garcia-Vazquez, E. 2000. Multiple paternity increases effective size of southern Atlantic salmon populations. Mol Ecol 9:293-298.

Mitamura, H., Arai, N., Sakamoto, W., Mitsunaga, Y., Maruo, T., Mukai, Y., Nakamura, K., Sasaki, M., Yoneda, Y. 2002. Evidence of homing of black rockfish *Sebastes inermis* using biotelemetry. Fish Sci 68:1189-1196.

Mori, H., Nakagawa, M., Soyano, K., Koya, Y. 2003. Annual reproductive cycle of black rockfish *Sebastes schlegeli* in captivity. Fish Sci 69:910-923.

Moser, H.G. 1967. Reproduction and development of *Sebastodes paucispinis* and comparison with other rockfishes off California. Copeia 773-779.

Muñoz, M., Casadevall, M., Bonet, S., Quagio-Grassiotto, I. 2000. Sperm storage in the ovary of *Helicolenus dactylopterus dactylopterus* (Teleostei: Scorpaenidae): an ultrastructural study. Env Biol Fish 58:53-59.

Narum, S.W., Buonaccorsi, V.P., Kimbrell, C.A., Vetter, R.D. 2004. Genetic divergence between gopher rockfish (*Sebastes carnatus*) and black and yellow rockfish (*Sebastes chrysomelas*). Copeia 4:926-931.

Neff, B.D., Pitcher, T.E. 2002. Assessing the statistical power of genetic analyses to detect multiple mating in fishes. J Fish Biol 61:739-750.

Ng, W., Sadovy, Y., Leung, F.C.C. 2003. Mating system of the rockfish, *Sebastiscus marmoratus* as revealed by DNA fingerprinting. Ichthyol Res 50:339-348.

Nunney, L. 1993. The influence of mating system and overlapping generations on effective population size. Evolution 47:1329-1341.

Raymond, M., Rousset, F. 1995. GENEPOP (version 1.2): population genetics software for exact tests and ecumenicism. J Hered 86:248–249

Robbins, L.W., Hartman, G.D., Smith, M.H. 1987. Dispersal, reproductive strategies, and the maintenance of genetic variability in mosquitofish (*Gambusia affinis*). Copeia 1:156-164.

Shinomiya, A., Ezaki, O. 1991. Mating habits of the rockfish *Sebastes inermis*. Env Biol Fishes 30:15-22.

Simon, J.L. 1997. Resampling stats: the new statistics. Resampling Stats, Arlington, Va., USA

Starr, R.M., Heine, J.N., Felton, J.M., Caillet, G.M. 2002. Movements of bocaccio (*Sebastes paucispinis*) and greenspotted (*S. chlorostictus*) rockfishes in a Monterey submarine canyon: implications for the design of marine reserves. Fish Bull 100:324-337.

Stockley, P., Searle, J.B., Macdonald, D.W., Jones, C.S. 1993. Female multiple mating behavior in the common shrew as a strategy to reduce inbreeding. Proc R Soc Lond 254:173-179.

Sugg, D.W., Chesser, R.K. 1994. Effective population sizes with multiple paternity. Genetics 137:1147-1155.

Takahashi, H., Takano, K., Takemura, A. 1991. Reproductive cycles of *Sebastes taczanowskii*, compared with those of other rockfishes of the genus *Sebastes*. Env Biol Fishes 30:23-29.

Tolimieri, N., Levin, P.S. 2005. The roles of fishing and climate in the population dynamics of bocaccio rockfish. Ecol Appl 15:458-468.

Turner, T.F., Wares, J.P., Gold, J.R. 2002. Genetic effective size is three orders of magnitude smaller than adult census size in an abundant, estuarine-dependent marine fish (*Sciaenops ocellatus*). Genetics 162:1329-1339.

Waples, R.S. 1987. Sperm storage, multiple insemination, and genetic variability in mosquitofish: A reassessment. Copeia 4:1068-1072.

Weir, B.S., Cockerham, C.C. 1984. Estimating F-statistics for the analysis of population structure. Evolution 38:1358-1370.

Westerman, M.E., Buonaccorsi, V.P., Stannard, J.A., Galver, L., Taylor, C., Lynn, E.A., Kimbrell, C.A., Vetter, R.D. 2005. Cloning and characterization of novel microsatellite DNA markers for the grass rockfish, *Sebastes rastrelliger*, and cross-species amplification in 10 related *Sebastes* spp. Mol Ecol Notes 5:74-76.

Wourms, J.P. 1991. Reproduction and development of *Sebastes* in the context of the evolution of piscine viviparity. Env Biol Fishes 30:111-126.